

# D1: Review of HIV and sexually transmitted infections among men who have sex with men (MSM) in Europe

Work Package 1, ESTICOM Project (European Surveys and Training to Improve MSM Community Health)



ROBERT KOCH INSTITUT



Prepared by: Robert Koch Institute, Berlin, Germany March 2017, revised August 2017 Public

Health

#### EUROPEAN COMMISSION

#### EUROPEAN COMMISSION

Consumers, Health, Agriculture and Food Executive Agency Unit: Health unit - B

Contact: Cinthia Menel Lemos

E-mail: Cinthia.menel-lemos@ec.europa.eu

European Commission L 2920 Luxembourg

# D1: Review of HIV and sexually transmitted infections among men who have sex with men (MSM) in Europe

Consumers, Health, Agriculture and Food Executive Agency Health Programme 2014-2020, 2015 AWP priority 4.1.3.

3

Europe Direct is a service to help you find answers to your questions about the European Union.

Freephone number (\*):

### 00 800 6 7 8 9 10 11

(\*) The information given is free, as are most calls (though some operators, phone boxes or hotels may charge you).

This document has been prepared for the European Commission however it reflects the views only of the authors, and the Commission cannot be held responsible for any use which may be made of the information contained therein.

More information on the European Union is available on the Internet (http://europa.eu).

Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2016

Print	ISBN 978-92-79-45908-5	ISSN 1831-2802	doi: 10.2838/397707	DS-AU-15-001-EN-C
PDF	ISBN 978-92-79-45907-8	ISSN 2443-5228	doi: 10.2838/941824	DS-AU-15-001-EN-N

Reproduction is authorised provided the source is acknowledged.

This report was prepared as part of the ESTICOM (European Surveys and Training to Improve MSM Community Health) Project, which is funded from September 2016 to August 2019 by the European Health Programme 2014-2020. The ESTICOM Project involves 9 European organisations under a consortium led by the Robert Koch Institute (RKI) in Berlin, Germany. The consortium will deliver on three inter-linked projects or objectives over the next three years:

- **Objective 1**: A pan-European online survey of men who have sex with men (European MSM Internet Survey, EMIS 2017)
- **Objective 2:** A pan-European online survey about knowledge, attitudes, practices and training needs of community health workers who provide health-related services and support for MSM in EU countries (European Community Health Worker Online Survey ECHOES).
- **Objective 3**: Development and piloting of a training programme for MSMfocused community health workers, intended to be adaptable for all EU countries.

This report falls under Objective 1, which aims to gather evidence on the sexual health of MSM in Europe, including epidemiological and behavioural data, as well as information on the policy environment underpinning MSM sexual health and access to sexual health services. The specification for this report (Work Package 1) was outlined as follows:

**Work Package 1**: A review of the sexual health, HIV/AIDS, STI, viral hepatitis (B/C) epidemiological and policy situation in the EU and neighbouring countries, amongst men who have sex with men (MSM).

This report was written and prepared by members of Work Package 1:

- Dr Caoimhe Cawley (Robert Koch Institute, Berlin, Germany)
- Dr Ulrich Marcus (Robert Koch Institute, Berlin, Germany)

### Acknowledgements

We would like to thank all those who have provided expert review and support for the ESTICOM Project, including members of the Advisory Board: Cinthia Menel Lemos (Chafea), Wolfgang Philipp, Velina Pendelovska and Jean-Luc Sion (DG Sante), Teymur Noori (ECDC), Thomas Seyler and Julian Vicente (EMCDDA), Keith Sabin (UNAIDS), Sini Pasanen and Luis Mendao (Civil Society Forum on HIV/AIDS). We would also like to thank the following individuals for sharing data with us and/or for providing comments on earlier drafts of this report: Teymur Noori (ECDC), Anastasia Pharris (ECDC), Erika Duffell (ECDC), Gianfranco Spiteri (ECDC), Marije Veenstra (ResultsinHealth), Aryanti Radyowijati (ResultsinHealth), Matthias Kuske (Deutsche AIDS Hilfe), Ford Hickson (LSHTM), Percy Fernández Dávila (CEEISCAT).

# Contents page

Lis	st of fi	gures	. 9
Lis	st of ta	ables	10
Lis	st of a	cronyms	11
Еx	ecutiv	/e summary	13
1	Intr	oduction	18
	1.1	Background to HIV/STI control among MSM in Europe18	
	1.2	Aim of the report19	
	1.3	Structure of the report19	
	1.4	Methods19	
	1.5	Report limitations	
2	Prev	valence and incidence of HIV and other STIs among MSM in Europe	23
	2.1	Methods	
	2.2	HIV	
	2.3	Trends in prevalence and incidence of other STIs	
	2.4	Syphilis	
	2.5	Gonorrhoea and chlamydia	
	2.6	Human papilloma virus (HPV)45	
	2.7	Hepatitis B virus (HBV)45	
	2.8	Hepatitis C virus (HCV)	
	2.9	Lymphogranuloma venereum (LGV)50	
	2.10	Hepatitis A virus (HAV)51	
	2.11	Shigellosis	
	2.12	Invasive meningococcal disease (IMD)55	
	2.13	Data that EMIS 2017 should collect56	
3	Risk	c factors for HIV and other STIs among MSM	57
	3.1	Methods	
	3.2	Overview of risk and precautionary behaviours among MSM in Europe58	
	3.3	Chemsex drug use and its association with sexual risk behavior	
	3.4	The Internet and sexual risk behaviours of MSM64	
	3.5	The interplay between mental and sexual health	
	3.6	Data that EMIS 2017 should collect70	
4	ніv	and STI prevention, diagnostic and treatment services for MSM	71
	4.1	Methods	

	4.2	Knowledge about HIV and STIs among MSM in Europe	72
	4.3	HIV and STI testing services for MSM	73
	4.4	HIV and STI prevention interventions for MSM	83
	4.5	HIV treatment services for MSM	93
5	Ref	erences	100
6	Арр	pendix - Countries included in EMIS 2010 sub-regions	115

## List of figures

Figure 2-1 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Western Europe,
2006-2015 (countries with rates between 4 and 13 per 100,000)*
Figure 2-2 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Western Europe,
2006-2015 (countries with rates <6 per 100,000)*26
Figure 2-3 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Central Europe,
2006-2015 (countries with rates $\geq 2$ per 100,000)*
Figure 2-4 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Central Europe,
2006-2015 (countries with rates $<3$ per 100,000)*
Figure 2-5 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Eastern Europe,
2006-2015 (countries with rates $\geq$ 1 per 100,000)*
Figure 2-6 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Eastern Europe,
2006-2015 (countries with rates <1 per 100,000)*28
Figure 2-7 Self-reported HIV prevalence as reported in EMIS 2010, by age group and
sub-region*
Figure 2-8 Self-reported and measured HIV prevalence in 13 European cities from
EMIS 2010 and Sialon II studies*
Figure 2-9 Number of confirmed syphilis cases by gender and transmission category,
EU/EEA countries reporting consistently, 2009–2014*
Figure 2-10 Rates of newly reported syphilis cases among MSM, Western European
countries, 2009-2014*
Figure 2-11 Rates of newly reported syphilis cases among MSM, Central and Eastern
European countries, 2009-2014*
Figure 2-12 Number of confirmed gonorrhoea cases among men by transmission risk
group, EU/EEA countries reporting consistently 2009–2014*40
Figure 2-13 Rate of confirmed gonorrhoea cases (all transmission risk groups), by age
and gender, EU/EEA, 2014*41
Figure 2-14 Rates of new chlamydia diagnoses among MSM - countries with
notification rates 5 per 100,000 or greater*44
Figure 2-15 Rates of new chlamydia diagnoses among MSM - countries with
notification rates ~1 per 100,000*44
Figure 2-16 Transmission category of hepatitis B cases by acute and chronic disease
status, EU/EEA, 2014*47
Figure 2-17 Rate of reported acute HBV cases by age group and gender, EU/EEA
2014*
Figure 2-18 Proportion of EMIS 2010 respondents in need of hepatitis B vaccination*
Figure 2-19 Reported cases of shigellosis among persons aged 20-49 years old in
Berlin, 2001 to 2015*
Figure 2-20 Male-to-female ratios of reported cases of shigellosis among persons aged
20-40 years in large German cities, 2004-2013*
Figure 3-1 UAI with non-steady partners in the past 12 months (among respondents
who had had sex with non-steady partners) by sub-region, EMIS 2010
Figure 3-2 Non-concordant UAI with any male partner in the past 12 months, by sub-
region, EMIS 201060

Figure 4-1 Proportion of EMIS 2010 respondents who reported testing for HIV in the past 12 months*
Figure 4-2 Commonly cited barriers to providing HIV testing services for MSM, by
European region*
Figure 4-3 Factors contributing to late diagnosis of HIV among MSM, by European region*
Figure 4-4 Implementation of HIV testing services outside clinical settings, by
European region*
Figure 4-5 Priority given to HIV prevention for MSM*
Figure 4-6 Barriers to providing HIV prevention services for MSM, by European region*
Figure 4-7 Number of barriers per country to providing HIV prevention services for MSM, by European region*
Figure 4-8 Implementation of HIV prevention interventions for MSM, by European region*
Figure 4-9 Number of HIV prevention interventions implemented for MSM per country, by European region*
Figure 4-10 Issues limiting or preventing implementation of PrEP, by European region*
Figure 4-11 Status of PrEP implementation in Europe and Central Asia (as of November 2016)*
Figure 4-12 Main barriers to getting HIV-positive MSM onto treatment, by European region*
Figure 4-13 HIV continuum of care for 12 cities included in the Sialon II study*98

### List of tables

Table 2-1 Comparison of estimates of national MSM population sizes and HIV	
prevalence among MSM in European countries	33
Table 4-1 Countries included in Western and Eastern European macro regions in	
Chapter 4, and data sources	72
Table 4-2 ART initiation practices reported by countries in 2016 Dublin Declaration	
monitoring*	94

## List of acronyms

aOR	adjusted odds ratio
ART	Antiretroviral therapy
CLAI	Condomless anal intercourse
CB-VCT	Community-based voluntary counselling and testing
CI	Confidence interval
ECDC	European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control
EEA	European Economic Area
EMIS	European MSM Internet Survey
ESTICOM	European Surveys and Training to Improve MSM Community Health
EU	European Union
GBL/GHB	Gamma-butyrolactone/Gamma-hydroxybutrate
GP	General practitioner (doctor/physician)
GUM clinic	Genitourinary medicine clinic
HAV	Hepatitis A virus
HBV	Hepatitis B virus
HCV	Hepatitis C virus
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HIV-COBATEST	HIV community-based testing practices in Europe
HPV	Human papilloma virus
IDU	Injecting drug user
ІН	Internalised homonegativity
LGBTQ	Lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and queer
LGV	Lymphogranuloma venereum
MSM	Men who have sex with men
OR	Odds ratio
PEP	Post-exposure prophylaxis
PLWH	People living with HIV
PrEP	Pre-exposure prophylaxis

RDS	Respondent driven sampling
STI	Sexually transmitted infection
TLS	Time-location sampling
UAI	Unprotected anal intercourse
VCT	Voluntary counselling and testing
WHO	World Health Organisation

### **Executive summary**

#### Background

In the European Union (EU) and the European Economic Area (EEA), MSM remain the sub-population most affected by the HIV epidemic, with 42% of new HIV diagnoses in 2015 being among this group. Co-infections with HIV and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs) are common, and data from a number of countries indicate increasing numbers of diagnoses of bacterial STIs (e.g. syphilis, gonorrhoea), as well as outbreaks of rarer STIs such as lymphogranuloma venereum and shigellosis, in recent years. The availability of data on diagnoses of HIV and other STIs among MSM, as well as on sexual risk behaviours and prevention needs, is variable. However, such data are vital in informing the planning and delivery of tailored and targeted HIV and STI prevention, diagnostic and treatment services for MSM.

The first European MSM Internet Survey (EMIS) was conducted in 2010 and gathered extensive information on the sexual health of over 180,000 MSM across 38 European countries. A follow-up survey, EMIS 2017, is planned to take place between September and November 2017. The aim of this report is to help inform modifications and changes to the EMIS 2010 questionnaire for use in the 2017 survey, and to identify some of the gaps in the research which EMIS 2017 might help to address. This report provides a broad overview of STIs among MSM in the EU and neighbouring countries, and includes three main sections which present i) epidemiological data on the prevalence and incidence of HIV and other STIs among MSM, ii) behavioural data on risk factors for HIV/STIs, and iii) information on barriers and challenges to the provision of sexual health services for MSM in Europe.

#### Prevalence and incidence of HIV and other STIs among MSM in Europe

The collection of comparable data from different European countries on the prevalence and incidence of HIV among MSM is challenging. In many countries, estimates of MSM population sizes have not been made, and definitions of MSM vary. Methods for estimating HIV prevalence among MSM also differ, being variably estimated using surveillance data and/or in modelling studies, or measured as self-reported or directly measured prevalence in studies with differing sampling and selection biases. However in general, HIV prevalence tends to be higher in Western compared to Eastern European countries, which is expected given that the epidemic started earlier in this region. Studies have reported HIV prevalence estimates among MSM ranging from lows of 0% to 3% in some Eastern European countries (e.g. Bosnia & Herzegovina, Belarus) to between 10% and 20% in some Western European countries (e.g. France, Germany, the UK, Spain, the Netherlands).

Few European countries have published MSM-specific HIV incidence estimates. Trends in new diagnoses reported to national surveillance systems are often used as a proxy for incidence, although it should be noted that such trends may be affected by changes in testing rates and/or the coverage of surveillance systems. However, data suggest that in Western Europe, trends in new HIV diagnosis among MSM were largely stable between 2006 and 2015. In contrast, HIV diagnosis trends among MSM in Central and Eastern Europe increased over this period. Improvements in the provision and uptake of testing services may partially explain the increasing numbers in these regions.

Between the mid-1980s and the mid-1990s, a long-term trend among MSM in Western Europe included steeply declining incidence of most bacterial STIs (e.g. syphilis, chlamydia, gonorrhoea), alongside reductions in numbers of anal sex partners and increases in condom use. However, declining STI trends were reversed during the latter half of the 1990s, when availability of effective treatment for HIV meant that people were regaining health and living for longer, and numbers of sexual partners began to increase again. In recent years, data from a number of Western European countries indicate continued increases in rates of bacterial STIs among MSM, alongside new risk management strategies such as HIV serosorting (declining condomless sex except with partners thought HIV sero-concordant).

In some Central and Eastern European countries, increases in the incidence of STIs among the general population occurred during the 1990s as a result of political, social and economic changes in the region, including deteriorating access to healthcare and the emergence of a large criminalized commercial sex work sector. Towards the end of the 1990s, legal and social changes in Central and Eastern European countries lead to improvements in opportunities for gay and bisexual men to meet and find new sexual partners. From 2000 onwards, opportunities for meeting new partners further improved with the emergence of online dating websites for MSM. These factors may have led to changing trends in the prevalence and incidence of STIs among MSM, although data disaggregated by transmission risk group are sparse, and infections among MSM may also be underreported due to stigmatization of homosexuality.

Some bacterial and viral infections that are generally not regarded as primarily sexually transmitted may, under certain conditions, become sexually transmitted among MSM. For example, since about 2000 hepatitis C has emerged as an STI primarily among HIV-positive MSM. Other pathogens, including highly infectious enteric pathogens (e.g. hepatitis A virus, shigella species) have also caused occasional outbreaks, generally among sub-groups of men with higher risk behaviours (e.g. attending public or private sex parties, those engaging in group sex).

#### Risk factors for HIV and other STIs among MSM

Individual-level risk factors for HIV and STIs among MSM include high numbers of sexual partners, receptive and insertive anal sex, and co-infection with other STIs. Opportunities for risk include visiting sex themed venues (e.g. gay sex clubs, gay saunas, porn cinemas), and the use of alcohol and/or drugs before sex. Individual-level precautionary factors include HIV/STI testing and treatment, partner selection, condom use, and oral chemo-prophylaxis. Data on some of these factors were collected in EMIS 2010, and will be collected again in EMIS 2017. Less well understood behaviours which will be newly explored in EMIS 2017 include the use of psychoactive

drugs prior to or during sex, and use of smartphone networking applications to find sexual partners.

Recent evidence points towards increasing use of some psychoactive drugs among MSM, including crystal methamphetamine, gamma-hydroxybutrate (GHB)/gammabutyrolactone (GBL), mephedrone and ketamine. Taken before or during sex, these substances facilitate sexual arousal and longevity of sexual contact, and are often used to facilitate sexual sessions lasting several hours or days with multiple sexual partners (the combining of sex with drugs is often referred to as chemsex). The prevalence of use of drugs typically associated with chemsex is geographically variable, and tends to be higher in cities (particularly Western European cities) and among HIV-diagnosed and young MSM. Data on chemsex among European MSM are sparse, however evidence suggests that it is associated with high risk behaviours such as condomless anal intercourse (CLAI), and increased numbers of sexual partners. Data collected during EMIS 2017 will provide information on the prevalence of chemsex across Europe, and will allow identification of priority target groups for interventions.

Some studies have reported that the use of online dating and social networking websites is associated with elevated odds for higher risk sexual practices among MSM. However, others have reported no association between online partner selection and behaviours such as UAI. Since about 2010, smartphone applications (apps) designed to help MSM find sexual partners have become increasingly popular. Few studies have explored associations between sexual networking app use and sexual risk behaviours among European MSM populations. EMIS 2017 will collect information on partner meeting venues, including both online and 'offline' or physical venues, allowing for identification of priority settings for interventions.

MSM are reported to suffer poorer mental health compared to the general male population, including internalized homonegativity (IH), defined as gay or bisexual individuals' inward direction of society's homophobic attitudes towards the self. Data from EMIS 2010 showed that IH was positively associated with unmet HIV prevention needs (a perception of not having control over sexual risk taking, and not finding it easy to say no to unwanted sex). EMIS 2017 will collect data on the prevalence and distribution of mental health concerns among European MSM, including anxiety, depression and suicidal ideation.

#### Gaps in HIV and STI prevention, diagnostic and treatment services for MSM

Despite recommendations for at least annual HIV testing of MSM in a number of European countries, significant proportions of HIV-positive individuals remain undiagnosed or are diagnosed late, while the availability and uptake of testing for other STIs is also variable. Several studies have shown that reasons reflecting gay and HIV-related stigma appear to be strongly associated with HIV testing decisions among MSM, and increasing the available range of testing options may help to increase uptake by providing greater privacy and confidentiality (e.g. home testing options), or

quicker, more convenient and gay-friendly services (e.g. community-based testing options). In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring<sup>1</sup>, the most commonly cited barriers to providing HIV testing services for MSM included a lack of community-based testing services, and the ability of healthcare professionals to identify and screen asymptomatic patients who should be tested. A lack of sustainable funding for providing testing services was also mentioned, particularly by countries in Eastern Europe.

Across Europe the provision of diagnostic services for STIs other than HIV is variable. When testing is performed, blood samples (for detection of syphilis and viral hepatitis) and urine samples (for detection of chlamydia) are reasonably frequently collected, however penile and anal inspection (for detection of anal/genital warts and anal/genital herpes) and anal and pharyngeal swabbing (for diagnosis of rectal and pharyngeal gonorrhoea or chlamydia infections) are much more rarely performed. Thus anal/genital warts, anal/genital herpes and rectal and pharyngeal STIs are likely to be substantially underdiagnosed among MSM in many European countries. Studies in the UK have found that home or self-sampling STI testing kits are acceptable to MSM and can increase the uptake of testing for infections such as syphilis, gonorrhoea and chlamydia. Community-based HIV testing sites may also provide opportunities for increasing STI testing rates, by offering STI testing as part of comprehensive, gay/MSM-friendly sexual health services.

In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, the most commonly reported challenge or barrier to providing HIV prevention services for MSM was a lack of sustainable funding. Other commonly reported barriers included stigma and discrimination among healthcare professionals, and the prevention knowledge and skills of healthcare professionals. Thus comprehensive healthcare worker training programmes which address the specific needs of MSM, as well as issues relating to stigma and discrimination, need further support. Other issues mentioned as representing gaps in HIV prevention included a lack of specific prevention services for MSM populations (which often include sizeable proportions of migrant MSM), a lack of tailored services for migrants (including lack of provision of interpreters or translators, and lack of initiatives to address cultural barriers and/or sensitive issues, particularly for undocumented migrants), and weak sexual health education programmes in schools (e.g. lack of focus on differences in sexuality and behavioural norms).

The high efficacy of HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) in reducing the risk of sexually acquired HIV infection has recently been demonstrated in a number of randomized controlled trials, and recent surveys in Europe show significant interest among MSM in using PrEP as part of a comprehensive, multi-component HIV-prevention package. However, currently only two countries in Europe (France and Norway) provide PrEP through their public health services. Gaps and uncertainties with

<sup>1</sup> The Dublin Declaration was adopted in 2004 and emphasises HIV as an important political priority in Europe and Central Asia. Signatory countries closely monitor, on a biannual basis, the implementation of actions taken to tackle HIV/AIDS in their country. Further details available at

regard to the implementation of PrEP in Europe include a lack of data on the size of key target populations, costs of implementation (cost of the drug as well as of service delivery), options for service delivery, concerns about adherence, drug failures and drug resistance, and concerns about the impact of PrEP on sexual risk behaviours and the incidence of STIs other than HIV.

In 2015, the World Health Organisation (WHO) recommended immediate initiation of antiretroviral therapy (ART) for all HIV-positive persons upon diagnosis, regardless of immunological status. In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, 13/17 countries in the EMIS 2010 Western European region and 10/18 countries in the EMIS 2010 Eastern European region reported implementing this guideline in practice. The most commonly reported barriers to getting HIV-positive MSM across Europe onto treatment included weak referral systems, and stigma and discrimination within the MSM population. Three of 16 Western European countries (data not available for Switzerland) and 14 of 18 Eastern European countries reported that ART was not provided for undocumented migrants in their country, representing a major barrier for this sub-population in some countries, particularly in the Eastern European region.

Few data are available on the HIV continuum of care among MSM, although some estimates are available from the Sialon II study conducted in 13 European cities between 2011 and 2014. Although sample sizes were small, in this study the proportions of all HIV-positive men who were treated and had an undetectable viral load ranged from 0% in Bucharest and Sofia to 79.6% in Brussels. In general, the proportions of men who were diagnosed, on treatment and who had an undetectable viral load were greater in Western compared to Eastern European cities. Across all cities, the most significant drop-off point across the cascade was between the total number of HIV-infected men and those who were diagnosed, indicating that efforts to increase the uptake of HIV testing among MSM need further attention.

In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, adherence and retention in care were the most frequently reported barriers to achieving viral suppression among people on treatment. Countries reported various different initiatives to ensure that people on treatment achieved viral suppression, including adherence counselling, the use of first line or tailored drug regimens, and training programmes for healthcare professionals.

### 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 Background to HIV/STI control among MSM in Europe

In the European Union (EU) and the European Economic Area (EEA), MSM remain the sub-population most affected by the HIV epidemic, with 42% of new HIV diagnoses in 2015 being among this group (heterosexual contact was the second most common transmission mode, at 32% of all new diagnoses) (1). While the number of new HIV diagnoses has decreased among heterosexual men and women and among injecting drug users (IDUs) in the EU/EEA over the last decade, the number and proportion of new HIV diagnoses among MSM has increased, from 33% of all cases in 2005 to 42% of all cases in 2015 (1).

Co-infections with HIV and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs) are common among MSM, and alongside increases in the number of new HIV diagnoses, surveillance data indicate increasing rates of diagnoses of bacterial STIs (e.g. syphilis, gonorrhoea) among MSM in a number of European countries in recent years (2-6). Evidence also suggests increasing incidence of viral STIs such as hepatitis C (7, 8), as well as outbreaks of rarer STIs such as lymphogranuloma venereum and shigellosis (9), particularly among HIV-positive MSM. These data suggest a need to bolster effective multi-component HIV and STI prevention programmes for MSM in Europe.

Despite being a population at high risk, recent data published by the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) indicate that almost half of all European countries do not have MSM population size estimates, and that countries also have limited data on sexual risk behaviours among MSM (10). Furthermore, national and European level surveillance data disaggregated by transmission risk group are not always available (e.g. for chlamydia). However, data on trends in diagnoses and on sexual risk behaviours among MSM are vital in order to inform the planning and delivery of tailored and targeted HIV and STI prevention, diagnostic and treatment services for MSM.

The first European MSM Internet Survey (EMIS) was conducted in 2010 and helped to address some of the gaps in the available data by gathering extensive information on diagnoses of HIV and other STIs (syphilis, gonorrhoea, chlamydia, genital/anal warts, genital/anal herpes, hepatitis C), sexual risk and precautionary behaviours, use of HIV and other sexual health services, and the extent of unmet prevention needs among MSM across Europe. It was the largest transnational survey among MSM ever conducted; in terms of the number of participants (over 180,000 MSM in 38 European countries), the number of countries covered by the survey, and the number of different language versions of the survey. A second round of the survey, EMIS 2017, is planned to take place between September and November 2017. The 2017 survey will build upon EMIS 2010 by collecting data on many of the same topics covered in 2010, but also asking questions in new topic areas such as use of HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP), and emerging risk behaviours such as the use of psychoactive drugs prior to or during sex ('chemsex'), and use of smartphone sexual networking applications among MSM. EMIS 2017 will represent an invaluable source of data on

the sexual health and prevention needs of MSM across Europe, and will help in the design of HIV and STI prevention, diagnostic and treatment services.

#### 1.2 Aim of the report

The aim of this report is to help inform modifications and changes to the EMIS 2010 questionnaire for use in the 2017 survey, and to identify some of the gaps in the research which EMIS 2017 might help to address. A broad review of the sexual health of MSM in the EU and neighbouring countries was conducted, consulting epidemiological data (data on the prevalence and incidence of HIV and STIs), behavioural data (data on risk factors for HIV/STIs among MSM), and information on barriers and challenges to the provision of sexual health services for MSM in Europe.

#### **1.3 Structure of the report**

This report includes three main chapters, in addition to this introductory chapter:

- Chapter 2 provides an overview of the prevalence and incidence of HIV and other STIs among MSM in Europe.
- Chapter 3 is a socio-behavioural review summarizing risk factors for HIV and STIs among MSM. The chapter focusses on new and emerging risk behaviours which will be covered in EMIS 2017, including the use of 'chemsex' drugs and of online social and sexual networking tools. Chapter 3 also includes a section exploring mental health among MSM, and its associations with sexual health.
- Chapter 4 considers barriers, challenges and gaps in the implementation of HIV and STI diagnostic, prevention and treatment services for MSM across Europe.

In all chapters, findings relating to MSM sub-groups, such as young, migrant or injecting drug user (IDU) MSM are presented, to the limited extent that these were available.

At the end of each chapter (or in the case of Chapter 4, at the end of each chapter sub-section), recommendations regarding data that should be collected during EMIS 2017 are made.

#### 1.4 Methods

The methods used to gather information for each chapter are presented at the start of that chapter. Because each chapter considered a different topic, varying methods were used. Broadly, data were reviewed from key European studies conducted among MSM, including EMIS 2010, the Sialon II bio-behavioural study, and the HIV COBATEST Project (HIV community-based testing practices in Europe). (For descriptions of these studies, see Section 1.4.1 below). For Chapter 2, surveillance data published by the

ECDC, as well as national surveillance data for some countries, were consulted. For the socio-behavioural review presented in Chapter 3, searches for published peer-reviewed literature were run in electronic databases including Embase and Global Health. The reference lists of relevant papers were scanned, and grey literature published by AIDS or LGBT organisations (e.g. NAM Aidsmap<sup>2</sup>, the LGBT Foundation<sup>3</sup>) was also consulted. In Chapter 4, in addition to key European studies among MSM, data from the 2016 round of Dublin Declaration monitoring<sup>4</sup> were obtained from the ECDC, and descriptive analyses were performed. Data on legal and regulatory barriers which impede the HIV care continuum in Europe were also obtained from the 'Barring the Way to Health' online database<sup>5</sup>.

#### 1.4.1 Description of key European studies reviewed

#### European MSM Internet Survey (EMIS) 2010

EMIS 2010<sup>6</sup> ran online for three months between June and August 2010, and gathered information on knowledge about HIV and sexually transmitted infections (STIs), sexual behaviour, and the use of HIV and sexual health related services by MSM. The survey was available in 25 different languages and was completed by more than 100 men in 38 countries, and by over 180,000 men overall, giving a very large sample size. Inclusion criteria were being at or over the age of homosexual consent in the country of residence and being sexually attracted to men and/or having sex with men.

The survey was actively promoted by five major international commercial websites<sup>7</sup> (the largest source of recruitment in many countries), but also across more than 200 other national and international websites (important sources of recruitment in some countries), as well as at a wide range of events and gay community settings in individual countries. The extent of survey promotion activities varied between countries, as did levels of recruitment, partly due to differences in available budgets for survey promotion (although the large majority of recruiting websites did not request payment for survey promotion). Five EMIS countries (Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Cyprus, Luxembourg and Malta) had no active partner at the time of data collection and did not undertake any country-specific recruitment activities. A further four countries (Greece, Hungary, Serbia and Slovakia) did not identify any country

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> <u>www.aidsmap.com</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> <u>http://lgbt.foundation/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The Dublin Declaration was adopted in 2004 and emphasises HIV as an important political priority in Europe and Central Asia. Signatory countries closely monitor, on a biannual basis, the implementation of actions taken to tackle HIV/AIDS in their country. Further details available at

http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/healthtopics/aids/Pages/monitoring-dublin-declaration.aspx <sup>5</sup> Database maintained by the Global Network of People Living with HIV (GNP+) as part of the OptTest Project (Optimising Testing and Linkage to Care for HIV Across Europe). See <u>http://legalbarriers.peoplewithhiveurope.org/en</u>

<sup>6</sup> http://www.emis-project.eu/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> PlanetRomeo, Manhunt, Gaydar, Qguys, Qruiser

specific websites that could promote EMIS. Thus for many of these countries, the volume of responses (based on general population size) was lower than elsewhere.

A technical report presenting findings from EMIS 2010 was published in 2013 (11). Most analyses were grouped by geographical region, including four sub-regions in Western Europe (West, North-West, Central-West and South-West) and five sub-regions in Eastern Europe (North-East, Central-East, South-East (EU), South-East (non-EU) and East). Where relevant, the EMIS 2010 results cited in this report have been grouped or presented by sub-region. A full list of all countries included in each of the EMIS 2010 sub-regions is provided in the Appendix. In addition to the EMIS 2010 Technical Report, a large number of national and pan-European analyses of EMIS 2010 data have been published in the peer-reviewed literature, on a variety of topics.

#### Sialon II bio-behavioural study

The Sialon II bio-behavioural survey<sup>8</sup> was conducted among MSM in 13 European cities between 2011 and 2014, and aimed to collect meaningful surveillance data on HIV (and also – in four cities - on syphilis, hepatitis B and hepatitis C), as well as data on the sexual health prevention needs and service access among MSM. Approximately 400 MSM were recruited in each city, using two different recruitment methodologies (either time-location sampling (TLS) or respondent driven sampling (RDS), depending on the cultural and social characteristics of the participating city). In nine cities participants were recruited using TLS, and oral fluid samples were collected and tested for HIV (Barcelona, Brighton, Brussels, Hamburg, Lisbon, Ljubljana, Sofia, Stockholm, Warsaw). In four cities participants were recruited using RDS, and blood samples were collected and tested for HIV, syphilis, hepatitis B and hepatitis C (Bucharest, Bratislava, Verona, Vilnius). In all cities, a behavioural questionnaire was also completed, collecting information on sexual behaviours, HIV service access, and sexual health and well-being, including sexual satisfaction and safety.

Although TLS and RDS methods are effective in minimizing sampling biases among hard to reach populations, each method confers a number of characteristic strengths and weaknesses. In the Sialon II study, TLS methods recruited MSM who attended different types of gay venues. However, TLS methods tend to recruit larger proportions of younger men, and to exclude men who do not attend such venues. RDS methods are useful for sampling more hidden segments of the MSM population, including those who do not use gay venues. However, because it is a chain-referral based sampling method, it is vulnerable to recruiting specific types of individuals from defined social networks. For example, in the Sialon II study, the MSM sampled with RDS in Bucharest comprised a network of MSM who injected drugs and sold sex. Thus the strengths but also the limitations of each methodology must be taken into account when interpreting the data collected.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> <u>http://www.sialon.eu/</u>

#### HIV COBATEST Project (HIV community-based testing practices in Europe)

The HIV-COBATEST (HIV community-based testing practices in Europe) Project (2010-2013)<sup>9</sup> included 21 partners from 19 European countries, and aimed to improve the implementation and evaluation of community-based HIV voluntary counselling and testing (CB-VCT) practices in Europe. The project provided detailed information on how CB-VCT programmes are implemented in Europe, and has helped to establish a network of CB-VCT sites that monitor and evaluate HIV testing activity, and that conduct operational research on the implementation of CB-VCT services. Some of the results from the HIV-COBATEST Project are cited in Chapter 4 of this report.

#### 1.5 Report limitations

Due to the broad remit and range of topics covered in this review, it was not possible to systematically address each of the topics presented in the individual chapters. Thus the report should be taken to represent a broad overview of key topics relating to the sexual health of European MSM. When interpreting the data presented in Chapter 2 (prevalence and incidence of HIV and other STIs), it should be borne in mind that diagnosis rates of new infections among MSM are often calculated using the total male population rather than the total MSM population, because of varying availability and limited comparability of MSM population size estimates. Thus rates of new HIV/STI diagnoses among MSM are likely to be underestimates. Furthermore, new HIV or STI diagnoses among MSM may be under-reported, particularly in countries where stigma and discrimination against MSM is ubiquitous. For the review of risk behaviours for HIV and other STIs among MSM (Chapter 3), only two electronic databases were searched (Embase and Global Health) and only material published in English was included, due to constraints on time and resources. In Chapter 4, which explores key challenges in the provision of prevention, diagnostic and treatment services for HIV and other STIs, data from the 2016 round of Dublin Declaration monitoring were obtained from the ECDC and used as a key source. However, in order to avoid the duplication of work currently being undertaken by the ECDC, these data could not be verified by consultation with individual country contacts, and so may contain discrepancies. However, any such individual discrepancies are unlikely to have changed overall results and findings. Despite these limitations, the review allowed us to make specific recommendations regarding changes to questions and topic areas to be included in EMIS 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> <u>https://eurohivedat.eu/</u>

### 2 Prevalence and incidence of HIV and other STIs among MSM in Europe

#### 2.1 Methods

This chapter provides an overview of the prevalence and incidence of HIV and other STIs among MSM in Europe. Relevant surveillance data from the ECDC were consulted and extracted, as were national surveillance data for some countries. For STIs other than HIV, reporting of transmission risk group is sometimes incomplete (i.e. not available for all countries (e.g. syphilis, gonorrhoea), or poorly reported across many countries (e.g. chlamydia)). In addition diagnosis rates of STIs among MSM are often underestimates, because the ability of surveillance systems to collect sensitive information such as sexual orientation is limited and varies between countries and health care providers. Furthermore, when rates of diagnoses of new infections among MSM are calculated, these are calculated using the total male population rather than the total MSM population, because of varying availability and limited comparability of MSM population size estimates. If diagnosis rates were calculated using the total MSM population, these would be many times higher (perhaps between 30 and 50 times higher, because MSM are usually estimated to represent between two to three percent of the adult male population). These limitations must be borne in mind when interpreting national and European level surveillance data. EMIS 2017 will make a contribution to the available data by collecting information on diagnoses of syphilis, gonorrhoea, chlamydia and other STIs among MSM, and will allow for investigation of trends over time by comparing results with EMIS 2010 (see Section 2.13 for a summary of relevant data points that will be collected during EMIS 2017).

Other key data sources consulted for this chapter included EMIS 2010 and the Sialon II bio-behavioural study. Key peer-reviewed papers in different topics areas were also reviewed, particularly for infections associated with occasional outbreaks among high-risk MSM (e.g. hepatitis A, shigellosis, invasive meningococcal disease, hepatitis C), because national surveillance systems do not always collect or publish data on such outbreaks.

#### 2.2 HIV

#### 2.2.1 Historical trends in HIV incidence among MSM in Europe

HIV started to spread among gay and bisexual men in Europe at different time periods in different geographical regions. In Northern and Western European countries (Scandinavian countries, UK, France, the Netherlands, Belgium, Western Germany, Switzerland, Austria) HIV started to spread largely unrecognized in metropolitan gay communities in the late 1970s and early 1980s, fueled by repeated importations from North America (12, 13). Peak incidences were reached around 1985/1986, when the first diagnostic tests became widely available (14). Spontaneous and promoted behaviour changes, such as reductions in numbers of anal intercourse partners and increasing condom use, contributed to declining incidence of new HIV and STI infections in the late 1980s and early 1990s. However, incidence increased again in the late 1990s/ early 2000s (14-18).

In Southern Europe (Spain, Portugal, Italy), HIV initially spread mainly among IDUs, while transmission among gay and bisexual men increased gradually from the late 1990s onwards (12). In Eastern Europe, explosive HIV epidemics developed among IDUs from the mid-1990s, followed by increasing incidence of sexual transmission (19, 20). In Central and Eastern Europe HIV started to spread among MSM from the early 1990s, with incidence initially increasing slowly but then accelerating from the early 2000s onwards (12). In Eastern Europe heterosexual contact and IDU remain the main modes of HIV transmission, although the epidemic among MSM remains masked and often invisible because detailed information on mode of transmission is either unavailable or unreliable, due to high stigmatization of homosexual behaviour (19, 21).

#### 2.2.2 Trends in HIV incidence between 2006 and 2015

Although pooled EU-wide HIV incidence estimates have recently been published (22), dis-aggregations by risk-group are not yet available. However, several Western European countries such as the UK, Germany and the Netherlands have published HIV incidence estimates for MSM. In the UK, incidence was estimated to have been largely stable between 2000 and 2010, with a slight increase in new cases between 2000 and 2003/2004, followed by a slight decline between 2003/2004 and 2006/2007 (23). In Germany and the Netherlands, incidence increased significantly between 2000 and 2005/2006, but then gradually declined between 2006 and 2015 (Germany, (24)), or between 2005 and 2011 (Netherlands, (25)).

In the absence of EU-wide HIV incidence estimates for MSM, here we review trends in rates of new HIV diagnoses per 100,000 male population as reported to the ECDC (1). It must be emphasized that due to the variable delays between infection and diagnosis, increases in incidence may become visible as increased numbers of new HIV diagnoses quite quickly, while declines in incidence will become apparent usually only with some time delay, depending on whether declines follow a period of stable or increasing incidence.

As reported by the ECDC and WHO Regional Office for Europe, the number of HIV diagnoses among MSM in the European region increased from 8,244 cases in 2006 to 10,849 cases in 2014 (1). While fewer cases were reported in 2015 (10,274), a decrease in diagnoses is less evident when delays in reporting are accounted for (1). Disaggregating the data by WHO sub-region (Western, Central, and Eastern Europe), HIV diagnosis trends among MSM in Western Europe were largely stable between 2006 and 2015 (see Figure 2-1 and Figure 2-2).

In contrast, trends in rates of new HIV diagnoses among MSM in Central Europe (Bulgaria, Croatia, Hungary, Romania and others) increased almost universally between 2006 and 2015, with particularly large increases in Cyprus in recent years

(see Figure 2-3 and Figure 2-4). There is high variability in the completeness of reporting of transmission risk group for Poland and Turkey, and increases in these two countries may be due primarily to improved reporting of transmission category (and also in Turkey, due to increased rates of testing) (1). In some countries, such as Romania, HIV diagnoses among MSM may still be underreported due to the high stigma associated with homosexuality. In interpreting the increasing numbers of new diagnoses in Central European countries, it is important to consider that historically there has been a much higher proportion of undiagnosed HIV among MSM in Central compared to Western Europe (in part because the epidemic is younger in the former region). Therefore, improvements in testing uptake may partly explain increases in rates of new diagnoses.

While the overall rates of new HIV diagnoses among MSM were lower in many Eastern European countries (e.g.Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, Tajikistan, Azerbaijan) compared to Central and Western European countries, rates generally increased between 2006 and 2015 (see Figure 2-5 and Figure 2-6). In Eastern European countries overall, the officially reported number of new HIV diagnoses among MSM increased ten-fold from 80 in 2006 to 799 in 2015. This increase may be explained by improvements in ascertainment of transmission group, as well as improved targeting of testing by projects implemented and funded by the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria. In other countries however, such as Russia (data not shown), the social recognition of MSM has deteriorated and underreporting and under-ascertainment of transmission among MSM is likely increasing.

Figure 2-1 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Western Europe, 2006-2015 (countries with rates between 4 and 13 per 100,000)\*



Figure 2-2 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Western Europe, 2006-2015 (countries with rates <6 per 100,000)\*



\*Source of data: ECDC/WHO Regional Office for Europe, HIV/AIDS Surveillance in Europe 2015 (1). As there was increasing coverage of surveillance systems in Spain and Italy, for these countries denominators have been adjusted for years during which there was no national coverage.



Figure 2-3 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Central Europe, 2006-2015 (countries with rates ≥2 per 100,000)\*

Figure 2-4 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Central Europe, 2006-2015 (countries with rates <3 per 100,000)\*



\*Source of data: ECDC/WHO Regional Office for Europe, HIV/AIDS Surveillance in Europe 2015 (1). Note that Poland and Turkey had low and variable completeness of reporting of transmission risk group.

Figure 2-5 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Eastern Europe, 2006-2015 (countries with rates ≥1 per 100,000)\*



Figure 2-6 Rates of newly diagnosed HIV infections among MSM in Eastern Europe, 2006-2015 (countries with rates <1 per 100,000)\*



\*Source of data: ECDC/WHO Regional Office for Europe, HIV/AIDS Surveillance in Europe 2015 (1). Note that Estonia had high and variable completeness of reporting of transmission risk group.

#### Impact of migration on trends in new HIV diagnoses

One factor responsible for slight increases in rates of new HIV diagnoses among MSM in some Western European countries may be migration. For example, between 2006 and 2015 in the UK, the number of MSM estimated to have acquired their infection within the country remained relatively stable. However, the estimated number of infections among MSM who were born and acquired their infection abroad steadily rose over the same period (26). Similarly in countries like Germany, Ireland and Norway the number of new HIV diagnoses among MSM originating from other countries (particularly Latin American and other European countries) has increased in recent years (27-29).

In some Central and Eastern European countries, increasing trends in new HIV diagnoses may have been attenuated by increasing emigration of HIV-positive MSM, or MSM at increased risk for HIV, to Western European countries (30). In the EMIS 2010 survey considerable proportions (between approximately 20% and up to more than 50% for several countries) of survey respondents born in Central and Eastern EU countries participated in EMIS 2010 while living in Western European countries (11).

#### 2.2.3 HIV prevalence among MSM

#### Challenges in estimating HIV prevalence among MSM

The collection of comparable HIV prevalence data for MSM from different European countries is highly challenging. One significant problem is the lack of a standardized methodology for estimating the size of MSM populations, as well as a common definition for MSM (e.g. the recency with which a man must have had sex with another man in order to be considered MSM, lower and upper age limits for defining MSM populations). HIV prevalence studies among MSM are also prone to selection and self-selection biases due to the lack of a representative sampling frame. Additionally, studies among MSM usually recruit self-defined gay and bisexual men, but rarely recruit MSM with other sexual identities. The ability to gather data on minority sexual identities is strongly associated with societal acceptance and attitudes towards these groups (31).

For their official estimates of HIV prevalence among MSM, countries use different definitions and methods for estimating the size of the MSM population. Some countries (such as the UK, the Netherlands, Denmark and Germany) estimate the size of the MSM population based on the proportion of men with self-reported same-sex experiences in representative population-based surveys, and then calculate HIV prevalence using the estimated number of HIV-infections among MSM based on surveillance data. Other countries use similar methods for estimating HIV prevalence, but MSM population sizes are based on expert estimations rather than population-based empirical studies. To estimate HIV prevalence, some countries use unadjusted data from prevalence studies with unknown selection and self-selection biases. Others calculate MSM population sizes and HIV prevalence based on studies using different methodologies and with varying age inclusion criteria. MSM population sizes have been

calculated as varying proportions of the adult male population, with lower age limits from 15 up to 20 years of age and upper age limits from 49 up to 65 years of age, or without any upper age limit.

Table 2-1 provides an overview of estimates of MSM population sizes and HIV prevalence among MSM in 38 European countries, using data from a number of different sources. One of the most extensive analyses estimating MSM population sizes in Europe was published by Marcus *et al* in 2013, and uses data from country national statistics as well as EMIS 2010 (32). Estimates of MSM population sizes were also reported to the ECDC as part of the 2016 round of Dublin Declaration monitoring<sup>10</sup>, although no estimates were reported for 20 of the 38 countries included in EMIS 2010. Where data are available, differences in population size estimates are sometimes large (e.g. estimates for France: 275,000 reported in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, 627,000 reported by Marcus *et al* 2013 (32). Estimates for the Netherlands: 111,000 reported in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, and 230,000 reported by Marcus *et al* 2013 (32) – see Table 2-1).

Estimates of HIV prevalence among MSM similarly vary depending on what source is consulted. One analysis published in 2012 compared self-reported HIV prevalence in EMIS 2010 with official country prevalence estimates or with estimates from specific prevalence studies. This analysis demonstrated that overall, there was a high correlation between self-reported prevalence (as measured in EMIS 2010) and measured prevalence rates (33). However, self-reported prevalence in EMIS 2010 was usually higher than prevalence measured or estimated in other types of studies, particularly those using sophisticated modelling approaches (see Table 2-1). This suggests that HIV infections among MSM may be underreported to national surveillance systems, that the size of the total MSM population may be overestimated in modelling studies, and/or that HIV positive participants may be more likely to participate in internet surveys. Other possible reasons for discrepancies in HIV prevalence estimates include different time periods of measurement, measurement errors for small sample sizes (particularly for smaller countries with low estimated HIV-prevalence among MSM, e.g. Bosnia-Herzegovina, Macedonia) and/or different recruitment methodologies (and therefore different sampling biases) between studies.

#### Estimates of HIV prevalence among MSM

In EMIS 2010, estimates of self-reported HIV prevalence (defined as the proportions of men diagnosed with HIV among those who reported ever having tested) ranged from 0% in Bosnia and Herzegovina to 19.9% in the Netherlands (see Table 2-1) (11). EMIS 2010 generally found higher self-reported HIV prevalence in Western compared to Eastern European countries, and this is to be expected given that the HIV epidemic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The Dublin Declaration was adopted in 2004, and emphasises HIV as an important political priority in Europe and Central Asia. Signatory countries closely monitor, on a biannual basis, the implementation of actions taken to tackle HIV/AIDS in their country. Further details available at

http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/healthtopics/aids/Pages/monitoring-dublin-declaration.aspx

started earlier in this region. Since HIV infection persists, and since people with HIV can have an almost normal life span if HIV replication is efficiently suppressed by antiretroviral therapy (ART), prevalence tends to increase in older age groups the longer the epidemic continues. In EMIS 2010, the highest self-reported HIV prevalences were generally in men aged 45-54 in the Western European sub-regions. However, in the Eastern European sub-regions, HIV prevalence tended to be highest among men in slightly younger age groups (see Figure 2-7), reflecting the younger epidemic in this region.



Figure 2-7 Self-reported HIV prevalence as reported in EMIS 2010, by age group and sub-region\*

\*Source: Reproduced from EMIS 2010 Technical report (11). List of countries contained within each subregion provided in the Appendix. Age groups with n < 50 are not shown.

Some more recent estimates of HIV prevalence among MSM in Europe come from the Sialon II bio-behavioural study (34) and from the 2016 round of Dublin Declaration monitoring (see Table 2-1). In the Sialon II study, *measured* HIV prevalence estimates (based on testing of oral fluid or blood samples) ranged from a minimum of 2.4% in Stockholm to a maximum of 18.0% in Bucharest, and in general tended to be higher in Western compared to Eastern European cities (with the exception of Bucharest (18%), where almost 40% of the participating sample reported injecting drug use). In four cities HIV prevalence was below 5% (Stockholm, Vilnius, Ljubljana, Bratislava) while five cities had an HIV prevalence of between 10% and 20% (Brussels, Barcelona, Lisbon, Brighton, Bucharest) (see Figure 2-8, which shows Sialon II data for both self-reported and measured HIV prevalence, and self-reported HIV prevalence data for relevant cities from EMIS 2010).



# Figure 2-8 Self-reported and measured HIV prevalence in 13 European cities from EMIS 2010 and Sialon II studies\*

\*Source: Reproduced from Sialon II project report (34).

In the Sialon II study, HIV prevalence tended to be higher in individuals aged 25 or older compared to those aged younger than 25. In this study, notable proportions of HIV-positive individuals were unaware of their HIV-positive status, ranging from 12.3% in Brussels to 88.4% in Sofia. The largest proportions of individuals who were unaware of their HIV infection were in Eastern European cities including Sofia (88.4%), Vilnius (59.2%) and Bratislava (51.8%) (34).

In the 2016 round of Dublin Declaration monitoring, HIV prevalence estimates were obtained from a variety of different studies using a variety of different methodologies, thus the estimates may not always be nationally representative. However, estimates ranged from <1% in some countries (e.g. Bosnia-Herzegovina - sample size of 2 342 men, and Bulgaria - sample size of 132 men), to >15% in France, Malta and Romania (see Table 2-1).

	Estimates of national MSM		HIV Prevalence Estimates (%)			
	population sizes		HIV prevalence			
	Marcus et al.	2016 Dublin		studies cited in		2016 Dublin
	BMC Public Health 2013 <sup>§</sup>	Declaration Monitoring*	EMIS 2010 <sup>1</sup>	Marcus <i>et al</i> . BMC Public Health $2012^{\Sigma}$	Sialon II <sup>ʊ</sup>	Declaration Monitoring <sup>∆</sup>
Austria	70,985	-	7.2		••••••	2 to 4
Belarus	31,836	×	3.0	2.7		×
Belgium	106,336	-	10.5	5.6	12.3	12.3
Bosnia & Herzegovina	26,044	6,900–9,500	0.0	0.7		0.6
Bulgaria	26,341	57,826	2.5	3.3	3	0
Croatia	29,497	30,000	4.8	3.3		2.8
Cyprus	6,954	-	1.9	-		1.9-2.5
Czech Republic	46,321	-	4.9	2.6		-
Denmark	54,723	50,000	12.0	4.9		4-5
Estonia	9, 195	9,000	2.8	1.7		2-3
Finland	53, 118	-	5.1	2.0		1.6
France	626,948	275,000	12.7	12.0		17.3
Germany	655,740	750,000	11.6	4.9	7.5	7.0 - 8.0
Greece	102,888	94,002	12.9	6.5		7.1
Hungary	53,404	-	5.6	2.7		11.0
Ireland	47,697	-	9.5	-		-
Italy	359,315	-	9.7	11.8	9.6	- ,
Latvia	12,880	-	7.8	4.0		-
Lithuania	17,760	-	4.8	2.7	3.4	2.7
Luxembourg	1,749	-	13.8	6.0		-
Macedonia	1,232	×	7.7			×
Malta	3,545	-	2.5			39.3
Moldova	15,853	13,500	4.3			5.4
Netherlands	111,072	230,000	19.9			α
Norway	47,483	-	5.2	3.3		-
Poland	124 001	331,000 (220,500-	0.0	4.7	7.2	2.3 (1.4-3.9)
	<i>134,981</i> 109,171	441,000)	8.3 10.9		7.2 17.1	5.9
Portugal Romania		10 507	5.1		18	18.0
Russia	<i>74,916</i> 461,264	10,507 ×	8.6		10	10.U
Nussia	401,204	^ 55,447 (20,789-	0.0	0.5		~
Serbia	36,944	90,104)	5.4	3.6		8.3
Slovakia	19,366	-	2.2		4.3	α
Slovenia	21,591	-	5.1		4.4	4
Spain	294,028	890,235	12.2		14.2	11.3
Sweden	65,632	80,000-120,000			2.4	2
Switzerland	70,229	80,000	11.5			8
Turkey	232,935	-	3.0			-
Ukraine	154,415	175,750	8.2			8.5
		476,460 (402,530-				
United Kingdom	613,658	552,812) <sup>#</sup>	14.6	5.3	17.6	4.9 (4.2-5.8)#

# Table 2-1 Comparison of estimates of national MSM population sizes and HIV prevalence among MSM in European countries

§ Calculated using data from EMIS 2010 and national statistics. *Italics are adjusted estimates (either 1% or 3% of the general male population aged 15-64), due to unreliable calculated estimates.* 

\* Variety of methodologies used; - = no estimate provided; x = not included in 2016 Dublin Declaration reporting; # = 15-44 year olds.

 $\P$  Self-reported HIV prevalence (number testing positive/number ever testing) among MSM at or over the age of consent  $\Sigma$  Variety of methodologies used: directly measured or self-reported prevalence, or prevalence estimated using surveillance data and population-based modelling. - = no prevalence estimate available

**v** Directly measured prevalence in 13 European cities.

**\Delta** Variety of methodologies used; - = no estimate provided; × = not included in 2016 Dublin Declaration reporting; a = estimates for Netherlands (0.9%) and Slovakia (60-70%) appeared unlikely to be nationally representative and so are not presented; # = 15-44 year olds.

#### 2.3 Trends in prevalence and incidence of other STIs

#### 2.3.1 General overview – trends in bacterial STIs

During the decade between the recognition of HIV/AIDS in the mid-1980s and the mid-1990s, a long-term trend in Western Europe included steeply declining incidence of most bacterial STIs such as syphilis, chlamydia and gonorrhoea (35-38). This was largely due to behavioural change caused by fear of HIV and HIV-induced disease, including reductions in numbers of partners and increases in condom use, as well as the shrinking of core groups of MSM practicing condomless sex with multiple partners.

However, declining STI trends in Western Europe were reversed during the latter half of the 1990s (39). During this period, the availability of effective treatment for HIV meant that people were regaining health and living for longer, and numbers of sexual partners began to increase again (39). New risk management strategies, such as HIV serosorting (seeking HIV sero-concordant partners for condomless sex), also emerged in metropolitan areas with large numbers of HIV-infected men. The re-establishment of a pool of individuals with high partner change and declining condom use facilitated continuous circulation of sexually transmitted agents. Changing behaviours were not matched by timely implementation of adequate screening policies for STIs, which were only introduced into routine management of HIV infection with considerable time delays. Across European countries, there is currently large variability with regard to the extent and frequency of diagnostic procedures to detect sexually transmitted coinfections amongst MSM treated for HIV (see Chapter 4 for further details) (40). The conditions allowing for STI outbreaks or epidemic spread, in terms of the numbers of individuals involved in high-risk sexual networks, also vary considerably between countries.

In some Central and Eastern European countries increases in the incidence of STIs (particularly syphilis) occurred among the general population during the 1990s. This was as a result of profound political, social and economic change during the transition period after the breakdown of communist regimes in the region, including deteriorating access to healthcare and the emergence of a large criminalized commercial sex work sector, with limited access to adequate sexual healthcare (41). The STI epidemics spread primarily within the general heterosexual population, and in response STI control measures were intensified. These control measures, combined with the re-structuring of healthcare systems, helped to reduce STI incidence. However, STI incidences are probably still higher among commercial sex workers and among the general population in Eastern compared to Western Europe (41).

Data on the prevalence and incidence of bacterial STIs among MSM in many Eastern European countries are sparse, largely due to high stigmatization of homosexual behaviour. However, towards the end of the 1990s, legal and social changes in Central and Eastern European countries lead to improvements in opportunities for gay and bisexual men to meet and find new sexual partners. Gay subcultures slowly developed in some larger cities such as Warsaw, Prague, Budapest, St. Petersburg and Moscow. From 2000 onwards, opportunities for meeting new partners further improved with the emergence of online dating websites for gay and other MSM. In more recent years,

smartphone social and sexual networking applications for MSM have additionally improved opportunities for finding new partners.

# 2.3.2 Vaccine-preventable STIs and infections associated with occasional outbreaks

Across Europe, prevalence and incidence of vaccine-preventable viral STIs, such as hepatitis B virus (HBV) and human papilloma virus (HPV), are strongly determined by national vaccination policies and their practical implementation, as well as age, since vaccines have only been introduced in the last two decades (HBV) or even more recently (HPV). Data on vaccine-preventable viral STIs are presented in Sections 2.6 (HPV) and 2.7 (HBV) of this report.

Several bacterial and viral infections that are generally not regarded as primarily sexually transmitted may, under certain conditions, become sexually transmitted among MSM, or among specific sub-populations of MSM (e.g. hepatitis C, lymphogranuloma venereum, hepatitis A, shigellosis, invasive meningococcal disease – covered in Sections 2.8 to 2.12 below). Clusters of such infections are sometimes recognized as outbreaks but may often go unnoticed. Highly infectious enteric pathogens known to cause occasional outbreaks (e.g. hepatitis A virus, shigella species) are often shed from the rectal mucosa over prolonged periods by asymptomatic or recovered carriers. Settings prone to sustaining the transmission of such pathogens are gay sex venues, particularly if they provide opportunities for group sex and shared use of sex toys. Usually the numbers of individuals involved in such outbreaks are too small to capture large enough numbers of them in online surveys to perform meaningful analyses.

#### 2.4 Syphilis

#### 2.4.1 Syphilis incidence among MSM

Syphilis transmission is most effective in the presence of primary syphilitic ulcers and secondary mucocutaneous lesions. Early diagnosis is facilitated by the visibility of lesions in the genital area. While oral and perioral lesions can be relatively easily recognized (but also easily mis-diagnosed), typically painless intra-rectal lesions usually remain unnoticed. Thus, infections transmitted to insertive partners during oral and anal intercourse may be diagnosed as penile ulcers earlier than infections transmitted to receptive partners, particularly to anal receptive partners. Condomless anal intercourse is therefore associated with an increased risk for syphilis transmission, particularly within sexual networks where condomless anal sex with multiple partners is common. On the other hand, new infections can be detected by regular serological screening if people are in medical care, such as for HIV treatment, even if they cause no characteristic symptoms. Onward transmission of syphilis to new

partners can be effectively reduced if screening frequency is adapted to risk behaviour and partner numbers.

By sharing common modes of transmission, the prevalence and incidence of syphilis and HIV among MSM are highly associated. This association is further strengthened by immunological and biological factors. A recent history of syphilis is a strong independent risk factor for acquiring HIV infection, just as being diagnosed with HIV is a strong independent risk factor for syphilis infection (42).

Syphilis incidence among MSM declined to an all-time low in Western Europe in the mid-1990s, although localized outbreaks still occurred in larger cities in the late 1990s (such as in Hamburg in 1997) (43), and the proportion of HIV-positive men among syphilis patients was very high. More generalized spread of syphilis among MSM started from about 2000 onwards (15, 44, 45), fuelled by increases in partner numbers, and larger sexual networks facilitated by online social and sexual networking websites. After a four-to-five-year period of increasing syphilis incidence, this levelled off in many countries in the mid-2000s (45), as increasing awareness and improved testing strategies helped to control further spread. Increases in syphilis incidence among MSM in the UK and Germany from about 2010 onwards appear to be fuelled by increasing diversification of HIV risk reduction strategies, such as HIV serosorting, and declining rates of consistent condom use (4, 42). These behavioural changes have been mitigated, although not fully matched, by expansions and intensifications of testing policies. While syphilis screening rates among MSM treated for HIV infection have increased in recent years, several modelling studies suggest that screening intervals would need to be shortened to six or even three months among groups with high partner numbers to have an impact on the epidemic (46, 47).

#### 2.4.2 Syphilis trends among MSM between 2009 and 2014

Between 2009 and 2014, data on new syphilis diagnoses among MSM were available for 17 EU/EEA countries (5). These data show a steep increase in the number of reported cases among this group since 2010, while cases among heterosexual men and among women have remained stable (see Figure 2-8). In 2014, almost two-thirds (63%) of reported syphilis cases with information on transmission category were reported in MSM. The percentage of cases diagnosed in MSM ranged from below 10% in Romania and Slovakia to more than 70% in Denmark, France, the Netherlands, Norway and the UK (5). Overall in all reporting countries in 2014, reported syphilis rates were six times higher in men than in women, and the majority of cases were reported in people older than 25 years, with young people between 15 and 24 years of age accounting for only 13% of cases (5).

Figure 2-9 and Figure 2-10 below show rates of new syphilis diagnoses among MSM per 100,000 male population between 2009 and 2014 in Western (Figure 2-9) and Central and Eastern European countries (Figure 2-10). In most Western European countries, rates have increased over this period, most notably in Germany and the UK. Trends in the Central and Eastern European countries for whom data were available are diverse, being low and stable in Romania and Lithuania, increasing in Latvia, and
decreasing in Slovenia in recent years. In the EU/EEA as a whole, including countries for whom data were not broken down by transmission risk category, trends in rates of new syphilis diagnoses have increased since 2010 (all transmission risk groups), with diverging trends between genders: there has been a marked increase among men, but a decrease among women (5).

# Figure 2-9 Number of confirmed syphilis cases by gender and transmission category, EU/EEA countries reporting consistently, 2009–2014\*



Source: ECDC, Annual Epidemiological Report 2016 – Syphilis (5). Includes reports from: Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Romania, Slovenia, Sweden, the UK

Figure 2-10 Rates of newly reported syphilis cases among MSM, Western European countries, 2009-2014\*



Figure 2-11 Rates of newly reported syphilis cases among MSM, Central and Eastern European countries, 2009-2014\*



\*Source of data: ECDC Surveillance Atlas of Infectious Diseases (<u>http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/data-tools/atlas/Pages/atlas.aspx</u>) (48)

#### 2.4.3 Syphilis prevalence

Among an HIV-negative cohort of MSM recruited in Lisbon between 2011 and 2014, self-reported lifetime prevalence of syphilis infection was 7% (49). In the Sialon II study, syphilis markers were investigated in four European cities; the prevalence of active syphilis was 9.7% in Bucharest, 5.1% in Verona, 1.4% in Bratislava and 0.1% in Vilnius. In the same study, markers of prior syphilis infection were highest in Vilnius (10.5%) and lowest in Bratislava (3.3%) (34).

A study in Germany among 1 052 MSM seroconverting for HIV between 1996 and 2007 reported an overall syphilis prevalence of 26%, increasing from 10% between 1996-1999 to 35% in 2005 (50). Co-incident syphilis infection at HIV diagnosis increased significantly (p<0.001) from 2.3% in 2000 to 16.9% in 2003, declining thereafter to 4.3% in 2007. Another cohort study among HIV-positive MSM in Germany which collected data between 1996 and 2012 reported that syphilis prevalence at HIV-seroconversion was 27.1% (7).

#### 2.5 Gonorrhoea and chlamydia

From very low levels in the mid-1990s, incidence of gonorrhoea and chlamydia increased among MSM in Western Europe in the late 1990s and early 2000s (44, 51, 52). This may have been partly due to improved sensitivity of diagnostic tests and the expanded use of combination diagnostic tests, in addition to behavioural changes such as increases in partner numbers and declines in condom use.

Many studies conducted in the last decade have convincingly demonstrated that the usual standard testing of urogenital sites for gonorrhoea and chlamydia misses most infections in MSM, which occur at extra-genital sites in the pharynx and rectum, and are mostly asymptomatic (53-55). While pharyngeal infections are self-limiting and usually clear within two to three weeks even without treatment (56), rectal infections can persist over longer periods, often without severe symptoms. Few European countries provide an infrastructure for routine screening of MSM in dedicated lowthreshold testing sites, thus many MSM rely on general practitioners (GPs) for sexual healthcare, where they do not disclose their sexual preference and will therefore not be offered comprehensive three-site screening, even if this is recommended by guidelines (57, 58). Even if sexual preference is disclosed, comprehensive screening is less frequently initiated by GPs compared to at dedicated STI clinics, for various reasons. This results in very high levels of undiagnosed asymptomatic extra-genital infections among MSM (see also Chapter 4, Section 4.3.3). Improved testing at extragenital sites, as well as increases in testing frequency, could easily result in a doubling or tripling of the number of diagnoses among MSM, without any changes in infection incidence (59). As a result, data on trends in gonorrhoea and chlamydia diagnoses are difficult to interpret without additional information on testing frequency, as well as on testing policies and practices, such as the anatomical sites tested, and whether testing was part of routine screening or was symptom-driven.

#### 2.5.1 Trends in reported cases of gonorrhoea between 1998 and 2014

Surveillance data on gonorrhoea infections among MSM in 10 European countries between 1998 and 2007, collated and analysed by the European Surveillance of Sexually Transmitted Infections (ESSTI) network, showed that the number of cases rose in most Western European countries over this period (with the exception of Italy), whilst cases remained fairly steady in Central Europe and the rate fell considerably in Eastern Europe, by 89% and 46% in Estonia and Latvia respectively (44).

In more recent data published by the ECDC (6), the overall rate of reported gonorrhoea cases between 2005 and 2014 (all transmission risk groups, in 29 European countries) initially decreased from 9 per 100,000 population in 2005 to 8 per 100,000 population in 2008. However, between 2009 and 2014 there was a marked increase, reaching 20 cases per 100,000 persons in 2014. Rates among men were consistently higher than those among women. Data disaggregated by risk group for the period 2009 to 2014 showed that while case numbers increased among both heterosexual men and MSM, the increase was most marked among MSM (Figure 2-11). This could be partly as a result of increased testing of MSM, particularly at extra-genital sites, as well as the more widespread use of nucleic acid amplification tests.

# Figure 2-12 Number of confirmed gonorrhoea cases among men by transmission risk group, EU/EEA countries reporting consistently 2009–2014\*



\*Includes country reports from: Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Greece, Ireland, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Sweden, UK. Source: ECDC, Annual Epidemiological Report 2016 – Gonorrhoea (6) In 2014, 15 countries (accounting for 85% of all reported gonorrhoea cases) provided information on mode of transmission for 60% or more of their cases. In 49% of cases the transmission category was reported as heterosexual; in 44% of cases it was reported as MSM, and for 7% of cases the transmission risk group was reported as unknown (6). Cases diagnosed in MSM represented 65% of all male cases diagnosed in these 15 countries in 2014. The percentage of cases diagnosed among MSM ranged from 10% or less in Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Romania and Slovakia to over 50% in Norway, Malta and France.

Data on the HIV status of cases were provided by nine countries in 2014, representing 81% of all reported cases. This revealed that 11% of cases were HIV positive (either known or newly diagnosed), 62% were HIV negative, and information on HIV status was not available for 27%. Among the MSM risk group, 24% were HIV positive, 63% were HIV negative, and information on HIV status was not available for 13% (6).

Data on age for reported gonorrhoea cases in 2014 (all transmission risk groups) were reported by 23 countries. Rates among males where higher than rates among females in all age groups 20 years and older. The highest age and gender specific rates were among males aged 20–24 years (145 per 100,000) (see Figure 2-12).





\*Includes country reports from: Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Norway, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Sweden, UK. Source: ECDC, Annual Epidemiological Report 2016 – Gonorrhoea (6)

#### 2.5.2 Estimates of prevalence of gonorrhoea among MSM

Studies conducted in Western European countries have reported the following pharyngeal prevalences of gonorrhoea: 4.2% among MSM attending an STI clinic in the Hague (60), 5.5% among MSM attending sentinel STI sites (local health offices, STI clinics, private practitioners) in 16 German cities (61), and 9.5% among HIV-positive MSM attending a university hospital outpatient clinic in Madrid (62). The studies in the Hague and Germany reported rectal prevalence of gonorrhoea to be 6% and 4.6% respectively, while the study in the Hague reported urethal prevalence to be 2.8%. One study among MSM attending a genitourinary medicine (GUM) clinic in inner London between 1999 and 2001 reported urethral, pharyngeal and rectal prevalence of gonorrhoea to be similar at 7.2%, 7.3% and 7.3% respectively (63).

#### 2.5.3 Chlamydia diagnoses in Europe

Information on transmission risk group for chlamydia notifications in the EU/EEA is poor (available for just 40% of reported cases in 2014) (64). Where information on transmission risk group was available, in 2014 the majority of cases (87%) occurred in heterosexuals, with 7% of notifications being among MSM, and 6% of cases reported as unknown. The male-to-female ratio of chlamydia notifications in 23 EU/EEA countries in 2014 was 0.7:1. The largest proportion of cases was reported among 20–24 year-olds (39% of cases) with the second largest proportion among 25–34 year olds (25% of cases). The highest overall notification rates were reported among women aged 20 to 24 years (1,144 cases per 100,000 persons) and women aged 15 to 19 years (1,026 per 100,000 persons). This likely reflects the emphasis of clinicians on the diagnosis of chlamydia among women, where reproductive tract complications have significant public health impact. In 2014 chlamydia notification rates among men were highest among 20–24-year-olds (683 per 100,000 persons).

In 2014, 83% of all chlamydia cases (all transmission risk categories) were reported in four countries (Denmark, Norway, Sweden and the UK). The UK continues to contribute a large proportion of reported cases (60% in 2014) due to the inclusion of data from a chlamydia screening programme targeted at 15–24-year-olds which has been in operation in England since 2008, and has resulted in large numbers of diagnoses. All countries with high chlamydia notification rates (>200 per 100,000 population) had control strategies recommending either active screening (UK – England) or widespread opportunistic testing (Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway, Sweden and the rest of the UK). Rates below 10 per 100,000 were reported by seven countries (Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Greece, Luxembourg, Poland and Romania). Large differences in reported notification rates between countries are likely related to variation in the availability of diagnostics, surveillance strategies, the degree of underreporting, and testing policies and the degree of their effective implementation.

#### 2.5.4 Trends in chlamydia notifications between 2005 and 2014

The overall chlamydia notification rate among 27 European countries (all transmission risk categories) increased from 165 cases per 100,000 in 2005 to 189 per 100,000 in 2009. The overall rate of newly reported cases remained relatively stable between 2010 and 2014, although country-specific trends varied. Some countries with lower chlamydia notification rates (e.g. Bulgaria, Latvia, Slovakia, Slovenia) reported increases of over 50%, while the countries with the highest chlamydia notification rates (e.g. Denmark, Finland, Norway, Sweden, United Kingdom) reported stable trends, and some countries with low chlamydia notification rates (e.g. Greece, Iceland, Malta, Poland, Romania) reported decreasing trends (64).

A small number of countries reported rates of new chlamydia notifications among MSM between 2009 and 2014 (Figure 2-13 and Figure 2-14). However, data should be interpreted with caution, as levels of incompleteness of reporting of transmission risk category are high. Overall, notification rates among MSM were much lower than for all transmission risk groups combined. Countries with low but increasing notification rates among MSM between 2010 and 2014 included Latvia and Slovenia. The UK had the highest notification rate among MSM, increasing from 14.2 per 100,000 men in 2009 to 36.2 per 100,000 men in 2014.

Figure 2-14 Rates of new chlamydia diagnoses among MSM - countries with notification rates 5 per 100,000 or greater\*



Figure 2-15 Rates of new chlamydia diagnoses among MSM - countries with notification rates  $\sim$ 1 per 100,000\*



\*Source of data: ECDC Surveillance Atlas of Infectious Diseases (<u>http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/data-tools/atlas/Pages/atlas.aspx</u>) (48)

#### 2.5.5 Estimates of chlamydia prevalence among MSM

Among MSM populations, studies in Germany (61), the Netherlands (60) and the UK (63) have reported similar pharyngeal prevalences of chlamydia at 1.5%, 1.5% and 1.2%, respectively. In the same studies, rectal prevalence was higher at 8.0%, 8.2% and 6.5%, respectively. The Dutch and British studies additionally reported urethral prevalence of chlamydia to be 4.0% and 4.3%, respectively.

#### 2.6 Human papilloma virus (HPV)

Very few epidemiological data are available on HPV at European level. The major burden of infection is cervical disease among women, however the virus is also associated with other morbidities affecting both men and women such as anogenital warts and anal and oropharyngeal cancers (65). There is very high incidence and prevalence of HPV among sexually active MSM (66, 67). Despite this, very few European countries have so far included MSM or male adolescents in their HPV vaccination strategies. Boys are routinely vaccinated against HPV in some countries such as Australia and the US. In the EU, only Austria recommends that both boys and girls should be vaccinated (65). Follow-up data from ongoing studies of HPV in boys and men will help to explore new vaccination strategies, and might change future recommendations regarding HPV vaccination in Europe.

Anal HPV infection (which can lead to anal squamous cell cancer or ASCC) is nearly universal among HIV-infected MSM, and high-grade anal intraepithelial neoplasia, the precursor for ASCC, is present in about 30 % of HIV-positive MSM (68). Age-adjusted incidence rates for anal cancer have increased in Western countries in recent decades, up to 2.2% per year, and infection with HPV is the most important aetiological factor (69). Besides increasing age, risk factors include receptive anal intercourse and being HIV-positive. The increasing incidence of anal cancer in recent decades can be partially explained by an increase in the absolute number of HIV-positive MSM (69).

#### 2.7 Hepatitis B virus (HBV)

Hepatitis B virus (HBV) is a potentially life-threatening liver infection. Globally, the endemicity of HBV differs by geographical region. In high and intermediate endemic countries (countries in sub-Saharan Africa, South America, East Asia) HBV transmission occurs mainly perinatally or in early childhood, whereas in low-endemic areas (Western Europe, North America) HBV is more often contracted later in life, either through sexual contact or use of contaminated needles (70). In 1982 a safe, effective vaccine became available, and many countries have since implemented a national infant immunisation programme.

#### 2.7.1 Epidemiology of HBV in Europe

According to data published by the ECDC, in 2014 high numbers of HBV infections were reported across Europe (all transmission risk groups), with the majority of these classified as chronic infections (71). The reporting rate for acute HBV (0.6 per 100,000 in 2014) has shown a steady decline since 2006 (1.3 per 100,000), most likely related to the impact of national vaccination programmes. Among acute cases, the most commonly reported routes of transmission were heterosexual transmission (29.9%), nosocomial transmission (17.9%), non-occupational injury (12.0%), transmission among MSM (11.8%) and transmission through IDU (9.3%) (see Figure 2-15). Mother-to-child transmission was the most common route of transmission among reported chronic cases (Figure 2-15). However, the reporting of transmission risk category is vastly incomplete (reported for only 10.4% of all HBV cases reported to the ECDC in 2014). A large proportion of chronic HBV infections in some northern European countries (e.g. Norway, Sweden) were classified as imported, likely as a result of migrants arriving from countries with endemic or high HBV prevalence.

In the EU/EEA in 2014, 12,284 cases of hepatitis B were reported in males (5.1 per 100,000) and 8 334 cases were reported in females (3.3 per 100,000). This represents a male-to-female ratio of 1.5 to 1. The male-to-female ratio was higher among acute cases (2.2 to 1) than among chronic cases (1.4 to 1). One third of all cases (33.8%) were in the 25–34-year age group, and the proportion of cases aged under 25 declined between 2006 and 2014. Among acute cases, the age distribution among male and female cases was similar, although for all age categories above 25 years the rates were higher among males than females (Figure 2-16). Higher infection rates among males may be due to transmissions among MSM as well as due to higher proportions of males among IDUs.

Estimates of HBV prevalence among MSM in the EU/EEA were collated in a systematic review published in 2016 (72). Estimates were available for four countries in total. This included Estonia (two separate estimates: 0% and 1%), the UK (two separate estimates, also 0% and 1%), Croatia (0.6%) and France (1.4%). All studies were based on convenience sampling.

## Figure 2-16 Transmission category of hepatitis B cases by acute and chronic disease status, EU/EEA, 2014\*



\*Among cases where transmission status is known. Includes reports from Austria, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Sweden, and the United Kingdom (excluding Scotland). Source: ECDC 2016, Annual Epidemiological Report: Hepatitis B (71).

## Figure 2-17 Rate of reported acute HBV cases by age group and gender, EU/EEA 2014\*



\*Underreporting of acute hepatitis B in France was estimated at 76.5% in 2013. Includes country reports from Austria, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France\*\*, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, and the United Kingdom (excluding Scotland). Source: ECDC 2016, Annual Epidemiological Report: Hepatitis B (71).

#### 2.7.2 HBV among MSM

Patterns of HBV spread among MSM are influenced by national vaccination strategies. A combination of general childhood vaccination with additional vaccination in high-risk groups such as MSM and IDU is potentially the most effective strategy. However, risk group vaccination strategies are sometimes neglected when general childhood vaccination is implemented. Furthermore, risk group vaccination is less effective in reaching young MSM, MSM in rural areas, and MSM without gay identity.

In the Netherlands, HBV vaccination for MSM was introduced nationally in 2002. One study conducted in three regions of the country between 2004 and 2006 estimated vaccine coverage amongst MSM at 50% (73). Another study among MSM in Amsterdam in 2011 estimated vaccine coverage at 30%-38%, depending upon the proportion of MSM already immune as a result of prior infection (70). Compliance with the three-dose schedule of the vaccine was reported as 84% and 71% in these two studies, respectively. In the three region study, 74% of participants reported that they were aware of the opportunity to obtain free HBV vaccination. The most important reason for non-participation in the vaccination programme was a low perceived risk of infection, while a personal approach by STI-prevention workers, the recruitment region and having sex with casual partners were positively associated with vaccination uptake (73). In the study conducted in Amsterdam, incidence of acute HBV dropped sharply between 2005 and 2011, and mathematical modelling revealed that vaccination of those who engaged most in high-risk sex was most likely to have explained the decline in incidence (70). This suggests that vaccination programmes may be effective when the most high-risk individuals are reached, i.e. full vaccination coverage may not be required in order to interrupt transmission.

In analyses of EMIS 2010 data, an indicator estimating unmet need for HBV vaccination was calculated. This suggested that across Europe, a median of 50% of MSM were in need of HBV vaccination. A clear pattern of higher unmet need in Eastern European countries was evident (Figure 2-17). Estimates of unmet need for HBV vaccination ranged from less than 40% in West (except Ireland), Central-West and South-West Europe (except Greece) (see the Appendix for a list of countries included in each of the EMIS sub-regions), to more than 60% in Estonia, Slovakia, Slovenia, Ukraine, Bulgaria, and Serbia, and more than 70% in Lithuania (11). In the Sialon II study, HBV serostatus was investigated in four European cities (Bratislava, Bucharest, Verona, Vilnius). Verona had the highest proportion of participants (44.9%) indicating immunity to HBV most likely as a result of vaccination; the corresponding proportions estimated as vaccinated against HBV in Bratislava, Bucharest and Vilnius were 26.0%, 23.7% and 22.4% respectively (34). The higher estimated vaccination coverage in Verona is expected given an earlier HBV vaccination programme in Italy compared to the other countries. Among non-vaccinated individuals, prevalence of acute or chronic HBV was highest among participants in Bucharest (6.8% - likely associated with the high proportion of IDU recruited) and lowest in Bratislava, Verona and Vilnius (prevalences of 2.2%, 2.8% and 3.6% respectively) (34).

## Figure 2-18 Proportion of EMIS 2010 respondents in need of hepatitis B vaccination\*



\*Reproduced from EMIS 2010 Technical Report (11)

#### 2.8 Hepatitis C virus (HCV)

Hepatitis C is a liver disease caused by infection with the hepatitis C virus (HCV). HCV can cause both acute and chronic hepatitis infection, ranging in severity from a mild illness that lasts only a few weeks to a serious, lifelong illness resulting in cirrhosis and liver cancer. The virus is mainly acquired by contact through broken skin with infectious blood. In Europe, the main route of HCV transmission is via IDU as a result of sharing contaminated needles (74).

The virus is more rarely transmitted sexually, however since 2000 there is growing evidence that HCV has emerged as an STI among HIV-positive MSM (8, 75). During the last decade and a half, HCV prevalence has increased among HIV-positive MSM, with one study at an outpatient STI clinic in Amsterdam reporting a rise in prevalence among HIV-positive MSM from 5.6% in 1995 to a peak of 20.9% in 2008 (76). Other studies in Europe and elsewhere have similarly reported increases in HCV prevalence among HIV-positive MSM over similar periods of time (7, 77, 78).

The sexual routes of HCV transmission seem to be different to the transmission routes of other STIs, and recent evidence suggests that sexual practices associated with bleeding may explain the current epidemic among non-IDU HIV-positive MSM (79).

Apart from HIV-positivity, other reported risk factors include engaging in traumatic sex practices such as fisting, the use of sex toys, group sex, having multiple sex partners, co-infection with ulcerative STIs, and HIV serosorting (76, 80, 81). Evidence supports clustered outbreaks among high-risk sub-groups. One international molecular phylogenetic study revealed a large international, inter-linked network of HCV transmission among HIV-positive MSM in England, the Netherlands, France, Germany and Australia. In this study, a large proportion of the European MSM (74%) were infected with an HCV strain co-circulating in multiple countries. Spread between countries was further supported by the low evolutionary distances among HCV isolates from different countries, as well as the trend toward increased country mixing with increasing cluster size (82).

In EMIS 2010, a history of HCV (defined as ever having been diagnosed with HCV) among HIV-positive MSM with no history of IDU ranged between approximately 2% in the Central-East (Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland, Slovenia, Slovakia) and South-East EU (Bulgaria, Cyprus, Romania, Malta) regions, and 7.3% and 7.5% in the Central-West (Austria, Switzerland, Germany, Luxembourg) and West (Belgium, France, Republic of Ireland, Netherlands, UK) regions respectively. In the Sialon II study, the prevalence of anti-HCV among MSM was reported for four cities (but not disaggregated by HIV-status), being lowest in Vilnius and Bratislava (0.9% and 1.4% respectively), and highest in Verona and Bucharest (5.3% and 22.8% respectively) (34). The increased HCV prevalence in Verona is likely due to high background prevalence in the general population, while high levels in Bucharest are probably associated with the high proportion of IDUs recruited in this city. In Verona and Bucharest, individuals aged 25 and older showed a higher anti-HCV prevalence compared to those aged younger than 25 (Verona: anti-HCV prevalence in men aged <25: 1.4%, aged  $\geq$ 25: 7.0%. Corresponding figures for Bucharest: aged <25: 11.8%, aged ≥25: 25.5%). The prevalence of HIV-HCV coinfections was 2.7% in Verona and 8.6% in Bucharest (no HIV-HCV coinfections among participants in Vilnius or Bratislava).

#### 2.9 Lymphogranuloma venereum (LGV)

Lymphogranuloma venereum (LGV) is an STI caused by the invasive L serovars of *Chlamydia trachomatis*. An outbreak among MSM was first reported in the Netherlands in 2003 (9), and LGV outbreaks in MSM have since been reported in a number of Western European countries, with HIV co-infection being a common feature (83-85). Most reported infections are rectal, and the most common presentation is proctitis associated with rectal pain, discharge and bleeding. Early diagnosis is important to prevent irreversible complications and to stop further transmission in the community. In contrast to earlier reports, approximately 25% of LGV infections are asymptomatic, and thus form an easily missed undetected reservoir (86).

#### 2.9.1 Epidemiology of LGV in the EU/EEA

In 2014, 21 EU/EEA countries provided data on reported cases of LGV (87). Eleven countries reported a total of 1,416 cases, while the remaining 10 countries reported no cases. The number of reported cases is an underestimate because many countries do not routinely report LGV, and diagnosis requires confirmation through genotyping. Different, and at times insufficient, testing strategies fail to detect a substantial number of asymptomatic cases (88), or cases are reported as "normal" chlamydia infections in the absence of strain typing.

In 2014, transmission category was reported for 889 LGV cases (63% of all reported cases); in all but four cases this was reported to be MSM. Information on HIV status was available for 1,354 LGV cases (96% of all cases), of whom 54% were reported as HIV positive, 8% as HIV negative and 38% as unknown. Of cases with known HIV status, 87% were HIV positive. Thus LGV infections are highly concentrated among MSM living with HIV, and evidence suggests that recent increases in cases are as a result of transmission within this group (89-91).

Compared with 2013, the number of LGV cases reported in 2014 increased by 32%; all countries except Finland, Italy and Malta reported an increase in case numbers (87). The largest proportional increase was reported in Ireland (six-fold) and the Czech Republic (1.5-fold). Between 2005 and 2014, 6,303 cases of LGV were reported in 12 countries, with the majority of cases reported in the UK (53%; 3,367 cases), France (20%; 1,276 cases) and the Netherlands (16%; 1,023 cases).

#### 2.10 Hepatitis A virus (HAV)

Hepatitis A virus (HAV) is an acute, usually self-limiting enteric infection. The infection is asymptomatic or mild in children but often symptomatic in adults, who may develop jaundice and present with more severe clinical symptoms. No specific treatment is available, although inactivated vaccines are available for prevention. Transmission is predominately by the faecal-oral route, through contaminated water or food-products and/or by person-to-person contact (92). However, sporadic outbreaks among MSM with transmission through sexual exposure have been recognised since the 1970s (93-96). Several multinational outbreaks have been described, one of which involved at least eight cities across three countries and two continents, North America and Australia, and occurred from January through June 1991 (97). Several European countries have reported national outbreaks in MSM, with the main risk factor related to direct faecal-oral contact during sex (98-101).

In 2016, a number of clusters of HAV infection with similar genetic profiles were reported in several EU countries (the UK, Ireland, Sweden, Luxembourg, the Netherlands), with most cases occurring among MSM (102). A further three countries (Italy, Spain, Germany) also reported increases in cases of HAV among MSM or the male population in 2016. Clusters of cases in time and place, along with similar or identical viral sequences, suggest multiple outbreaks among MSM with transmission via the sexual route. Groups most at risk are those participating in higher risk sexual

practices and their contacts. Mass gathering events related to this specific population group (e.g. gay pride events) may increase transmission opportunities.

For those MSM most at risk, educational efforts should emphasise the importance of preventive vaccination and of personal hygiene (i.e. washing anal area, washing hands before and after sex, especially if practicing oral-anal sex or oral stimulation of the anus (analingus or 'rimming'), or fingering and fisting), and repeating messages regarding condom use for anal sex. Latex gloves offer some protection if practicing fingering or fisting. Outside of outbreak situations, ECDC guidance for HIV and STI prevention among MSM encourages Member States to promote and deliver vaccination against hepatitis A (102).

#### 2.11 Shigellosis

*Shigella* species are highly infectious enteral pathogens usually causing severe diarrhoea. While symptomatic, most people will likely refrain from sexual contacts. If symptoms are only mild or after the resolution of symptoms, *Shigella* can sometimes be shed from the rectal mucosa over prolonged periods, particularly from people with HIV co-infection. Transmission may involve direct and indirect oral-anal contact, or anal-to-anal transmission via fomites (e.g. sex toys). Subgroups of MSM frequently engaging in such practices, e.g. when attending public or private sex parties, are vulnerable to sexually transmitted outbreaks. Cities with large MSM communities are prone to outbreaks, because a certain threshold in terms of numbers of individuals involved in sexual networks is required to maintain continuous circulation of the pathogen.

#### 2.11.1 Shigellosis in the UK

In the past, *Shigella* infections in adults in the UK were primarily associated with travel to low-income countries, with endemic transmission due to poor sanitation. However, there has been a change in the epidemiology of shigellosis since 2009, marked by the emergence of an outbreak of *Shigella flexneri* 3a among MSM, which is thought to be associated with sexual transmission. Recent national surveillance data suggest intensification of *Shigella* transmission among MSM since 2009. The emergence of three distinct outbreaks caused by *S. flexneri* 3a, *S. flexneri* 2a, and *S. sonnei* has suggested at least three separate introductions of this pathogen into the MSM population over the past decade (103). These outbreaks have coincided with increased diagnoses of gonorrhoea, LGV, syphilis and a recent cluster of verotoxin-producing *Escherichia coli* 0117:H7 among MSM, particularly in those co-infected with HIV.

A national outbreak and investigation of *S. flexneri* 3a occurring in MSM between 2009 and 2011 reported that most cases were among white UK-born MSM. Many were HIV-positive, and they reported being part of dense sexual networks involving high numbers of casual and regular partners (104). This outbreak was associated with (i) low awareness about the risk of enteric infections, (ii) chemsex (sexual activity while

under the influence of stimulant drugs), and (iii) meeting sex partners and locating sex parties through social and sexual networking applications (iv) condomless sex.

The use of whole genome sequencing on *Shigella* isolates was introduced in the UK in 2015, which led to the identification of clusters of genetically similar infections. In late 2015 a number of clusters of *S. sonnei* were identified within adult males with no travel history, all of which had specific antibiotic resistance profiles (103). Further investigation into one of these clusters, centred in London, revealed that a number of cases occurred among MSM who reported a variety of high risk sexual practices during the incubation period, and who had low awareness of *Shigella*. The *S. sonnei* in this cluster had high levels of antimicrobial resistance, typically only seen in *Shigella* infections associated with travel. The potential spread of antibiotic resistance within clusters of shigellosis in MSM may have implications for the treatment of enteric pathogens, particularly in those who may be immunocompromised due to HIV infection.

#### 2.11.2 Shigellosis in Germany

The first recognised outbreak of shigellosis among MSM was identified in Berlin in 2001, after a retrospective investigation revealed that 80% of patients self-identified as MSM, and almost all of these men reported direct or indirect oral-anal sexual contact in the week prior to falling ill (105). The outbreak appeared to have largely been controlled in 2003, but re-emerged in 2004 (see Figure 2-18). Distortions of male-to-female ratios of reported shigellosis cases in several larger German cities in the following years may indicate transient outbreaks, with small case numbers among MSM in those cities (106). From 2009 onwards a new major outbreak emerged in Berlin, continuing until 2016 and potentially spreading – at least transiently - to other cities such as Hamburg, Stuttgart and Cologne/Dusseldorf (106) (see Figure 2-19). Within the Berlin outbreak a transient shift from S. sonnei to S. flexneri infection was observed: the proportion of S. flexneri isolates among male cases aged 20-49 increased from 6% in 2011 to 55% in 2013 and then regressed to 13% in 2015. Between 2010 and 2012, one study reported that among 79 cases of S. sonnei identified among patients attending outpatient clinics specialising in HIV care, all were among MSM and more than two-thirds (71%) of cases were also HIV-positive (107). In 2012 and 2013 in Berlin, at least 70-80% of adult male shigellosis cases in the age groups 20-49 years were among MSM (106).



Figure 2-19 Reported cases of shigellosis among persons aged 20-49 years old in Berlin, 2001 to 2015\*

\*Source: Marcus, U: Shigellose – eine sexuell übertragene Infektion in deutschen Großstädten? (Shigellosis - a sexually transmitted infection in large German cities?). Oral presentation, Munich AIDS and Hepatitis Day 2014

Figure 2-20 Male-to-female ratios of reported cases of shigellosis among persons aged 20-40 years in large German cities, 2004-2013\*



\*Source: Marcus, U: Shigellose – eine sexuell übertragene Infektion in deutschen Großstädten? (Shigellosis - a sexually transmitted infection in large German cities?). Oral presentation, Munich AIDS and Hepatitis Day 2014

#### 2.12 Invasive meningococcal disease (IMD)

*Neisseria meningitidis* is an encapsulated bacterial commensal of the pharyngeal mucosa. The organism can cause invasive meningococcal disease (IMD), which presents as septicaemia, meningitis, or both. Most cases in Europe are caused by *N. meningitidis* serogroups B and C. Overall, IMD has a case-fatality rate of around 10%; however, case fatality rates are sometimes higher in outbreaks and among cases due to serogroup C (MenC) (108).

Carriage of *N. meningitidis* is common and ranges from below 5% in young children to a peak of 20–30% in young adults. Carriage is usually asymptomatic, can last for months, and generally leads to immunity. If illness results, this usually occurs within a few days of acquisition. The risk of disease following infection varies, and is higher for serogroup C than other serogroups. Nasopharyngeal carriage of *N. meningitidis* among MSM has been reported to be higher than for heterosexual men, with rates of 15–43% reported. Lower urethral and rectal colonisation has also been reported (108).

The risk of IMD is higher in infancy (EU/EEA age-specific rate 13.4 per 100,000 persons in 2010) and decreases with age (age-specific rates for persons aged  $\geq$ 20: below 1 per 100,000) (108). Other risk factors for IMD include passive smoking and overcrowding. The role of HIV infection in IMD is not clear. A study from South Africa suggested that HIV infection increases the risk of IMD by 11 times and increases the case-fatality ratio (109). It has also been reported that the cumulative average incidence of IMD among patients aged 25 to 64 with AIDS was 12 times higher than for persons of the same age in the general population (110).

The overall incidence of IMD is decreasing in Europe. Since 2000, many EU Member States have introduced meningococcal vaccines into their routine childhood immunisation programmes. However, few countries have conducted catch-up campaigns and vaccine-induced immunity in adult populations is likely to be low in most countries (108).

Since 2001, IMD clusters in MSM have been reported in Toronto (2001) (111), Chicago (2003) (112) and New York City (2010–2013) (113, 114). All outbreaks were caused by MenC and were of the multilocus sequence type 11 (ST-11) (115). The outbreaks in Toronto and Chicago (six cases each) ended rapidly after carrying out targeted MenC vaccination campaigns in the gay communities affected. However, the New York outbreak (22 cases) was more protracted despite intensive efforts to vaccinate MSM.

In Europe, from October 2012 to May 2013, five IMD cases among MSM living in Berlin were notified to local health authorities (116). All five cases presented with severe sepsis and four died. The patients were aged between 22 and 28 years old; none were HIV-positive. All cases were caused by MenC strains belonging to ST-11. Only two of the cases had a definite epidemiological link, having spent a night together shortly before illness onset. In the same time period MenC clusters among MSM were also reported in Los Angeles and Paris, and a single case from Belgium. All of the European strains showed similar characteristics (108).

Isolates taken from MSM involved in the IMD outbreaks in Germany and France were shown to express nitrite reductase (117), which could improve bacterial survival in micro-anaerobic environments, such as the urethra. Thus the hypothesis was established that sexual transmission of meningococci might play a role in IMD outbreaks among MSM. In this context, a recently described outbreak is also relevant, in which meningococci were detected in urethral swabs from over 60 heterosexual men with clinical suspicion of gonorrhoea (118). Although these were not encapsuled bacteria, they had genetic characteristics typical of MenC, and originated from the same clone which was responsible for the outbreaks in France and Germany. The affected men had symptoms of urethritis, which could not be distinguished from those which may have arisen as a result of gonorrhoea. Whether these meningococci also expressed nitrite reductase has not yet been investigated. In the literature, the isolation of meningococci has been repeatedly described in men with urethritis, but these were mostly encapsulated (119). In summary, more research is needed to establish the frequency with which urogenital or anal meningococcal infections lead to clinical symptoms, and to assess whether sexual transmission is a risk factor for the occurrence of invasive meningococcal infections in MSM.

#### 2.13 Data that EMIS 2017 should collect

It is recommended that EMIS 2017 provide the following information on HIV and STI diagnoses among MSM. These data were also collected during EMIS 2010, which will allow comparison of trends over time. The recency scales for last diagnosis of syphilis, gonorrohoea or chlamydia, and for first diagnosis of HPV or hepatitis C, give an indication of whether and how diagnoses have changed in recent months or years. Note that the numbers of men involved in outbreaks of STIs such as LGV, shigellosis and IMD are usually too small to capture large enough numbers of them in online surveys to perform meaningful analyses.

- Number/proportion of men with diagnosed HIV, including year of diagnosis.
- Number/proportion of men ever diagnosed with syphilis, gonorrhoea and/or chlamydia, including recency of <u>last</u> diagnosis (in previous 24 hours/7 days/4 weeks/6 months/12 months/5 years/more than 5 years ago).
- Number/proportion of men ever diagnosed with anal or genital warts (HPV) and/or hepatitis C, including recency of <u>first</u> diagnosis (in previous 24 hours/7 days/4 weeks/6 months/12 months/5 years/more than 5 years ago).
- Current hepatitis C status (i.e. currently HCV infected, infection cleared (with or without treatment), don't know).
- Hepatitis B: i) Number/proportion of men vaccinated against HBV (including whether the whole course of the vaccination was completed), ii) Number/proportion of men naturally immune to HBV as a result of prior infection, and number/proportion of men diagnosed with chronic HBV infection.

#### 3 Risk factors for HIV and other STIs among MSM

This chapter of the report presents a socio-behavioural review summarizing risk factors for HIV and STIs among MSM. The chapter begins with a broad overview of risk and precautionary behaviours among MSM in Europe, and then focusses on new and emerging behaviours which will be explored in EMIS 2017, including the combining of drugs and sex ('chemsex' - see Section 3.3), and the use of online social and sexual networking tools (dating websites, social and sexual networking smartphone applications – see Section 3.4). Section 3.5 explores mental health among MSM (also a new topic area to be covered in EMIS 2017), and its associations with sexual health.

#### 3.1 Methods

Due to the wide range of topics included, a number of rapid or 'scoping' literature searches were conducted in each topic area, using two electronic databases (Embase and Global Health). The aim of the rapid review was to summarise key concepts and research findings, thus the review is not exhaustive, nor did it attempt to assess the rigour or quality of studies included. Searches were limited to articles published in English since 2006, and were generally restricted to the 38 European countries which were included in EMIS 2010, although some relevant studies from outside Europe were also included. The searches relating to the use of smartphone sexual networking applications and mental health were not restricted to Europe because it was expected that only a small amount of published European literature would be found for these topics. The following search terms and inclusion criteria were used for each topic area:

- Overview of risk behaviours among MSM: combinations of search terms relating to MSM and sexual risk behaviour. A total of 30 articles addressing general behavioural risk factors for HIV and/or STIs among MSM were included.
- Chemsex drug use: combinations of search terms relating to MSM, sexual behaviour, and chemsex drug use (including synonyms such as party and play, psychotropic agent\*, psychoactive substance\*, etc). A total of 34 articles which investigated associations between chemsex drug use and sexual risk behaviour among MSM were included.
- Online social and sexual networking: combinations of search terms relating to MSM, sexual behaviour and i) online dating websites (including synonyms such as internet dating, online partner selection) ii) smartphone applications (including synonyms such as app(s), mobile application(s)). A total of 26 articles which investigated associations between online sexual networking tools and sexual risk behaviour were included.
- Mental health: combinations of search terms relating to MSM, sexual behaviour and mental health, including additional related terms such as depression and anxiety. A total of 27 articles which investigated associations between mental health and sexual risk behaviour among MSM were included.

In addition to searches for peer-reviewed papers, grey literature published by AIDS or LGBT organisations (e.g. NAM Aidsmap<sup>11</sup>, the LGBT Foundation<sup>12</sup>) was consulted, and data published in the EMIS 2010 report were also reviewed.

# 3.2 Overview of risk and precautionary behaviours among MSM in Europe

Although data suggest that biological and structural drivers are important in understanding high HIV/STI transmission rates among MSM (120, 121), individuallevel risk factors for HIV have been well documented and include high numbers of sexual partners (11, 122) and anal intercourse, particularly unprotected anal intercourse (UAI – i.e. anal intercourse without the use of condoms or, in the case of HIV, antiretroviral drugs to prevent HIV acquisition/transmission. Although the term 'condomless anal intercourse' (CLAI) is increasingly used - because men may be taking antiretroviral drugs for HIV treatment or prevention - the term UAI is used here when it was referred to in previous literature as such) (11, 123). Other risk factors for HIV among MSM include co-infection with other STIs (122, 124, 125), use of alcohol and/or illicit drugs before sex (122, 126), visiting sex themed venues (e.g. gay sex clubs or parties, gay saunas, porn cinemas) (11) and travel to engage in sex abroad (127). Individual-level precautionary behaviours include HIV/STI testing and treatment, partner selection, condom use, and oral chemo-prophylaxis.

Many risk factors for HIV are also risk factors for other STIs (52, 122-124, 128), although EMIS 2010 data indicated that the number of sexual partners is a more important risk factor for newly diagnosed STIs (including syphilis, gonorrhea, chlamydia, anal/genital warts and/or anal/genital herpes) compared to newly-diagnosed HIV. In multivariable analyses, the risk for having a newly diagnosed STI increased steadily with increasing numbers of sexual partners, however the association between the number of sexual partners and newly-diagnosed HIV was smaller in magnitude and only statistically significant when the number of partners was larger than ten. The greater impact of multiple partners on STI compared to HIV risk may be partly explained by the fact that most STIs – unlike HIV – are easily transmitted via oral sex (for which condoms are not often used or routinely recommended) (11).

Additional analyses of EMIS 2010 data indicated that after controlling for the number of sexual partners, increasing diversity of sexual practices (including mutual masturbation, oral sex, rimming and/or brachioproctic insertion or fisting) are also associated with increasing STI risk among MSM (Axel Schmidt, personal communication, December 2016). Other studies have similarly found a range of sexual practices to be associated with acquisition of STIs including anal sex toy use (129) and fisting (124). Outbreaks of HCV have been recognized among HIV-positive MSM in Europe since 2000, and risk factors include high numbers of partners, fisting, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> www.aidsmap.com

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> http://lgbt.foundation/

other traumatic sex practices with a risk of bleeding (128, 130). Recent outbreaks of less common STIs among MSM, such as LGV and shigellosis, have been associated with HIV-positivity, high numbers of sexual partners, attendance at sex parties, and use of social networking websites to find sex partners (85, 104).

#### 3.2.1 Recent trends in sexual risk behaviour

Some studies indicate increasing trends in sexual risk taking among MSM over the last decade or so, including increases in the reported numbers of sexual partners and in rates of UAI. In the Netherlands, data from national surveillance at 26 STI clinics showed a significant increase in the proportion of MSM reporting three or more partners in the last 6 months, from approximately 65% in 2007 to approximately 75% in 2011 (p<0.001) (123). In Spain, data from a second generation surveillance system (an annual one-day cross sectional survey among people living with HIV) revealed a significant increase in reports of unprotected sex at last sexual encounter among MSM, from 13.6% in 2002 to 22.3% in 2011 (p<0.05) (131). Alongside these increases, research indicates that MSM are increasingly engaging in HIV serosorting (seeking HIV-concordant partners for condomless sex) (132-134). Although adopted as an HIV prevention strategy, serosorting poses a risk for transmission of other STIs (as well as variants of HIV which may promote drug resistance, if HIV-positive individuals are not effectively treated), and may be partly responsible for recent increases in rates of STI diagnoses among MSM in Europe (2-4). Other research suggests that the perceived threat from HIV has lessened since the availability of antiretroviral therapy, and that this has contributed to increases in sexual risk taking (135). One qualitative study conducted among MSM at sexual health clinics in the UK reported that vulnerability to HIV infection was regarded as low when UAI was insertive, and that this strategy was used in otherwise high risk situations - for example, with multiple partners of unknown status, or to engage in UAI in a serodiscordant relationship (136). In the same study, MSM reported that condoms were regarded as a hindrance to sexual pleasure and spontaneity, and as a barrier to intimacy with long-term partners.

#### 3.2.2 Characteristics of men engaging in UAI

Studies in Germany, Spain and Norway have found that MSM reporting UAI were more likely to have used drugs, to have higher numbers of sexual partners, to use the Internet to find casual partners, to have been diagnosed with gonorrhea, chlamydia or syphilis, and to have engaged in sero-sorting (122, 137, 138). In terms of geographic distribution, in EMIS 2010 UAI with non-steady partners and non-concordant UAI with any partner type were most frequently reported in South-East Europe (Bulgaria, Cyprus, Romania, Malta, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Macedonia, Serbia and Turkey) and least frequently reported in Central-East Europe (Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland, Slovenia and Slovakia) and Central-West Europe (Austria, Switzerland, Germany and Luxembourg) (see Figure 3-1 and Figure 3-2).

# Figure 3-1 UAI with non-steady partners in the past 12 months (among respondents who had had sex with non-steady partners) by sub-region, EMIS 2010



Source: EMIS 2010 Technical Report (11)





Source: EMIS 2010 Technical Report (11)

Data from EMIS 2010 also revealed that among men reporting any sex in the previous 12 months, the overall prevalence of non-concordant UAI with steady or non-steady partners was 30%. In adjusted analyses, factors associated with reporting non-concordant UAI included being aged less than 25, lower educational attainment and being HIV-positive. Studies in the UK, Sweden and elsewhere have also noted that

MSM who intentionally looked for or engaged in UAI (referred to as barebacking) tended to be younger (132), have lower educational attainment (139) and be HIV-positive (140, 141).

#### 3.3 Chemsex drug use and its association with sexual risk behavior

#### 3.3.1 Prevalence of party and chemsex drug use in Europe

Cross-sectional prevalence studies indicate that a higher proportion of MSM use a range of illicit drugs (non-prescription drugs that are considered illegal or 'recreational' in most countries) than is the case among the general population (142-145). Much of the literature on drug use among MSM has focused on substances used in 'clubbing' social environments such as nitrites ('poppers'), cocaine, ecstasy, LSD and other amphetamines. However, more recent evidence points towards increasing use of newer psychoactive substances including crystal methamphetamine, mephedrone, gamma-hydroxybutrate (GHB) and gamma-butyrolactone (GBL) (146-150). When taken before or during sex, these drugs facilitate sexual arousal, sexual confidence and longevity of sexual contact (151), giving rise to the term 'chemsex'. Precise definitions of chemsex are rarely given although one study cited this as 'the intentional combining of sex with the use of particular non-prescription drugs (usually crystal methamphetamine, mephedrone, ketamine and/or GHB/GBL) in order to facilitate or enhance the sexual encounter' (152). This is described as being distinct from sex on drugs that is coincidental. 'Chemsex' drugs are often used in combination, and may facilitate sexual sessions lasting several hours or days with multiple sexual partners (153).

Estimating the prevalence of drug use among MSM is difficult. In many European countries, national drug surveillance systems do not collect or disaggregate data by sexual orientation, meaning estimates of prevalence are largely reliant on community and clinical surveys. Some of the most robust national level estimates come from EMIS 2010, where use of 'party drugs' (a combined measure of ecstasy, amphetamine, methamphetamines, GHB, ketamine, and cocaine) within the previous 4 weeks was highest among MSM in Western Europe (10.6% - including France, Republic of Ireland, the Netherlands and the UK) followed by MSM in South-Western Europe (6.6% - including Greece, Spain, Italy and Portugal), and was lowest in countries in the North-Eastern (2.3% - including Estonia, Lithuania and Latvia) and Eastern (2.4% - including Belarus, Moldova, Russia and Ukraine) regions (11).

Additional analyses of EMIS 2010 data from 44 European cities found that use of GHB/GBL, ketamine, crystal methamphetamine and/or mephedrone (in any context, not only or exclusively in combination with sex) was highly geographically variable, being highest in Western European cities (including London, Manchester, Brighton, Amsterdam, Madrid, Barcelona and Valencia), and lowest in Eastern European cities including Tallinn, Bucharest and Sofia (148). Of the four drugs assessed, use of GHB/GBL, ketamine and mephedrone was most prevalent (prevalence of use during the last four weeks of up to approximately 10%), while crystal methamphetamine was less commonly used (less than 5% of MSM having used it in the past four weeks). Another UK study making use of EMIS 2010 data noted that reported use of crystal

methamphetamine (in any context) was geographically heterogenous within London as well as across England, with 4.9% of MSM in Lambeth, Southwark and Lewisham reporting use of crystal methamphetamine in the previous four weeks (areas of London which are home to large populations of gay and bisexual men, and to men living with diagnosed HIV) compared to 2.9% of MSM elsewhere in London and 0.7% of MSM elsewhere in England (150). Although overall prevalence of IDU among MSM appears to be low (154), evidence from the UK suggests this may be increasing as newer drugs lend themselves to intravenous administration (149, 150), and the term 'slamming' has often been used to describe injecting drugs in the context of chemsex.

Cross-sectional studies across Europe indicate that the use of party and chemsex drugs is more prevalent among HIV-diagnosed MSM compared to those who last tested negative or who have an unknown serostatus (148, 155-158). Although agegroup categorizations differ between studies, broadly studies have reported that party and chemsex drug use is more prevalent among men aged younger than 40 compared to those aged 40 or over (11, 158, 159). Evidence from EMIS 2010 also indicated that use of party and chemsex drugs in the past four weeks was more common among MSM who had visited gay commercial venues (cafes, bars and pubs with gay discos and night clubs) or sex-themed venues (e.g. backroom of a bar, gay sex club) compared to those who had not (11). Schmidt et al reported that men who had attended private gay sex parties in the past four weeks had a higher prevalence of chemsex drug use compared to men who had visited sex-themed venues (148), and it may be that chemsex is even more prevalent in private compared to public settings, where drug use is unlikely to be 'policed' or monitored.

#### 3.3.2 Party and chemsex drug use and sexual risk behaviour

In reviewing the literature, an association between drug use and sexual risk behavior is evident. Many of the quantitative data come from cross-sectional studies and are what Leigh and Stall (160) refer to as 'Global assessments' - i.e. the measures of substance use and sexual behavior occur during a specified period of time (e.g. the past four weeks), but the drug use and sexual behaviours do not necessarily occur together. A smaller number of studies have captured 'event-level assessments' - i.e. measures of drug use and sexual behaviours surrounding specific sexual encounters (161-163). While event-level assessments are more precise, these data are sparse. Several large studies have used global assessments and have found associations between party or chemsex drug use and UAI with steady or non-steady partners (11, 34, 149, 156), increased numbers of sexual partners (148, 149, 156) and/or STI diagnoses (143, 149, 164). Studies using event-level assessments of chemsex drug use reported that use of either crystal methamphetamine, mephedrone, GHB and/or ketamine was associated with increased odds of UAI in multivariable analyses of dyadic encounters (i.e. involving two men - OR 2.10, 95% CI 1.35-3.28) (162), and that crystal methamphetamine was associated with UAI in multivariable analyses of multi-partner encounters (i.e. involving three or more men – OR 3.18, 95% CI 1.19-8.48) (163). A systematic review of event-level substance use and sexual risk behavior among MSM (with most studies coming from North America) found that among ten substances investigated, only methamphetamine and binge drinking were consistently associated with event-level sexual risk behavior, particularly receptive UAI, among MSM (165). However, measurement of substance use was highly variable between studies and this may partially explain some of the discrepant findings.

In the absence of a randomized clinical trial, a causal effect between substance use and sexual risk behaviour is difficult to establish, and different hypotheses have been put forward in order to explain the observed association. One is myopia theory, which posits that substance use inhibits the ability to forsee any possible longer-term consequences of one's behaviour, and thus it may lead to increases in risky behaviour (166). Another theory highlights 'cognitive escape', suggesting that substance use is a mechanism by which MSM can escape the restrictive norms governing gay sexuality to engage more freely in sex, or to do so with greater self-confidence, overcoming concerns relating to body image, sexual performance and/or fear of rejection by sexual partners, particularly following disclosure of HIV-positive status (167, 168). An alternative explanation for the link between substance use and risky sex is 'sensation seeking', or the desire to pursue the most sensorily powerful sexual experiences (169).

Qualitative research among MSM using chemsex drugs in London sheds light on some of these themes (150). Among 30 men completing in-depth interviews as part of this study, about a third described instances of unintended sexual risk behaviour while using chemsex drugs. Most of these men reported that they generally sought to have protected sex (at least with sero-discordant partners or partners of unknown serostatus) but, for a variety of reasons, did not always do so. Some men described drugs as having myopic properties, altering their ability to perceive the wider consequences of their actions. A few men described a very clear transition in their sexual behaviour since beginning to engage in chemsex, from someone who was very risk aware and sexually cautious to someone who engaged in sex that carried a risk of HIV or STI transmission. In contrast, nearly a quarter of participants reported maintaining strict personal rules about condom use with partners of sero-discordant or unknown HIV status while using chemsex drugs (however, condomless sex with HIV sero-concordant partners still carries a risk of transmission of other STIs). There were no obvious patterns in the drugs used by these men that distinguished them from men who did engage in UAI (deliberately or otherwise), although none were injecting drug users. Some men acknowledged that they could blame their risky sexual behaviour on drug taking, but mentioned that drugs enabled them to do something they had desired or wanted to do. Irrespective of drug use, around a quarter of the men interviewed had made a conscious decision not to use condoms for most instances of anal intercourse. All of these men had diagnosed HIV, and preferred to seek out condomless sex with men they knew or believed to be HIV-positive, because they felt that sex without condoms was more enjoyable.

#### 3.3.3 Chemsex drug use within MSM sub-groups

Few studies have provided information on chemsex drug use within specific MSM subgroups (e.g. young MSM, migrant MSM). Within Europe, a number of studies have shown that the prevalence of drug use is generally higher among MSM aged less than 40 compared to those aged 40 or older (11, 158, 159), and studies in the USA (170) and Australia (171) have similarly found that drug use is often higher among younger compared to older men. Studies from the USA also note that the prevalence of drug use is higher among marginalised or ethnic minority MSM groups (172, 173). Data on drug use among MSM sub-groups in Europe are lacking and further research in this area is warranted.

#### 3.3.4 Drug use prevention and treatment services for MSM

Concern has been raised that existing drug harm reduction services may lack an awareness of issues pertinent to MSM populations, including an understanding of gay sexual contexts in which party and chemsex drug use occurs (152, 174). During qualitative research in London, participants frequently reported talking about chemsex with health advisors at sexual health clinics (150), rather than with counsellors at drug harm reduction services. Many considered the sexual health clinic the best place to discuss their drug use without fear of judgement, and because of the overlapping nature of drugs and sexual risks in their lives. A few participants mentioned that combined or integrated drug and sexual health services would be ideal for helping them to address chemsex related problems. Such services need to be resourced to meet the specific needs of MSM, and may benefit from partnering with LGBT organisations with relevant expertise. Another pan-European study found that the inclusion or discussion of issues relating to recreational drug use in HIV guidelines varied greatly across Europe, with more specific, evidence-based recommendations on topics relating to interactions between recreational and antiretroviral drugs, and on adherence to antiretroviral medication, compared to topics relating to HIV/STI transmission risk behaviours (175).

#### 3.4 The Internet and sexual risk behaviours of MSM

The Internet provides opportunities for sexual minorities to communicate and interact, and MSM frequently use it for social and sexual networking purposes (176, 177). Due to its anonymity, online networking and partner selection may be particularly valued by young MSM who have not yet come-out (178), or by other MSM groups who may be subject to stigma or discrimination (179). A range of tools are available including social and sexual networking websites, and more recently sexual networking smartphone applications (hereafter referred to as 'apps'). As the available range of online tools has proliferated, so have concerns that this may lead to increases in sexual risk taking among MSM. A number of meta-analyses including studies conducted in North America and Europe have compared the prevalence of UAI among MSM who sought sexual partners 'online' and 'offline' (i.e. at physical venues) (176, 180). These have generally reported that internet initiated encounters had elevated odds for UAI compared to encounters initiated 'offline', and measures of effect were often stronger for HIV-positive individuals. Many of the data come from cross sectional studies and as such the observed association between online partner selection and increased sexual risk behavior cannot be identified as causal. However, possible explanations include that online technologies may promote riskier behaviour by expanding access to sexual networks (known as the 'accentuation hypothesis'), and/or that MSM who find partners online are inherently riskier than those who do not (referred to as the 'selfselection hypothesis'). In support of the latter hypothesis, one study in the USA found that while retrospective reports of internet sex seeking were associated with past HIV or STI risk behaviours, use of daily diaries by a subset of men who sought partners both online and offline (tracking the same person's behavior over time; comparing rates of risk-taking on occasions when sex partners were met online and offline) revealed that UAI was not more likely with partners met online compared to those met offline (181). In other words, the results indicated that individuals who sought partners online more frequently were more likely to have higher HIV/STI risk profiles, however among those seeking partners online, risky behaviour was not more likely with online compared to offline partners. This study included a small sample (113 men), however other studies have similarly suggested that the internet per se may not create elevated risk for HIV/STI transmission, but may attract individuals who have higher-risk behaviour to begin with (182, 183). More recent studies have reported no association between partner meeting venue and UAI (178, 184, 185), and it has been suggested that online dating may have become normalized over time, with a smaller proportion of high-risk MSM now using dating websites to find partners online compared to in the late 1990s or early 2000s.

One study in the Netherlands reported that an unadjusted association between use of online dating websites and UAI among HIV-positive individuals became non-significant when adjusting for partnership characteristics, including perceived HIV seroconcordance. This suggests that differences in partnership characteristics may be responsible for increases in UAI in online compared to offline established partnerships (186). Several studies have reported that MSM are more likely to disclose their HIV status and sexual preferences to prospective partners met online compared to those met offline, and this may guide MSM in identifying sero-concordant UAI partners (176, 177, 179, 186). The ability to anonymously exchange information may make serostatus disclosure easier for HIV-positive individuals in particular, however studies have also found evidence for UAI serosorting among HIV-negative individuals selecting partners online (176, 186). Research indicates that MSM have greater success in maintaining serosorting and strategic positioning practices than consistent condom use (187, 188), and this is of concern given that condomless anal intercourse among HIV sero-concordant individuals carries a risk for transmission of other STIs, and that HIVnegative sero-concordance depends upon risks taken since the most recent HIV test.

Since about 2010, smartphone apps designed to help MSM find partners online have become increasingly popular (183, 189). These technologies potentially provide even greater access to sexual networks compared to online dating websites, given that they incorporate geolocation features allowing users to find partners who are located nearby in real-time, and that people tend to carry their smartphone on their person at most times. Such geosocial networking (GSN) apps may also feature 'push notifications' which inform users instantaneously when they are being sought by others. Given the recency of their introduction, very few studies have explored associations between GSN app use and sexual risk behaviour within European MSM populations, and some of the studies conducted in North America have included small sample sizes (183, 190-192). One study from Germany reported that among HIVnegative individuals, meeting the last non-steady anal sex partner via a smartphone app was weakly associated with diagnosis of a bacterial STI in the previous 12 months (age-adjusted OR 1.48, 95% CI 0.94-2.34) (193). Another study from the UK reported that compared to MSM who had never used a popular GSN smartphone app, men who had used this app at least once per month were significantly more likely to report having gonorrhea (p=0.003) and chlamydia (p=0.03) (but not syphilis, p=0.6) in the past 12 months (194). Some GSN apps have recently announced the addition of optional HIV-related fields in their user profiles (including HIV status, last HIV test date, use of PrEP, and the option for HIV-positive individuals to indicate an undetectable viral load) (195), and future research should explore the potential impact of such features on serosorting and the prevalence of CLAI among MSM.

#### 3.4.1 Online social and sexual networking among MSM sub-groups

In general, few of the published data have disaggregated findings for specific MSM sub-groups, although some studies have focused on young MSM, a group with high prevalence of use of social and sexual networking websites and apps (178, 196, 197). One small study in the Netherlands (including 95 participants) revealed that almost half (45%) of young MSM aged between 16 and 25 reported UAI at their first episode of anal-sex, and that of these, almost half had met this UAI partner online (178). Further research on the use of social and sexual networking websites and apps by sub-groups of MSM in Europe, particularly young MSM, is warranted.

#### 3.4.2 Online targeting of HIV and STI prevention interventions

Promoting HIV prevention messaging via social media seems promising and acceptable to MSM. One randomized community trial in the US reported that the presence of a health educator who responded to questions about HIV testing on dating and hook-up websites significantly increased the HIV testing rate among participants (198). Encouraging frequent HIV testing among HIV-negative MSM using online platforms (particularly those using such platforms to identify partners for condomless sex) represents an important HIV prevention objective, as does caution against condomless sex based on perceived HIV sero-concordance. One survey in Scotland

reported that the vast majority of participants (86% of social networking website users, 74% of app users) felt it was acceptable for a health-worker to have an online profile or identity, allowing users to ask such a person for sexual health information or advice. Furthermore, around half of participants said they would be likely to use an app allowing a one-to-one chat with a sexual health adviser (53%) or a service which sends text message reminders about sexual health check-ups (49%) (199). Despite the widespread use of social networking apps by MSM, research within the EU found that smartphone apps were ranked fourth (behind websites, saunas and gay clubs) in terms of their importance to stakeholder's current HIV prevention work, with only 37% engaging in HIV prevention activities on these platforms (200). As such, organisations involved in coordinating and conducting HIV prevention activities for MSM require guidance and support in order to facilitate more widespread use of smartphone apps as part of their HIV prevention programmes.

#### 3.5 The interplay between mental and sexual health

MSM are reported to suffer poorer mental health, including higher rates of depression and anxiety, compared to the general male population (201-205). This has been hypothesized to result from minority stress (representing the conflicting relationship between minority and dominant values or behaviours) (206) and internalized homonegativity (IH, defined as gay or bisexual individuals' inward direction of society's homophobic attitudes towards the self) (207). Minority stress and IH have structural and environmental determinants (such as prevailing permissive or restrictive laws regarding homosexuality, and broader societal acceptance or rejection of homosexuality (206, 208-210) in addition to individual-level ones (such as perceived or experienced stigma and discrimination (205)), and have been linked to feelings of inferiority, low self-esteem and loneliness (206, 208, 211, 212). These feelings are hypothesized in turn to be associated with a disregard for one's own or others' health, and decreased engagement with preventive or protective health behaviours (209, 211, 213).

In cross-sectional studies, IH among MSM has been associated with discomfort discussing sexuality (214), poorer connections to gay social networks and peers (208, 209), lower measures of being 'out' about homosexuality (209, 214) and lower levels of HIV testing (214, 215). Data from EMIS 2010 showed that IH was positively associated with a perception of not having control over sexual risk taking (209), and inversely associated with finding it easy to say no to unwanted sex (208). A study in Spain reported that IH was associated with an increased likelihood of having unprotected sex with causal partners (137). However, the nature of the relationship between IH, other mental health conditions and sexual risk behaviour has not been extensively studied in European MSM populations.

Much of the research into psychosocial health problems and sexual risk behaviours among MSM has come from North America, although some studies have included small sample sizes (211, 216-219). One small study among 80 young (aged between 14 and 21) ethnically diverse MSM in New York City found that various mental health

concerns were related to each other as well as to subsequent sexual risk behaviours: low self-esteem was significantly related to symptoms of anxiety, and anxious symptoms were in turn associated with substance abuse and more sexual partners (218). However, other North American studies have reported mixed evidence for an association between IH and/or depression and sexual risk behaviours (211, 213, 216, 217). For example, one longitudinal study including 119 young MSM aged between 16 and 20 found that diagnoses of major depressive disorder (MDD) or post-traumatic stress disorder were not associated with the total number of male partners, and MDD was associated with fewer rather than more unprotected anal sex acts (217). The authors suggest that there may be more proximal predictors of sexual risk behaviours (such as norms, self-efficacy and intentions) than the specific psychiatric disorders they investigated, and/or that methodological differences may account for divergent findings between studies (for example, methods for classifying mental health conditions, which have been measured as either symptom counts or confirmed or selfreported diagnoses).

In studies carried out in the USA and elsewhere, IH has been correlated with depression, anxiety symptoms, substance use disorders, and suicidal ideation (204, 212, 214). The variety of inter-related psychosocial health problems affecting MSM are sometimes conceptualized within syndemic theory, which specifies that the presence of multiple inter-related afflictions contributes to an excess burden of disease. One study including data from almost 4,000 MSM in 151 countries explored the association between multiple conditions (including homelessness, illicit substance use, depression, sexual stigma, and violence for being perceived as MSM) and UAI as well as the prevalence of HIV infection (220). The study found that each single syndemic condition was significantly associated with at least one other, and in multivariate analyses, increasing numbers of syndemic conditions were associated with increased odds for both UAI and HIV infection (given that the data were cross-sectional, neither the direction of associations nor any causal effects can be assumed). Another crosssectional study among HIV-negative MSM in Belgium found inter-correlations between syndemic factors including depressive symptoms, alcohol use and use of party drugs for sexual sensation seeking, and in multivariate analyses, sexual sensation seeking was associated with increased odds for UAI with casual partners (221). Furthermore, qualitative research in the UK and USA has reported that some MSM report engaging in risky sex or sexual sensation seeking in order to ameliorate feelings of loneliness, low self-esteem, and sexual orientation or HIV-related stigma (150, 222).

#### 3.5.1 Interventions focusing on mental and sexual health

Research supporting the syndemic effect of multiple psychosocial health conditions calls for an integrated approach to overall MSM health and well-being (204, 220). In the UK, Mercer *et al* recommended that sexual health clinics should offer holistic care, either in-house or through referral, while healthcare professionals in general medical services should have greater awareness of the sexual as well as other healthcare needs of MSM (201). Across Europe, it is likely that multi-level strategies will be required in order to improve mental and sexual health outcomes among MSM,

including interventions targeted at the individual as well as at the structural level (e.g. improving policy and legal frameworks which support equality in terms of civic and social rights for MSM). Ross *et al* propose that individual-level anti-IH measures for MSM could leverage the power of the internet, providing targeted, easy-to-read informational modules which instill confidence and provide social and moral support to MSM (214). Others have suggested that broad sexual health education and same-sex affirming promotional measures might help to lower homonegative internalisations among MSM, and assist them in developing communication skills in order to negotiate safe sex or refuse unwanted sex (208).

#### 3.5.2 Mental health among MSM sub-groups

Published literature on the associations between mental health and sexual risk taking among MSM sub-groups in Europe is sparse. In studies in Australia (203) and France (202), rates of hospitalization for anxiety and mood disorders, and the occurrence of major depressive episodes (MDE), were higher among HIV-positive MSM compared to HIV-negative MSM or to the general male population. In the French study (202), MDE among HIV-positive individuals (including heterosexual men and women as well as MSM) was positively related to experiences of discrimination, and HIV-positive MSM are likely to require additional support as a result of stigma and discrimination experienced on account of sexual orientation, in addition to HIV status. Studies in the USA (213, 214), Australia (203) and the UK (223) have reported mental health to be poorer in men identifying as bisexual compared to those with a gay, queer or other sexual identity, and this topic warrants further investigation. Analyses of EMIS 2010 data found that IH was higher in MSM in younger compared to older age groups (208, 209), and the experience of coming-out may be a particularly salient time for young MSM. Much of the research focusing on black and minority ethnic MSM has been conducted in the USA, where it has been reported that African American gender norms relating to masculinity conflict with notions of homosexuality and bisexuality, leading to even further increases in IH among this group (211, 213, 214, 219). While one UK study reported that depression was more prevalent in black or Asian compared to white MSM (223), to date few European studies have focused on the mental health of ethnic minority MSM.

#### 3.5.3 Methods used to measure mental health conditions

A variety of tools have been used in the literature to assess depression and anxiety. Symptoms of depression were measured in a study in France (202) using a module of the World Health Organization's Composite International Diagnostic Instrument, which defines a 12-month major depressive episode (MDE) as a period of at least 2 weeks with the presence of at least five of eight core depressive symptoms which affect daily activities. In the UK, depression has been assessed using a two or nine item measure from the Patient Health Questionnaire (201, 223), and anxiety has been measured using the Generalized Anxiety Disorder 7 (a seven item measure) (223). Suicide

attempt was measured by asking 'In the last year, have you made an attempt to take your life? (yes/no) while self-harm was measured by asking 'In the last year, have you deliberately harmed yourself in any way but not with the intention of killing yourself? (yes/no) (223). In studies in Belgium (221) and the USA (219, 224), depressive symptoms were assessed using the Center of Epidemiologic Studies Depression (CES-D) scale, a 20 item measure that assessed levels of depressive symptoms over the past week. The Belgian authors report that the CES-D is one of five scales most frequently used to measure self-reported depression in non-clinical populations (221). In one American study the 20-item CES-D was compared with multiple shortened versions of the scale (225), and it was found that a 12-item scale measured the same symptom dimensions as the original instrument with little reduction in precision. In other American studies, the Brief Symptom Inventory (BSI) has been used to assess symptoms of depression and anxiety using six item scales (211, 218). One metaanalysis exploring the relationship between IH and mental health outcomes reported that in 31 studies, a variety of different measures had been used to assess depression and anxiety, including Beck's Depression Inventory, Beck's Anxiety Inventory, Hopkins Symptom Checklist, the BSI and CES-D, among others (226).

#### 3.6 Data that EMIS 2017 should collect

It is recommended that EMIS 2017 help to address gaps in the available data by collecting information on the following topics:

- Sex with steady and non-steady male partners in the past 12 months (how many partners, condom use, knowledge of partner's HIV status, where partner was met, including 'offline' and 'online' options).
- Use of illicit drugs, and use of psychoactive substances prior to or during sex (i.e. combining drugs with sex chemsex).
- Symptoms of depression and anxiety, information on self-harm/suicidal ideation.
- Questions which will help with identification of MSM sub-groups (young MSM, migrant MSM, MSM who receive money for sex and/or who inject drugs)

# 4 HIV and STI prevention, diagnostic and treatment services for MSM

This chapter of the report considers barriers, challenges and gaps in prevention, diagnostic and treatment services for HIV and other STIs among MSM in Europe. The chapter starts with a brief overview of HIV and STI related knowledge among MSM in Europe, as evaluations of knowledge should help to inform the content of future educational and other prevention programmes. This is followed by sub-sections which consider barriers to the uptake of HIV and STI testing, prevention and treatment services among MSM. At the end of each sub-section, a summary of relevant data that will be collected during EMIS 2017 is presented.

#### 4.1 Methods

As it was expected that few peer-reviewed papers would provide comprehensive information on access to HIV and STI services by MSM across Europe, for this chapter of the report information was obtained from key European studies among MSM including EMIS 2010, the Sialon II bio-behavioural survey, and the HIV-COBATEST project (HIV community-based testing practices in Europe) (for descriptions of these studies, see Section 1.3.1). Data from the 2016 round of Dublin Declaration monitoring were also obtained from the ECDC,<sup>13</sup> and descriptive analyses were performed, grouping the data by Western and Eastern European 'macro' regions. Data were available for all 17 Western European countries included in EMIS 2010, and for 18 of the 21 Eastern European countries included in EMIS 2010 (data for Belarus, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and Russia were not available - see Table 4-1).<sup>14</sup> This section of the report was also informed by data on legal and regulatory barriers which impede the HIV care continuum in Europe, obtained from the 'Barring the Way to Health' online database. This database is maintained by the Global Network of People Living with HIV (GNP+) as part of the OptTest Project (Optimising Testing and Linkage to Care for HIV Across Europe) and is available freely online (227).<sup>15</sup>

http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/healthtopics/aids/Pages/monitoring-dublin-declaration.aspx <sup>14</sup> To avoid the duplication of work currently being undertaken by the ECDC, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The Dublin Declaration was adopted in 2004 and emphasises HIV as an important political priority in Europe and Central Asia. Signatory countries closely monitor, on a biannual basis, the implementation of actions taken to tackle HIV/AIDS in their country. Further details available at

Dublin Declaration data presented here could not be verified with country contacts. <sup>15</sup> Due to constraints on time and resources, data from the 'Barring the Way to Health' online database were not verified with country contacts prior to analysis.

	EMIS 2010 Western European countries	EMIS 2010 Eastern European countries
Data available from 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring and Barring the Way to Health regulatory barriers database	n=17	n=18
	Austria	Bosnia
	Belgium	Bulgaria
	Denmark	Croatia
	Finland	Cyprus
	France	Czech Republic
	Germany	Estonia
	Greece	Hungary
	Ireland	Latvia
	Italy	Lithuania
	Luxembourg	Malta
	Netherlands	Moldova
	Norway	Poland
	Portugal	Romania
	Spain	Serbia
	Sweden	Slovakia*
	Switzerland	Slovenia
	United Kingdom	Turkey
		Ukraine
Data from Barring the Way to Health regulatory barriers database only		n=3
		Belarus
		Macedonia
		Russia

### Table 4-1 Countries included in Western and Eastern European macro regions in Chapter 4, and data sources

\*Data for Slovakia were not included in the Barring the Way to Health database

#### 4.2 Knowledge about HIV and STIs among MSM in Europe

Knowledge about HIV and STIs, including knowledge of potential risk behaviours for HIV/STI transmission, and about the availability of testing and treatment, is likely to reflect the reach of educational and promotional programmes, while gaps in knowledge can be used to inform the future content of such programmes. EMIS 2010 assessed participants' HIV and STI related knowledge by asking questions in four key topic areas, including HIV testing and treatment (five questions), HIV transmission (five questions), STI transmission (three questions) and knowledge of PEP (three questions) (11). For each question, true statements were provided and respondents were asked to state whether they already knew this information, whether they were unaware of the information. Only those who responded 'I already knew this' were considered to have had correct pre-existing knowledge, and mean national scores were calculated for each knowledge area by calculating the percentage of correct answers per respondent.
Overall, respondents across Europe were more knowledgeable about HIV testing and treatment (median of national mean scores 93%) than other topics. Knowledge of HIV transmission (median of national mean scores 81%) was greater than that of STI transmission (median of national mean scores 65%). Thus educational and prevention programmes across Europe should place additional emphasis on issues surrounding HIV and particularly STI transmission. Knowledge of PEP was low in every country (median of national mean scores 30%), and corresponds with low usage of PEP across Europe, as discussed further in Section 4.4 below.

Overall in all four topic areas, mean national knowledge scores were higher in Western compared to Eastern European countries (the 16 countries with the highest overall mean national knowledge scores (across all topic areas) were in the WHO region of Western Europe, with the exception of Poland, which ranked ninth). Western European states that scored lower in terms of overall knowledge included Finland and Greece. Among the countries with the lowest scores were a broad range from the WHO regions of Eastern and Central Europe. Across Europe in general, knowledge scores were positively associated with age, education, larger settlement size, identifying as gay or homosexual (rather than bisexual or by means of some other label), being out to others and having been diagnosed with HIV infection (respondents diagnosed with HIV had a mean knowledge score of 87%, those who last tested negative scored 77% and those who had never tested scored 67%). Thus educational and other prevention programmes need to more effectively target young and closeted MSM, and those who have never tested for HIV; these could be focus areas for the community health worker training programmes which are part of the ESTICOM Project. EMIS 2017 will collect similar information on HIV and STI related knowledge to that collected during 2010, providing updated data as well as a useful picture of trends over time.

### 4.3 HIV and STI testing services for MSM

Within Europe, significant proportions of HIV-positive individuals remain undiagnosed or are diagnosed late (1, 22, 228), while the availability and uptake of testing for other STIs is variable (11). In this section, we assess barriers and challenges to the uptake of testing among MSM, as well as gaps in service provision, first for HIV and then for other STIs.

#### 4.3.1 HIV

HIV testing serves as the gateway for access to treatment and care. It is also a prerequisite for access to pre-exposure prophylaxis for HIV-negative individuals, while at the population level treatment of HIV-positive individuals carries the additional benefit of reducing onward transmission. In terms of prevention, evidence also suggests that HIV-positive MSM modify their behaviours after diagnosis to diminish HIV-related risks to their sexual partners (229, 230). Despite recommendations for at least annual testing of MSM in a number of European countries, significant proportions of MSM remain undiagnosed (231), and in 2015 an estimated 37% of European MSM were diagnosed late (defined as with a CD4 cell count less than 350 cells/mm<sup>3</sup>) (1). Late diagnosis is an important predictor of morbidity and mortality, and also increases the period during which HIV may be unknowingly transmitted.

In EMIS 2010, the proportion of men who reported ever testing for HIV varied between 43% in Lithuania and 84% in France (median 63%). The proportion who reported testing in the past 12 months varied between 20% in Lithuania and 47% in Belgium and France (median 35%). The countries with the lowest proportions of recent HIV testing (in the past 12 months) included Finland, Latvia, Lithuania, the Czech Republic, Slovakia, Slovenia, Croatia, Bosnia and Herzegovina and Turkey (see Figure 4-1). In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, estimates of the proportion of MSM who tested in the previous 12 months ranged from 19% in Poland to 87% in the UK (data were available for only 22 of the 38 countries included in EMIS 2010. Data came from a range of studies with different methods and varying sample sizes, thus estimates may not be nationally representative) (10). Countries with the lowest proportions of recent testing (in the past 12 months) were Poland (19% - estimate from a sample of 17 496 MSM), Moldova (24% - sample of 250 MSM) and Latvia (27% - sample of 646 MSM), while countries with the highest proportions of recent testing included the UK (87% - sample of 127,900 MSM) and Belgium (68% - sample of 367 MSM).

# Figure 4-1 Proportion of EMIS 2010 respondents who reported testing for HIV in the past 12 months\*



\*Source: Reproduced from EMIS 2010 Technical report (11).

Several studies, including EMIS 2010 and others, have shown lower testing rates in younger men, among men living in smaller towns and villages compared to those living in larger cities. One study in Germany found that men who had never tested were more likely to be aged less than 30, to live in a settlement with less than 100,000 residents, to identify as bisexual, and to be less out – particularly towards care providers – about being attracted to men, compared to men who had tested in the previous 12 months (232). Very similar findings have been replicated in other studies in Italy (233), Spain (234) and Norway (235). The study in Germany reported that perceived risk at last anal intercourse was similar between men who had never tested and those who had recently tested. Thus the authors hypothesize that differences in HIV testing behaviours are not primarily due to differences in risk perception, but rather due to a combination of differences in numbers of partners (men who had tested had significantly higher numbers of partners in the previous 12 months), and perceived individual costs and benefits of testing.

In the German study, the most commonly cited reasons among men who had never tested for HIV included believing they were uninfected (59% of men) and having worries about confidentiality or being identified as gay or as at risk of HIV (41%) (232). When asked about the potential benefits of self-sampling or self-testing, compared to men who had recently tested, men who had never tested were two to three times more likely to mention greater anonymity and avoiding embarrassment as advantages of home testing methods. Thus reasons reflecting gay and HIV-related stigma appear to be strongly associated with testing decisions. Increasing the available range of testing options may help to increase uptake by providing alternative settings in which some MSM may be more likely to test. Marcus et al suggest that selfsampling or self-testing may help to lower barriers to testing, although for some MSM the potential psychosocial consequences of testing without any immediate personal support may be too great (232). Data suggest that community-based testing initiatives, often staffed and run by members of the MSM community, are well received by MSM and can achieve high rates of testing uptake (236). However, in addition to offering a variety of testing options, it will be necessary to emphasize and promote the benefits of HIV testing and of early HIV diagnosis among MSM.

In 2016 Dublin Declaration reporting, the most commonly cited barriers to providing HIV testing services for MSM included a lack of community-based testing services (mentioned as a barrier in 11 Western and 11 Eastern European countries), and the ability of healthcare professionals to identify and screen asymptomatic patients who should be tested (mentioned by 11 Western and 9 Eastern European countries) (see Figure 4-2). A lack of sustainable funding for providing testing services was also mentioned frequently, particularly in Eastern Europe where 8 countries mentioned this was a highly significant barrier, and a further 5 countries reported it was a barrier with medium or low significance.





\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC

Figure 4-3 shows factors cited in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring as contributing to late diagnosis of HIV among MSM. The most commonly cited factor was fear of knowing one's HIV status, cited by 17/18 Eastern European countries and 13/17 Western European countries. In addition to fears surrounding the potential implications of HIV-positivity for one's own health, fear of learning HIV status is likely also influenced by issues relating to gay and HIV-related stigma, such as being discriminated against upon being identified as gay, bisexual or homosexual. Healthcare professionals should be encouraged to deal with sensitive issues surrounding HIV testing and diagnosis respectfully, and to provide information and advice in a non-judgemental manner. Other factors commonly cited as contributing to late diagnosis of HIV included low perceptions of risk, and denial of risk behaviours among MSM, both cited by a slightly higher proportion of Eastern compared to Western European countries.



# Figure 4-3 Factors contributing to late diagnosis of HIV among MSM, by European region\*

\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC

# 4.3.2 Addressing gaps in HIV testing service provision

### Self-sampling and self-testing

New WHO guidelines recommend that countries should increase the available range of innovative HIV self-testing strategies in order to increase testing uptake (237). To date, the implementation of self-sampling and self-testing is relatively limited in Europe. According to the 'Barring the Way to Health' database<sup>16</sup>, HIV self-sampling (i.e. taking a sample at home and posting it to a laboratory where testing is performed) is legal in 5 of the countries which were included in EMIS 2010, including Belgium, Ireland, the Netherlands, Switzerland and the UK. HIV self-testing (i.e. taking a sample and conducting the test at home) is legalized in France and an approved product is available for purchase (238). In the UK, self-testing was legalized in April 2014, and the first HIV self-testing kit was released to the market in April 2015. Initial results show that 75% of tests have been sold to people living outside urban areas, and that half of users purchasing the test had not tested for HIV before. Test orders were closely tied to external influences (e.g. World AIDS Day, National AIDS Week), with increases in orders when HIV was in the press and/or when the kit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> http://legalbarriers.peoplewithhiveurope.org/en

was advertised through social networks (238). Qualitative research among MSM in the UK reported that the primary perceived benefit of self-testing (and to a lesser extent self-sampling) was increased anonymity for individuals who were concerned about privacy and confidentiality when testing face-to-face (239). Self-testing was also perceived to be potentially beneficial for those that were not yet out about their sexuality, such as young men, those who also had relationships with women, men living in rural areas, and those from ethnic and cultural communities where disclosure of homosexual activity remained taboo. Perceived drawbacks of self-testing included fear of having a reactive result without any immediate personal support, mens' concerns about their ability to perform the test, and cost (self-testing kits must be purchased in the UK), given that tests are available free of charge in other settings, including self-sampling.

Outside of France and the UK, the legalization and availability of HIV self-testing is limited in Europe (238). In Belgium the sale of self-testing kits is permitted, but as of mid to late 2016 no products were officially available for sale on the market, and under current policies Belgian health insurance does not cover the cost of the test. In the Netherlands guidelines on the use of self-tests have been published but no public policy has been established, and no tests have been approved for the Dutch market. In Germany current legislative provisions do not permit the sale of self-tests and they are considered 'medical devices' which must be administered by a health professional. Spain is currently considering the inclusion of HIV self-tests, but no kit has yet been authorized for sale (238). According to the 'Barring the Way to Health' database, self-testing is legal in a number of Eastern European countries (Czech Republic, Estonia, Moldova, Poland, Romania, Russia, Ukraine), however the accuracy of these data were not verified with country contacts.

Figure 4-4 shows the implementation of HIV testing services outside clinical settings, as reported in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring. In Western Europe, homesampling was reported to have moderate implementation in the UK, and limited implementation or implementation in pilot sites in Belgium, Ireland, the Netherlands and Norway. Self-testing was reported to have moderate implementation in France, and limited implementation or implementation in pilot sites in Ireland, the Netherlands and the UK. In Eastern Europe, home sampling was reported to have limited implementation only in Moldova, while self-testing was reported to have limited implementation or implementation in pilot sites in Lithuania, Moldova and Ukraine.



# Figure 4-4 Implementation of HIV testing services outside clinical settings, by European region\*

□ Don't know □ Not at all □ Limited/pilot sites only ■ Moderate ■ Extensive

\*\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC. Data for Slovakia were missing.

#### **Community-based testing initiatives**

Community-based testing initiatives, particularly those staffed or co-run by members of the MSM community, are shown to be highly acceptable to MSM (240). In EMIS 2010, satisfaction with counselling was highest among men who had tested at community-based sites (11). A qualitative study conducted among MSM as part of the HIV-COBATEST project (HIV community-based testing practices in Europe, 2010-2013) found that the main perceived advantages of using community-based voluntary counselling and testing (CB-VCT) sites included ease of access (free walk-in services in many cases no need for referrals or appointments), the use of HIV rapid tests (short time between testing and receiving the result, which is convenient but also reduces the stress and anxiety associated with a long wait for a test result), a welcoming, friendly, non-medical and unprejudiced environment where men could be open about their sexuality and receive relevant counselling advice and support from gay peers, and the anonymity and perceived confidentiality of testing at CB-VCT sites (no need to provide your name or identification, test-results not recorded in medical health insurance files) (240). The COBATEST project found that among 25 participating EU/EEA countries, almost all reported that some form of CB-VCT services were available in their country, although only 56% of countries reported having specific strategic plans for the implementation of CB-VCT (241). Furthermore, while the majority of CB-VCT sites reported using blood-based finger prick rapid HIV tests, only 16 of 25 countries had formal recommendations regarding the use of such tests. Only 2 CB-VCT sites reported using oral fluid-based rapid tests (and 6 of 25 countries had guidelines or recommendations regarding the use of these tests). In official guidelines, non-medical staff were allowed to perform HIV tests in only 4 countries.

Under the Euro HIV EDAT Project<sup>17</sup> ('Operational knowledge to improve HIV early diagnosis and treatment among vulnerable groups in Europe'), an interactive toolkit to evaluate and develop quality CB-VCT services has been created<sup>18</sup>, and further development of policies and guidelines relating to CB-VCT practices may help to improve and increase its implementation in Europe. Figure 4-4 shows the implementation of community-based HIV testing performed by medical staff or by trained lay providers, as reported in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring. Communitybased testing by medical staff was reported to have extensive or moderate implementation in 9 Western and 9 Eastern European countries, while communitybased testing by lay providers was reported to have extensive or moderate implementation in 8 Western and 2 Eastern European countries. The HIV-COBATEST project has helped to create a network of CB-VCT sites within Europe, as well as a group of core indicators which can be used to monitor and evaluate the activities of CB-VCT sites. This network forms a foundation for performing future operational research on CB-VCT services, and should help to improve their implementation and impact in terms of HIV diagnosis (and also in terms of any associated HIV or STI prevention activities).

# Cost of HIV testing

In the Barring the Way to Health database HIV testing was reported as either free, or free in certain places, for 37 of the 38 countries included in EMIS 2010 (data for Slovakia were not available). However, in EMIS 2010, a median of 10.4% of participants reported that they did not believe that HIV testing was free or affordable in their country. Perceived inaccessibility of free or affordable HIV testing was highest in Lithuania (56%), corresponding with the lowest proportion of recent testers (20%). In Latvia and Cyprus, perceived inaccessibility was 31%; followed by Moldova, Romania, Turkey and Greece (25%). Thus lack of knowledge regarding where to get free (or affordable) HIV testing may serve as a barrier to uptake among MSM in some European countries.

# 4.3.3 STI testing

Early detection of asymptomatic STIs requires routine screening of MSM with multiple or changing sexual partners, including specimen collection (or, for anal warts, physical examination), allowing for detection of infections at sites common to men's same sex

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> https://eurohivedat.eu/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> See http://msm-checkpoints.eu/content/

practices. Across Europe diagnostic services and healthcare for STIs exist within general practices and a variety of medical specialties (eg, urology and dermatovenereology) and are delivered in a range of settings (physicians in private practice, genitourinary medicine (GUM) clinics, specialised STI services within hospitals or dermatology clinics and municipal health offices). All these sites differ with respect to fees, visibility/accessibility and the services provided. A number of countries, including for example the UK, Ireland, Malta and Sweden, provide a network of open access sexual health clinics which provide free STI screening services through their national health systems. In many other European countries, physicians in private practice, including physicians specialized in infectious diseases and HIV care, play an important role in STI care. In most of the countries where the private sector plays a significant role, open access STI care is offered through municipal health offices. In large cities over the last decade, there have been an increasing number of STI services targeted at MSM and tailored to their needs (eg, Amsterdam, Athens, Barcelona, Geneva, Dublin, Hamburg, Lisbon, London, Stockholm and Zurich). Most of these venues have been set up primarily as HIV testing sites for MSM (such as Checkpoints which are part of the HIV-COBATEST network); the extent of additional STI services is variable.

In EMIS 2010, the proportions of men who thought they could access free or affordable STI testing services were variable between countries. Countries performing well in this area (i.e. >90% of men thought that free or affordable STI testing was available) included Denmark, the UK, Sweden, Norway, Finland, Luxembourg and the Netherlands. Countries with the lowest scores for this indicator included Lithuania, Moldova, Cyprus, Latvia, Greece, Turkey, Romania, Hungary and Slovakia. In another analysis of EMIS 2010 data which compared the performance of STI screening services in 40 European cities, perceived inaccessibility of STI testing (not knowing whether free or affordable STI testing was available) was lowest in Copenhagen (3.5%) and UK cities (Manchester 6.4%; Birmingham 7.4%; London 8.6%) and highest in Istanbul (65.8%; median proportion 32.6%) (40). In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, a number of countries (e.g. Germany, Latvia) reported that poor access to STI services was a major gap in HIV prevention services for MSM.

In EMIS 2010, there was also wide variation in the proportion of men who reported having a test for an STI other than HIV in the last 12 months, from 20% or less in Slovakia, Turkey, Slovenia, Bosnia, the Czech Republic, and Hungary, to around 40% in Moldova, Sweden, Ireland, Belgium, France, Belarus, Russia, and the UK, and 52% in the Netherlands. In the Sialon II study, the proportions of men reporting a test for an STI other than HIV in the last 12 months ranged between 22 and 72%, being lowest for men aged <25 in Vilnius (22.7%) and highest among men aged 25+ in Brussels (72.2%) (34). In EMIS 2010, there was also wide variation in the type of testing performed. Across the 38 countries, among men who reported an STI test in the last 12 months, a median of 89% reported providing a blood sample (commonly used for diagnosis of syphilis and/or viral hepatitis), a median of 55% reported providing a urine sample and/or urethral swab (commonly used for detection of chlamydia), a median of 18% reported penile and anal inspection (for detection of viral infections such as anal/genital warts or anal/genital herpes) and a median of

16% reported that an anal swab had been performed (for diagnosis of rectal gonorrhoea or chlamydia infections). Given the relative rarity of physical examinations (i.e. penile and anal inspection, anal swabbing), STIs such as anal/genital warts, anal/genital herpes and rectal STIs are likely to be substantially underdiagnosed among MSM in many European countries. In the analysis comparing the performance of STI testing services across 40 European cities, offering anal swabs for the detection of rectal bacterial STIs, and physical inspections of the penis and anus, were best in UK cities, Dublin, Amsterdam, Oslo and Stockholm, while low performance was demonstrated for a diverse range of cities including Belgrade, Brussels, Istanbul, Lisbon, Paris, Sofia, Valencia and Warsaw. In the same study, the adjusted odds for receiving each of the four different STI diagnostic procedures (blood sample, urine sample and/or urethral swab, penile and anal inspection, anal swab) steadily increased with the number of sexual partners in the last 12 months, and were up to four times higher for men with diagnosed HIV. In addition, compared with men aged 25–39 years, younger and older men were less likely to report any STI testing.

#### 4.3.4 Addressing gaps in STI testing service provision

Comprehensive STI diagnostic approaches can only be tailored to MSM if the individuals presenting for testing can be open about their sexuality. To facilitate this disclosure, clinical staff require skills in sexual history taking, alongside positive attitudes to sexual diversity. Increasing the available range of STI testing options may help to increase testing uptake, and community-based HIV testing sites represent locations where HIV and STI testing might be offered together as part of comprehensive services, a topic which might be covered by the Community Health Worker training programme offered as part of the ESTICOM Project.

Studies in the UK and Ireland have found that self-sampling STI testing kits are acceptable to MSM and can increase testing uptake (242-244). In one study in the UK, the uptake of a home-sampling STI testing kit (containing a urine pot, throat swab, rectal swab, and an oral fluid collection device, for detection of chlamydia, gonorrhoea, syphilis and HIV) was compared among MSM attending i) a GUM clinic for STI screening, ii) a rapid HIV testing service at a community-based organization, and iii) among HIV-positive MSM attending an HIV outpatient clinic (242). Uptake of the home-sampling kit was greatest among men attending the HIV outpatient clinic (81%), followed by men attending the community-based organization for HIV testing (66%) and men attending the GUM clinic (63%). Men were asked to return the selfcollected specimens in person to either the GUM or HIV outpatient clinic. The return rate of specimens was highest among GUM clinic attendees (78%, compared to 44% among HIV clinic patients and 16% among participants at the community-based HIV testing organization). The prevalence of STIs detected by home sampling was similar among men recruited at all locations (13% for the GUM clinic and HIV clinic groups, 11% for the community clinic), demonstrating a need for STI testing among all three groups.

Another study in the UK found that the uptake of testing for chlamydia and gonorrhoea was high among MSM offered self-sampling kits or nurse-delivered testing at sex-on-premises venues, and was comparable to the uptake of STI testing among patients attending a sexual health clinic (243). In a study conducted among 94 HIV-positive MSM who collected self-samples for STI screening in Ireland, 70% stated a preference for self-sampling as they found it private and less embarrassing (51%) and easy to do (49%) (244).

#### 4.3.5 Data that EMIS 2017 should collect

It is recommended that EMIS 2017 should contribute to an understanding of current access to HIV and STI testing services among European MSM by collecting the following data:

- Accessibility/availability of HIV testing: whether respondent knows somewhere he could get an HIV test; whether ever offered an HIV test by a health service.
- HIV testing locations: where last tested HIV-negative (if ever tested), or where diagnosed HIV-positive (including home testing and home-sampling options).
- Levels of satisfaction with support and information received as part of HIV testing.
- STI testing: what samples were taken or what investigations were performed as part of STI testing.

#### 4.4 HIV and STI prevention interventions for MSM

In this section we discuss challenges and gaps in relation to HIV and STI prevention services for MSM. STI prevention interventions include testing, condom use, behaviour change communication, and partner notification programmes, while additional HIV-specific prevention interventions include PrEP and PEP. Because many HIV prevention interventions, such as behaviour change communication, also serve as interventions for other STIs, findings for HIV and other STIs are presented together.

#### 4.4.1 Barriers to providing prevention services for MSM

In analyses of data from 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, the majority of Western European countries (14/17) and half of Eastern European countries (9/18) reported that HIV prevention for MSM was given high priority in their country. Countries reporting that HIV prevention for MSM was given low priority included Italy, Serbia, Romania and Estonia (see Figure 4-5).

In the Sialon II study, in 8 of 13 cities more than half of men (ranging between 50.4% in Ljubljana and 88.4% in Sofia) reported yes to the two questions which form part of Global AIDS Response Progress Monitoring (GARPR) indicator 1.11, which relates to

the proportion of MSM reached with HIV prevention programme. (Question 1: Do you know where you can go if you wish to receive an HIV test? Question 2: In the last 12 months, have you been given condoms, e.g. through an outreach service, drop in centre or sexual health clinic). However, in the remaining 5 cities (Bucharest, Bratislava, Verona, Vilnius and Warsaw), the percentage of men responding yes to both these questions was less than half, ranging between 22.6% in Bratislava and 45.9% in Bucharest. Also in the Sialon II study, the proportions of men who had received an HIV test in the last 12 months and knew their result ranged between 37.2% in Bratislava and 74.3% in Sofia. With regard to STI testing, among younger respondents (<25 years), the percentage of those who reported having been tested for an STI other than HIV in the past 12 months varied between 23% and 68%. In a number of cities, although not all cities, older participants ( $\geq$ 25 years) reported slightly higher prevalence of STI testing in the last 12 months compared to younger men (34).



Figure 4-5 Priority given to HIV prevention for MSM\*

\*Source: Map provided by ECDC and based on 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring data

84

In the 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring data, a commonly reported challenge or barrier to providing HIV prevention services was a lack of sustainable funding (reported by 10/17 Western European countries (3 with a high level of significance) and 16/18 Eastern European countries (13 with a high level of significance)) (see Figure 4-6). Other commonly reported barriers included stigma and discrimination among healthcare professionals (12/17 Western European countries and 13/18 Eastern European countries), and prevention knowledge and skills of healthcare professionals (8/17 Western European countries and 12/18 Eastern European countries). Thus comprehensive healthcare worker training programmes, which address the specific needs of MSM as well as issues relating to stigma and discrimination, need further support.

The availability of appropriate, population-specific prevention services was mentioned as a barrier by 7/17 Western European countries and 13/18 Eastern European countries (see Figure 4-6). In terms of HIV prevention interventions for key populations generally (not just MSM), Finland mentioned that there was a lack of political interest and will, while Serbia reported that there was a low level of awareness of the significance of HIV prevention. In the Netherlands and Italy, selfstigma and hate-speech were also mentioned as barriers to HIV prevention programmes, highlighting the importance of campaigns which aim to reduce stigma and discrimination and to promote gay, lesbian and transgender equality.

Other issues mentioned as representing major gaps in HIV prevention services for MSM in 2016 Dublin Declaration reporting included a lack of tailored services for migrants (including a lack of provision of interpreters or translators, and a lack of initiatives to address cultural barriers and/or sensitive issues, particularly for undocumented migrants), and weak sexual health education programmes in schools (e.g. a lack of focus on differences in sexuality and behavioural norms). Figure 4-7 shows the total number of barriers to providing HIV prevention services for MSM reported by countries in Western and Eastern Europe. For three countries in each of Western (Denmark, Luxembourg, France) and Eastern Europe (Hungary, Malta Turkey) no barriers were reported. All other countries reported at least one barrier.



Figure 4-6 Barriers to providing HIV prevention services for MSM, by European region\*

\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC

Figure 4-7 Number of barriers per country to providing HIV prevention services for MSM, by European region\*



\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC

#### 4.4.2 Implementation of prevention services for MSM

Figure 4-8 shows the extent of implementation of different HIV prevention interventions as reported in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring. All interventions were more commonly reported as implemented in Western compared to Eastern European countries. Condom promotion and distribution was one of the most frequently implemented interventions, occurring in 16/17 Western European countries and 13/18 Eastern European countries. Nevertheless, in EMIS 2010, overall 20% of men reported one or more instances in the past 12 months when they had wanted a condom but none was available (country range 13-35%, median 21%). Men under 25 years and men aged 25 to 39 years were more likely than men aged 40 and over to report that a condom had been needed but was not available. Not having condoms available when needed was reported most commonly in South-West Europe (Spain, Italy, Portugal, Greece) and South-East Europe (non-EU – including Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Macedonia, Serbia and Turkey), and least commonly in North-West and Central-East Europe (sub-region range 16%-29%).

In EMIS 2010, overall 13% of respondents reported having had UAI in the past 12 months solely because no condoms were available at the time (country range 8–33%, median 14%). Being younger, HIV-positive and having a lower level of education were all associated with UAI that occurred solely because no condoms were available. The highest UAI levels were reported in South-East Europe (EU and non-EU) and the lowest levels in Central-West and West Europe (sub-region range 10%-27%). Sub-optimal condom use practices (e.g. using saliva as lubricant, not using any lubricant, having intercourse for over half an hour without changing the condom) were common, reported by 42%, 35% and 19% of men who reported ever using a condom for anal intercourse, respectively. Thus improving the availability of condoms, and dissemination of information on the correct use of condoms, should be part of promotion and distribution programmes across Europe, particularly for young MSM and HIV-positive MSM.

Community-based experience suggests that providing free condoms in settings MSM frequent, ranging from venues such as saunas to health service centres, is preferable to condoms being available solely online and in stores (245). In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, some countries (e.g. Italy, Greece) mentioned that there was a need for more widespread distribution of condoms in gay venues. Condom-compatible lubricants should also be made widely available, while penile dimensions and corresponding condom fit, as well as men's perceptions of condom fit and feel, should be addressed in order to minimise condom failure and promote their effective use (246).



# Figure 4-8 Implementation of HIV prevention interventions for MSM, by European region\*

\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC

Another prevention intervention commonly reported as implemented was health promotion or behaviour change communication (all Western European countries, 12/18 Eastern European countries). Studies in the USA and Australia have shown that sexual health promotion interventions implemented at gay bathhouses or commercial sex-on-premises venues can reach MSM with high sexual risk (247, 248). Key programmatic considerations are likely to include building strong relationships with premises owners as well as the community-based organisations who may implement such interventions (246). Given that online technologies are popular tools used by MSM to meet sexual partners (11), the internet and mobile-phone based applications are also increasingly important for HIV and STI prevention. Such tools have the potential to reach large numbers of individuals, including some who may not otherwise access or use clinical or community-based services. However, there is a need for further evaluation research and efficacy data in order to guide the development of online prevention interventions for MSM in Europe (246).

As some MSM do not identify as gay or frequent MSM-specific venues, more general prevention messages in the wider community (e.g. appearing in traditional media) may also be warranted. Campaigns to promote gay, lesbian and transgender equality can also be included under this broad category, and may help to reduce stigma and homonegativity among the general population, as well as to increase the uptake of

services among MSM (246). The 2014 Global Men's Health and Rights (GMHR) study found that men who reported higher levels of engagement with the gay community were more likely to have participated in HIV prevention programmes and to have reported ever using PrEP (249). Thus peer outreach activities may help to galvanize support and to reach MSM who do not otherwise participate in online or facility-based interventions.

Figure 4-9 shows the number of HIV prevention interventions reported as implemented by countries in Western and Eastern Europe in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring. A comprehensive HIV response should incorporate a combination of prevention options targeted to key populations such as MSM, including behavioural, biomedical and structural interventions. In Western Europe all countries reported at least one prevention intervention for MSM, and eight countries reported seven or more (Belgium, Germany, Luxembourg, Spain, France, Norway, Switzerland and the UK). In Eastern Europe, one country (Turkey) reported no specific HIV prevention interventions for MSM, and one country (Slovenia) reported seven or more. As seen in Figure 4-8, in total 19 countries (10/17 in Western Europe, 9/18 in Eastern Europe) reported programmes to reduce HIV risks linked to substance abuse among MSM, while 22 countries (12/17 in Western Europe, 10/18 in Eastern Europe) reported offering specialized harm reduction programmes for MSM who inject non-opioid drugs. Given the observed inter-linkages between drug use, poor mental health and sexual risk behaviours (204, 209), comprehensive HIV and STI prevention programmes for MSM should include components to address these issues (see Sections 3.3 and 3.4 of this report for more on these topics).





\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC

#### 4.4.3 HIV Post-exposure prophylaxis (PEP)

Historically, the use PEP as an intervention for preventing HIV infection after sexual exposure has been controversial. A brief survey conducted prior to EMIS 2010 found that PEP was available free of charge after sexual exposure in the majority of Western European countries, however this was not the case in many Eastern European countries (11). In EMIS 2010, less than 2% of respondents in 26 of the 38 countries included reported ever having accessed PEP; the remaining countries reported slightly higher use, with respondents in France reporting the highest use, still only 9% (11). In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, PEP was reported as available in 16/18 Western European countries, although the extent of nationwide coverage was unknown for 7 countries, and low or medium for a further 5 countries. PEP was reported as implemented in only 6 Eastern European countries (see Figure 4-8). The low use of PEP in most European settings may be due to lack of awareness and/or lack of perceived need, however access is also an important issue, particularly in Eastern European countries. The efficacy and cost-effectiveness of PEP after sexual exposure also remains unclear, and may represent a barrier to wider uptake (11).

#### 4.4.4 HIV Pre-exposure prophylaxis

The high efficacy of PrEP in reducing the risk of sexually acquired HIV infection has recently been shown in a number of randomized controlled trials, including two conducted among MSM in Europe (250). In July 2016 the European Medicines Agency recommended granting market authorisation for the use of antiretroviral medication for PrEP, and this recommendation was approved by the European Commission in August 2016 (251). Currently two countries in Europe, France and Norway, provide PrEP through their public health services (10). However, there is not yet clear consensus across Europe with regard to how to implement PrEP.

#### **Demand for PrEP**

Recent European studies among MSM demonstrate significant interest in using PrEP. A survey carried out on the gay social network Hornet in collaboration with ECDC in April 2016 enrolled 8,543 participants over just three days, of whom 26% were recruited in France, 22% were recruited in the UK and 10% were recruited in Russia (the remaining participants came from a variety of European countries) (251, 252). Among 8,048 participants who did not report being HIV-positive, 10% (n=793) said that they were currently taking PrEP. The majority of respondents from France indicated that they had acquired PrEP through their physician or doctor. For those currently on PrEP outside of France, the primary source of obtaining PrEP was purchase via the internet, followed by receipt from a physician or doctor (possible off-label prescription, or use of PEP drugs for PrEP), or through a research study. In the Hornet/ECDC study overall, approximately one in four of those not currently on PrEP agreed with the statement that they were likely to use it within the next six months.

Another study, the 'Flash PrEP in Europe' online survey, ran across 12 European countries between June and July 2016 and enrolled 15,880 people (10,522 of whom were recruited in Germany), including 14,689 men, 907 women, and 284 individuals with a transgender, other or unknown gender identity (253). Among men living in Germany (n=10,288, approximately 75% of whom reported having sex with men in the last six months, with a further 21% reporting no sexual partner in the past six months), 80% said they felt PrEP should be used as part of a comprehensive HIV prevention package (e.g. in addition to HIV testing, STI testing, peer support), and 44% said that they would be interested in using PrEP. Among those who had knowledge of PrEP prior to completing the survey, 4% (n=147) were currently taking PrEP (which was received either from an HIV-positive friend, via a physician or doctor as an off-label prescription, or by taking tablets intended for PEP as PrEP). Among male participants living outside Germany (n=4,401, approximately 80% of whom reported having sex with men in the last six months, with a further 17% reporting no sexual partner in the past six months), 85% said they felt PrEP should be used as part of a comprehensive HIV prevention package, and 54% said that they would be interested in using PrEP. The significant interest in using PrEP among MSM in Europe (roughly a quarter of participants in the Hornet gay social network study, and roughly half of participants in the PrEP Flash survey) demonstrates the high potential acceptability of this HIV prevention intervention.

#### Barriers to implementation of PrEP

Figure 4-10 shows barriers to PrEP implementation as reported in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring. Recognised gaps and uncertainties include a lack of data on the size of key target populations, costs of implementation (cost of the drug as well as of service delivery), a lack of licensing or approval of drugs for use, drug side-effects, options for service delivery, concerns about adherence, drug failures and drug resistance, concerns about the impact of PrEP on sexual risk behaviours and the incidence of other STIs, and socio-political issues (e.g. not considered a priority intervention). Despite this, there is broad consensus within Europe that PrEP should be made available to key populations at highest risk of HIV, as part of a combined HIV prevention approach (251).

A number of European countries (Belgium, the Netherlands, UK and Italy) have ongoing or complete PrEP demonstration projects (see Figure 4-11). In most countries these projects are being undertaken with MSM (with exception of the study in Italy, which includes HIV-negative women seeking to conceive with an HIV-infected partner). In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, a further 11 countries stated that PrEP implementation or PrEP pilot projects were being planned or considered (Croatia, Denmark, Greece, Ireland, Luxembourg, Malta, Portugal, Romania, Spain, Sweden, Ukraine) (see Figure 4-11). In Dublin Declaration monitoring, fourteen countries reported that they had initiatives to educate at least one stakeholder (policy makers, health ministries, health professionals or potential PrEP users) about the use of PrEP for HIV prevention.



Figure 4-10 Issues limiting or preventing implementation of PrEP, by European region\*

\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC





\*Reproduced from 'ECDC Evidence brief: HIV and MSM in Europe', 2017, in press (10).

# 4.4.5 Data that EMIS 2017 should collect

It is recommended that EMIS 2017 should collect the following information relating to HIV and STI prevention among MSM:

- Data on knowledge about HIV and STI transmission.
- Data on condom use (behavioural data see Section 3.6).
- Data on PEP (knowledge of PEP, whether respondent has ever tried to get PEP, or ever taken PEP).
- Data on PrEP (knowledge of PrEP, whether respondent has ever been offered PrEP, ever tried to get PrEP or ever taken PrEP, and respondent's likelihood of using PrEP if it were made available).

# 4.5 HIV treatment services for MSM

In this section we present data on HIV treatment coverage among MSM as measured in EMIS 2010, the Sialon II bio-behavioural study and 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring. We also discuss challenges and gaps in ART service provision for MSM in Europe.

## 4.5.1 HIV treatment coverage

Guidelines regarding when to start ART have changed in recent years. In 2015, the WHO recommended immediate initiation of ART for all HIV-positive persons upon diagnosis regardless of immunological status (254). However, country-level implementation of these guidelines varies. In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, 13/17 countries in the EMIS 2010 Western European region and 10/18 countries in the EMIS 2010 Eastern European region reported immediate initiation of ART among HIV-positive persons (in practice, as opposed to what might be recommend in guidelines) (see Table 4-2).

Table 4-2 ART initiation practices reported by countries in 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring\*

	Western Europe	Eastern Europe
Initiation regardless of CD4 count	Czech Repulic, Denmark, Finland, Spain, Sweden, France, Portugal, Norway, Switzerland, Austria, Netherlands, Italy, UK	Croatia, Cyprus, Estonia, Hungary, Poland, Serbia, Slovakia, Slovenia, Malta, Romania
≤500 cells/mm <sup>3</sup>	Luxembourg, Belgium	Bulgaria, Ukraine, Moldova
≤350 cells/mm <sup>3</sup>	Germany**, Ireland	Bosnia & Herzegovina, Lithuania, Turkey
≤200 cells/mm <sup>3</sup>		Latvia
No data reported	Greece	

\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC. Data represent reported treatment thresholds in practice, rather than what policy guideline states.

\*\*Germany policy guideline was updated to immediate initiation regardless of CD4 count in March 2016.

At the time of EMIS 2010, treatment guidelines recommended initiating ART among patients with AIDS-defining illnesses or at CD4 counts  $\leq$  350. The proportions of HIV-positive MSM who reported receiving ART varied from 37% in Latvia to 85% in Denmark (median across 38 countries: 67%). At the individual level, no associations were found between receiving ART and level of education, employment status, sexual identity, not being born in the country of residence or, surprisingly, settlement size. In the Sialon II study, the proportion of HIV-positive men aware of their serostatus who were on ART ranged from 18% in Bucharest (where the sample included a high proportion of IDUs) to 100% in Stockholm and Warsaw (median across 10 cities: 95.1%) (34).

In EMIS 2010, the proportions of men who reported that they had had their HIV infection monitored within the last 6 months ranged from 71% in Ukraine to 97% in Luxembourg (median 93%), and similarly to access to ART, there were no associations between access to HIV monitoring and age, level of education, employment status, sexual identity, not being born in the country of residence or settlement size. In Scandinavia and the Baltic countries access to HIV monitoring was strongly associated with outness. However, the numbers of respondents with diagnosed HIV were small in these two regions, so confidence intervals were wide and it was recommended that these findings be further explored in national or regional analyses.

#### 4.5.2 Reasons for not taking ART

In EMIS 2010, in total 13,353 participants reported having diagnosed HIV infection, of whom 9,484 (71%) were currently taking ART, 278 (2.1%) had done so in the past but had stopped taking it, and 3,391 (25.4%) had never taken ART (for 1.5% of participants treatment status was unclear). Among those who had never taken ART, overwhelmingly the most commonly reported reason (reported by 87.7%) was because their doctor did not recommend it yet. The next two most commonly reported reasons were feeling it was not necessary (8.7%), and to avoid side effects (6.6%). Among men who had taken ART in the past but then stopped, similarly to men who had not yet started ART, the most commonly reported reason was a physician's recommendation (63.6%). However, 28.7% of those who stopped treatment did so because of side effects, and 15.1% indicated fatigue at taking daily pills. In a factor analysis combining reasons for never taking or for having stopped taking ART, men living in the WHO Central and Eastern European Regions were more likely than men living in Western Europe to feel that treatment was not yet necessary (either because their doctor didn't recommend it or because they themselves didn't feel it was necessary), to be afraid of side effects, to be unwilling to be reminded about HIV every day, or to be afraid of people noticing they have HIV. They were also more likely to state that they could not afford treatment, or that the treatment was not available in the country where they lived. However overall, lack of availability or affordability of ART was reported infrequently (<3%) as a reason for not taking ART by EMIS participants (255).

### 4.5.3 Barriers to getting HIV-positive MSM onto treatment

In 2016 Dublin Declaration monitoring, the most commonly reported barriers to getting HIV-positive MSM onto treatment included weak referral systems to link people to treatment programmes (reported as a barrier in 6/18 Eastern European countries (1 with high significance) and 6/17 Western European countries (all with low significance) – see Figure 4-12). Stigma and discrimination within the MSM population was reported as a barrier in 7 Eastern European countries (1 with high significance) and 5 Western European countries. Other less frequently reported barriers included stigma and discrimination among healthcare professionals, confidentiality concerns, and lack of integration with other healthcare or support services (see Figure 4-12).



Figure 4-12 Main barriers to getting HIV-positive MSM onto treatment, by European region\*

\*Dublin Declaration data 2016 as provided by ECDC.

#### 4.5.4 HIV continuum of care

Data on the HIV continuum of care among MSM were available for 12 cities participating in the Sialon II bio-behavioural study (see Figure 4-13. Data for Vilnius were not included due to small sample sizes) (34). The strength of these data is that estimates for each stage of the continuum have come from the same rather than different study populations. However, weaknesses include that sample sizes were small, particularly for some cities (e.g. based on less than 15 HIV-positive men for Bratislava, Ljubljana, Sofia and Stockholm), and it is worth bearing in mind some of the limitations associated with the sampling methodologies (time-location sampling in 9 cities, respondent-driven sampling in 4 cities). Time-location sampling recruited participants at gay social venues, while respondent-driven sampling used a chainreferral approach, recruiting participants from within the social networks of purposefully selected 'seeds'. While these methods are useful for sampling hard to reach populations, they are known to over-represent young MSM, who may be less likely to have tested for HIV (11). Thus the proportions of HIV-positive individuals who had been diagnosed that are presented in Figure 4-13 may be underestimates relative to true figures. Time-location sampling may also have recruited fewer HIV-diagnosed individuals because such men may be less likely to visit social venues after becoming aware of their HIV status. An additional important point is that the sample of MSM recruited in Bucharest via respondent-driven sampling included a large proportion of IDUs, who may be different to non-IDUs with respect to access to and uptake of HIV testing and treatment.

Although these biases may have overemphasized drop-off across the continuum of care, particularly at the first stage (i.e. between the total number of HIV-infected men and those who were diagnosed), a fairly consistent finding across all cities was that drop-off was largest at this stage. This is similar to recently published findings from a study looking at drop-off across the continuum of care among HIV-positive individuals across Europe (256). In the Sialon II study, reductions between the proportion of men living with HIV and those diagnosed exceeded 60% in some cities, including Bratislava, Lisbon, Sofia, Stockholm and Warsaw (see Figure 4-13). Drops at the level of linkage to care (i.e. between those diagnosed and those on treatment) were smaller, with the exception of Bucharest (where a large proportion of participants were IDUs). The proportions of all HIV-positive men who were treated and had an undetectable viral load ranged from 0% in Bucharest and Sofia to 79.6% in Brussels. In general, the Sialon II study found that the proportions of men who were diagnosed, on treatment and who had an undetectable viral load were greater in Western compared to Eastern European cities, with the exception of Lisbon (where a large proportion of study participants lived outside the city or were tourists or visitors).



Figure 4-13 HIV continuum of care for 12 cities included in the Sialon II study\*

\*Figure reproduced from: The Sialon II Project - Report on a Bio-behavioural Survey among MSM in 13 European cities (34). Data for Vilnius not included due to small sample sizes.

In EMIS 2010, the proportions of all HIV-diagnosed respondents on ART who reported having an undetectable viral load at their last medical monitoring could be robustly estimated for 5 countries (for other countries, sample sizes were small). These proportions were 74% in Italy, 80% in Germany, 81% in Spain, 83% in the UK and 86% in France. Age had the strongest influence on effectiveness of treatment: undetectable viral loads were reported by 70% in the age group 20–29 years (n=543), by 79% in the age group 30–39 years (n=1,958), by 83% in the age group 40–49 years (n=3,198) and by 84% in the age group 50 years and older (n=1,301). Level of educational attainment was also significantly associated with effectiveness of treatment (aOR=1.33; 95%-CI: 1.18–1.51).

# 4.5.5 Data that EMIS 2017 should collect

It is recommended that EMIS 2017 should collect the following data on HIV treatment and care among MSM:

- Number/proportion of HIV-positive men who have ever seen a health professional for monitoring their HIV infection (and recency of this, if so).
- Number/proportion of HIV-positive men who have ever taken ART.
- Data on the length of time between HIV diagnosis and starting treatment.
- Reasons for not taking ART
- Result of last viral load monitoring (whether detectable or undetectable).

# 5 References

References

1. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control/WHO Regional Office for Europe. HIV/AIDS surveillance in Europe 2015. Stockholm: ECDC, 2016.

2. Mohammed H, Mitchell H, Sile B, Duffell S, Nardone A, Hughes G. Increase in sexually transmitted infections among men who have sex with men, England, 2014. Emerging Infectious Diseases. 2016;22(1):88-91.

3. Malek R, Mitchell H, Furegato M, Simms I, Mohammed H, Nardone A, et al. Contribution of transmission in HIV-positive men who have sex with men to evolving epidemics of sexually transmitted infections in England: An analysis using multiple data sources, 2009-2013. Eurosurveillance. 2015;20(15):7-9.

4. Jansen K, Schmidt AJ, Drewes J, Bremer V, Marcus U. Increased incidence of syphilis in men who have sex with men and risk management strategies, Germany, 2015. Euro Surveill. 2016;21(43).

5. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual Epidemiological Report 2016 – Syphilis (Internet). Stockholm: ECDC, 2016.

6. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual Epidemiological Report 2016 - Gonorrhoea (Internet). Stockholm: ECDC, 2016.

7. Jansen K, Thamm M, Bock CT, Scheufele R, Kucherer C, Muenstermann D, et al. High Prevalence and High Incidence of Coinfection with Hepatitis B, Hepatitis C, and Syphilis and Low Rate of Effective Vaccination against Hepatitis B in HIV-Positive Men Who Have Sex with Men with Known Date of HIV Seroconversion in Germany. PLoS One. 2015;10(11):e0142515.

8. Price H, Gilson R, Mercey D, Copas A, Parry J, Nardone A, et al. Hepatitis C in men who have sex with men in London--a community survey. HIV Med. 2013;14(9):578-80.

9. Gotz HM, Ossewaarde JM, Nieuwenhuis RF, van der Meijden WI, Dees J, Thio B, et al. [A cluster of lymphogranuloma venereum among homosexual men in Rotterdam with implications for other countries in Western Europe]. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd. 2004;148(9):441-2.

10. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Evidence brief: HIV and men who have sex with men in Europe. Stockholm: ECDC, 2017, in press.

11. The EMIS Network. EMIS 2010: The European Men-Who-Have-Sex-With-Men Internet Survey. Findings from 38 countries. Stockholm: European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, 2013.

12. Hamouda O. Epidemiologie: Zur HIV/AIDS Situation weltweit, in Europe und in Deutschland. In: Nolde L, editor. AIDS und die Vorstadien: ein Leitfaden für Praxis und Klink. Germany: Springer Loseblatt Systeme; 2004.

13. Vermund SH, Leigh-Brown AJ. The HIV Epidemic: High-Income Countries. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012;2(5):a007195.

14. Marcus U, Voss L, Kollan C, Hamouda O. HIV incidence increasing in MSM in Germany: factors influencing infection dynamics. Euro Surveill. 2006;11(9):157-60.

15. Macdonald N, Dougan S, McGarrigle CA, Baster K, Rice BD, Evans BG, et al. Recent trends in diagnoses of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections in England and Wales among men who have sex with men. Sex Transm Infect. 2004;80(6):492-7.

16. Gebhardt M. Recent trends in new diagnoses of HIV infections in Switzerland: probable increase in MSM despite an overall decrease. Euro Surveill. 2005;10(12):E051208.2.

17. Hart GJ, Williamson LM. Increase in HIV sexual risk behaviour in homosexual men in Scotland, 1996-2002: prevention failure? Sex Transm Infect. 2005;81(5):367-72.

18. Desquilbet L, Deveau C, Goujard C, Hubert JB, Derouineau J, Meyer L. Increase in at-risk sexual behaviour among HIV-1-infected patients followed in the French PRIMO cohort. Aids. 2002;16(17):2329-33.

19. DeHovitz J, Uuskula A, El-Bassel N. The HIV epidemic in Eastern Europe and Central Asia. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. 2014;11(2):168-76.

20. Beyrer C, Davis WW, Celentano DD. The HIV/AIDS Epidemics in the former Soviet Union, Central Asia and Iran. In: Beyrer C, Celentano DD, editors. Public Health Aspects of HIV/AIDS in Low and Middle Income Countries. New York: Springer Press; 2008.

21. Bozicevic I, Voncina L, Zigrovic L, Munz M, Lazarus JV. HIV epidemics among men who have sex with men in central and eastern Europe. Sex Transm Infect. 2009;85(5):336-42.

22. Pharris A, Quinten C, Noori T, Amato-Gauci AJ, van Sighem A. Estimating HIV incidence and number of undiagnosed individuals living with HIV in the European Union/European Economic Area, 2015. Euro Surveill. 2016;21(48).

23. Birrell PJ, Gill ON, Delpech VC, Brown AE, Desai S, Chadborn TR, et al. HIV incidence in men who have sex with men in England and Wales 2001-10: a nationwide population study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2013;13(4):313-8.

24. Robert Koch Institut. Schätzung der Zahl der HIV-Neuinfektionen und der
Gesamtzahl von Menschen mit HIV in Deutschland: Stand Ende 2015. Berlin: 2016.
25. van Sighem A, Nakagawa F, De Angelis D, Quinten C, Bezemer D, de Coul EO, et al. Estimating HIV Incidence, Time to Diagnosis, and the Undiagnosed HIV Epidemic Using Routine Surveillance Data. Epidemiology. 2015;26(5):653-60.

26. Kirwan PD, Chau C, Brown AE, Gill ON, Delpech VC. HIV in the UK - 2016 Report. London: Public Health England, 2016.

27. Irish Health Service Executive (HSE). HIV in Ireland, 2015. Dublin: Health Protection Surveillance Centre, 2016.

28. Norwegian Institute of Public Health. Decline in HIV cases in Norway in 2015 [24 March 2017]. Available from: <u>https://www.fhi.no/en/news/2016/HIV-2015/</u>.

29. Robert Koch Institut. Epidemiologishces Bulletin: HIV Jahresbericht 2015. Berlin: Robert Koch Institut, 2016.

30. Robert Koch Institut (unpublished). Seroprävalenzen von HIV-Infektionen, Syphilis, Hepatitis B, Hepatitis C und Hepatitis A bei Asylsuchenden in Sachsen.

31. Pachankis JE, Hatzenbuehler ML, Hickson F, Weatherburn P, Berg RC, Marcus U, et al. Hidden from health: structural stigma, sexual orientation concealment, and HIV across 38 countries in the European MSM Internet Survey. Aids. 2015;29(10):1239-46.

32. Marcus U, Hickson F, Weatherburn P, Schmidt AJ. Estimating the size of the MSM populations for 38 European countries by calculating the survey-surveillance discrepancies (SSD) between self-reported new HIV diagnoses from the European MSM internet survey (EMIS) and surveillance-reported HIV diagnoses among MSM in 2009. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:919.

33. Marcus U, Hickson F, Weatherburn P, Schmidt AJ. Prevalence of HIV among MSM in Europe: comparison of self-reported diagnoses from a large scale internet survey and existing national estimates. BMC Public Health. 2012;12:978.

34. The Sialon II Project. Report on a Bio-behavioural Survey among MSM in 13 European cities. Cierre Grafica, 2016.

35. Van der Heyden JH, Catchpole MA, Paget WJ, Stroobant A. Trends in gonorrhoea in nine western European countries, 1991-6. European Study Group. Sex Transm Infect. 2000;76(2):110-6.

36. Adler MW, Meheust AZ. Epidemiology of sexually transmitted infections and human immunodeficiency virus in Europe. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2000;14(5):370-7.

37. van Duynhoven YT. The epidemiology of Neisseria gonorrhoeae in Europe. Microbes Infect. 1999;1(6):455-64.

38. Panchaud C, Singh S, Feivelson D, Darroch JE. Sexually transmitted diseases among adolescents in developed countries. Fam Plann Perspect. 2000;32(1):24-32, 45.
39. Fenton KA, Lowndes CM. Recent trends in the epidemiology of sexually

transmitted infections in the European Union. Sex Transm Infect. 2004;80(4):255-63. 40. Schmidt AJ, Hickson F, Weatherburn P, Marcus U. Comparison of the performance of STI screening services for gay and bisexual men across 40 European cities: results from the European MSM Internet Survey. Sex Transm Infect. 2013;89(7):575-82.

41. Uuskula A, Puur A, Toompere K, DeHovitz J. Trends in the epidemiology of bacterial sexually transmitted infections in eastern Europe, 1995-2005. Sex Transm Infect. 2010;86(1):6-14.

42. Public Health England. Syphilis epidemiology in London: sustained high number of cases in men who have sex with men. London: PHE, 2016.

43. Marcus U, Bremer V, Hamouda O. Syphilis surveillance and trends of the syphilis epidemic in Germany since the mid-90s. Euro Surveill. 2004;9(12):11-4.

44. Savage EJ, Hughes G, Ison C, Lowndes CM, European Surveillance of Sexually Transmitted Infections n. Syphilis and gonorrhoea in men who have sex with men: a European overview. Euro Surveill. 2009;14(47).

45. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. STI and HIV prevention in men who have sex with men in Europe. Stockholm: ECDC, 2013.

46. Fairley CK, Law M, Chen MY. Eradicating syphilis, hepatitis C and HIV in MSM through frequent testing strategies. Curr Opin Infect Dis. 2014;27(1):56-61.

47. Gray RT, Hoare A, Prestage GP, Donovan B, Kaldor JM, Wilson DP. Frequent testing of highly sexually active gay men is required to control syphilis. Sex Transm Dis. 2010;37(5):298-305.

48. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Surveillance atlas of infectious diseases Stockholm: ECDC; [22 March 2017]. Available from: http://atlas.ecdc.europa.eu/public/index.aspx?Instance=GeneralAtlas.

49. Meireles P, Lucas R, Martins A, Carvalho AC, Fuertes R, Brito J, et al. The Lisbon Cohort of men who have sex with men. BMJ Open. 2015;5(5):e007220.

50. Spielmann N, Munstermann D, Hagedorn HJ, an der Heiden M, Houareau C, Gunsenheimer-Bartmeyer B, et al. Time trends of syphilis and HSV-2 co-infection among men who have sex with men in the German HIV-1 seroconverter cohort from 1996-2007. Sex Transm Infect. 2010;86(5):331-6.

51. Jakopanec I, Borgen K, Aavitsland P. The epidemiology of gonorrhoea in Norway, 1993-2007: past victories, future challenges. BMC Infect Dis. 2009;9:33.

52. Jakopanec I, Schimmer B, Grjibovski AM, Klouman E, Aavitsland P. Self-reported sexually transmitted infections and their correlates among men who have sex with men in Norway: An Internet-based cross-sectional survey. BMC Infectious Diseases. 2009;10 (no pagination)(261).

53. Reinton N, Moi H, Olsen AO, Zarabyan N, Bjerner J, Tonseth TM, et al. Anatomic distribution of Neisseria gonorrhoeae, Chlamydia trachomatis and Mycoplasma genitalium infections in men who have sex with men. Sex Health. 2013;10(3):199-203.

54. Koedijk FD, van Bergen JE, Dukers-Muijrers NH, van Leeuwen AP, Hoebe CJ, van der Sande MA, et al. The value of testing multiple anatomic sites for gonorrhoea and chlamydia in sexually transmitted infection centres in the Netherlands, 2006-2010. Int J STD AIDS. 2012;23(9):626-31.

55. van Liere GA, Hoebe CJ, Dukers-Muijrers NH. Evaluation of the anatomical site distribution of chlamydia and gonorrhoea in men who have sex with men and in high-risk women by routine testing: cross-sectional study revealing missed opportunities for treatment strategies. Sex Transm Infect. 2014;90(1):58-60.

56. van Rooijen MS, van der Loeff MF, Morre SA, van Dam AP, Speksnijder AG, de Vries HJ. Spontaneous pharyngeal Chlamydia trachomatis RNA clearance. A crosssectional study followed by a cohort study of untreated STI clinic patients in Amsterdam, The Netherlands. Sex Transm Infect. 2015;91(3):157-64.

57. British Association for Sexual Health and HIV (BASHH). 2015 BASHH CEG guidance on tests for Sexually Transmitted Infections. UK: BASHH, 2015.

58. Deutsche STI Gesellschaft (DSTIG). Leitfaden STI Therapie: Hinweise zur Therapie ausgewählter sexuell übertragbarer Infektionen (STI) der Deutschen STI-Gesellschaft zur Förderung der sexuellen Gesundheit. Germany: DSTIG, 2014.

59. Brook G, McSorley J, Shaw A. Retrospective study of the effect of enhanced systematic sexually transmitted infection screening, facilitated by the use of electronic patient records, in an HIV-infected cohort. HIV Med. 2013;14(6):347-53.

60. Peters RP, Verweij SP, Nijsten N, Ouburg S, Mutsaers J, Jansen CL, et al. Evaluation of sexual history-based screening of anatomic sites for chlamydia trachomatis and neisseria gonorrhoeae infection in men having sex with men in routine practice. BMC Infect Dis. 2011;11:203.

61. Dudareva-Vizule S, Haar K, Sailer A, Wisplinghoff H, Wisplinghoff F, Marcus U, et al. Prevalence of pharyngeal and rectal Chlamydia trachomatis and Neisseria gonorrhoeae infections among men who have sex with men in Germany. Sex Transm Infect. 2014;90(1):46-51.

62. Jimenez É, Pedrazuela MG, Perez MM, de Mosteyrin SF, Arrieta JJ, Guerrero MLF. Prevalence of pharyngeal infection by Neisseria gonorrhoeae among human immunodeficiency virus-positive men who have sex with men in downtown Madrid, 2011. International Journal of STD and AIDS. 2013;24(11):875-8.

63. Benn PD, Rooney G, Carder C, Brown M, Stevenson SR, Copas A, et al. Chlamydia trachomatis and Neisseria gonorrhoeae infection and the sexual behaviour of men who have sex with men. Sex Transm Infect. 2007;83(2):106-12.

64. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual Epidemiological Report 2016 - Chlamydia (Internet). Stockholm: ECDC, 2016.

65. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. HPV vaccination in EU countries: review of new evidence (Internet). Stockholm: ECDC, 2014.

66. Fuchs W, Wieland U, Skaletz-Rorowski A, Brockmeyer NH, Swoboda J, Kreuter A, et al. The male ScreenING Study: prevalence of HPV-related genital and anal lesions in an urban cohort of HIV-positive men in Germany. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2016;30(6):995-1001.

67. Garbuglia AR, Gentile M, Del Nonno F, Lorenzini P, Lapa D, Lupi F, et al. An anal cancer screening program for MSM in Italy: Prevalence of multiple HPV types and vaccine-targeted infections. J Clin Virol. 2015;72:49-54.

68. Schim van der Loeff MF, Mooij SH, Richel O, de Vries HJ, Prins JM. HPV and anal cancer in HIV-infected individuals: a review. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. 2014;11(3):250-62.
69. van der Zee RP, Richel O, de Vries HJ, Prins JM. The increasing incidence of anal cancer: can it be explained by trends in risk groups? Neth J Med. 2013;71(8):401-11.

70. van Rijckevorsel G, Whelan J, Kretzschmar M, Siedenburg E, Sonder G, Geskus R, et al. Targeted vaccination programme successful in reducing acute hepatitis B in men having sex with men in Amsterdam, the Netherlands. J Hepatol. 2013;59(6):1177-83.

71. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual Epidemiological Report - Hepatitis B (Internet). Stockholm: ECDC, 2016.

72. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Systematic review on hepatitis B and C prevalence in the EU/EEA. Stockholm: ECDC, 2016.

73. Baars JE, Boon BJ, Garretsen HF, van de Mheen D. The reach of a hepatitis B vaccination programme among men who have sex with men. European journal of public health. 2011;21(3):333-7.

74. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Hepatitis C. Available from: http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/healthtopics/hepatitis C/Pages/index.aspx.

75. Schmidt AJ, Falcato L, Zahno B, Burri A, Regenass S, Mullhaupt B, et al. Prevalence of hepatitis C in a Swiss sample of men who have sex with men: whom to screen for HCV infection? BMC Public Health. 2014;14:3.

76. Urbanus AT, Van De Laar TJ, Geskus R, Vanhommerig JW, Van Rooijen MS, Schinkel J, et al. Trends in hepatitis C virus infections among MSM attending a sexually transmitted infection clinic; 1995-2010. Aids. 2014;28(5):781-90.

77. Hagan H, Jordan AE, Neurer J, Cleland CM. Incidence of sexually transmitted hepatitis C virus infection in HIV-positive men who have sex with men. Aids. 2015;29(17):2335-45.

78. Bottieau E, Apers L, Van Esbroeck M, Vandenbruaene M, Florence E. Hepatitis C virus infection in HIV-infected men who have sex with men: sustained rising incidence in Antwerp, Belgium, 2001-2009. Euro Surveill. 2010;15(39):19673.

79. Schmidt AJ, Rockstroh JK, Vogel M, An der Heiden M, Baillot A, Krznaric I, et al. Trouble with bleeding: risk factors for acute hepatitis C among HIV-positive gay men from Germany--a case-control study. PLoS One. 2011;6(3):e17781.

80. Van De Laar TJW, Matthews GV, Prins M, Danta M. Acute hepatitis C in HIVinfected men who have sex with men: An emerging sexually transmitted infection. Aids. 2010;24(12):1799-812.

81. Larsen C, Chaix ML, Strat YI, Velter A, Gervais A, Auperin I, et al. Gaining greater insight into HCV emergence in HIV-infected men who have sex with men: the HEPAIG study. PLoS ONE. 2011;39.

82. van de Laar T, Pybus O, Bruisten S, Brown D, Nelson M, Bhagani S, et al. Evidence of a large, international network of HCV transmission in HIV-positive men who have sex with men. Gastroenterology. 2009;136(5):1609-17.

83. Nieuwenhuis RF, Ossewaarde JM, Gotz HM, Dees J, Thio HB, Thomeer MG, et al. Resurgence of lymphogranuloma venereum in Western Europe: an outbreak of Chlamydia trachomatis serovar I2 proctitis in The Netherlands among men who have sex with men. Clin Infect Dis. 2004;39(7):996-1003.

84. Savage EJ, van de Laar MJ, Gallay A, van der Sande M, Hamouda O, Sasse A, et al. Lymphogranuloma venereum in Europe, 2003-2008. Euro Surveill. 2009;14(48).

85. Hughes G, Alexander S, Simms I, Conti S, Ward H, Powers C, et al. Lymphogranuloma venereum diagnoses among men who have sex with men in the U.K.: interpreting a cross-sectional study using an epidemic phase-specific framework. Sex Transm Infect. 2013;89(7):542-7.

86. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Factsheet for health professionals: Chlamydia (Internet) Stockholm: ECDC; [18th January 2017]. Available from: <u>http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/healthtopics/chlamydia/factsheet-health-professionals/Pages/factsheet-health-professionals.aspx</u>.

87. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual Epidemiological Report - Lymphogranuloma venereum (Internet). Stockholm: ECDC, 2015.

88. Koper NE, van der Sande MA, Gotz HM, Koedijk FD. Lymphogranuloma venereum among men who have sex with men in the Netherlands: Regional differences in testing rates lead to underestimation of the incidence, 2006-2012. Eurosurveillance. 2013;18 (34) (no pagination)(3).

89. Childs T, Simms I, Alexander S, Eastick K, Hughes G, Field N. Rapid increase in lymphogranuloma venereum in men who have sex with men, United Kingdom, 2003 to September 2015. Euro Surveill. 2015;20(48):30076.

90. Macdonald N, Sullivan AK, French P, White JA, Dean G, Smith A, et al. Risk factors for rectal lymphogranuloma venereum in gay men: results of a multicentre casecontrol study in the U.K. Sex Transm Infect. 2014;90(4):262-8.

91. Ronn M, Hughes G, Simms I, Ison C, Alexander S, White PJ, et al. Challenges Presented by Re-Emerging Sexually Transmitted Infections in HIV Positive Men who have Sex with Men: An Observational Study of Lymphogranuloma Venereum in the UK. J AIDS Clin Res. 2014;5(8):1000329.

92. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Hepatitis A virus in the EU/EEA, 1975-2014. Stockholm: 2016.

93. Corey L, Holmes KK. Sexual transmission of hepatitis A in homosexual men: incidence and mechanism. N Engl J Med. 1980;302(8):435-8.

94. Hoybye G, Skinhoj P, Hentzer B, Faber V, Mathiesen L. An epidemic of acute viral hepatitis in male homosexuals. Etiology and clinical characteristics. Scand J Infect Dis. 1980;12(4):241-4.

95. Mindel A, Tedder R. Hepatitis A in homosexuals. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1981;282(6277):1666.

96. Dritz SK, Ainsworth TE, Back A, Boucher LA, Garrard WF, Palmer RD, et al. Patterns of sexually transmitted enteric diseases in a city. Lancet. 1977;2(8027):3-4.

97. Centers for Disease Prevention and Control. Hepatitis A among homosexual men in United States, Canada, and Australia. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 1992(155):161-4.
98. Sfetcu O, Irvine N, Ngui SL, Emerson C, McCaughey C, Donaghy P. Hepatitis A outbreak predominantly affecting men who have sex with men in Northern Ireland, October 2008 to July 2009. Euro Surveill. 2011;16(9).

99. Tortajada C, de Olalla PG, Diez E, Pinto RM, Bosch A, Perez U, et al. Hepatitis A among men who have sex with men in Barcelona, 1989-2010: insufficient control and need for new approaches. BMC Infect Dis. 2012;12:11.

100. Bordi L, Rozera G, Scognamiglio P, Minosse C, Loffredo M, Antinori A, et al. Monophyletic outbreak of Hepatitis A involving HIV-infected men who have sex with men, Rome, Italy 2008-2009. J Clin Virol. 2012;54(1):26-9.

101. Mazick A, Howitz M, Rex S, Jensen IP, Weis N, Katzenstein TL, et al. Hepatitis A outbreak among MSM linked to casual sex and gay saunas in Copenhagen, Denmark. Euro Surveill. 2005;10(5):111-4.

102. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Hepatitis A outbreaks in the EU/EEA mostly affecting men who have sex with men. Stockholm: ECDC, 2016.

103. Public Health England. Epidemiology of Shigella in adults in London, 2011 to 2015: Sustained excess of cases in men who have sex with men. London: PHE, 2016.

104. Gilbart VL, Simms I, Jenkins C, Furegato M, Gobin M, Oliver I, et al. Sex, drugs and smart phone applications: Findings from semistructured interviews with men who have sex with men diagnosed with Shigella flexneri 3a in England and Wales. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2015;91(8):598-602.

105. Marcus U, Zucs P, Bremer V, Hamouda O, Prager R, Tschaepe H, et al. Shigellosis - a re-emerging sexually transmitted infection: outbreak in men having sex with men in Berlin. Int J STD AIDS. 2004;15(8):533-7.

106. Marcus U. Shigellose – eine sexuell übertragene Infektion in deutschen Großstädten? Münchner AIDS und Hepatitis Tage 2014.

107. Hoffmann C, Sahly H, Jessen A, Ingiliz P, Stellbrink HJ, Neifer S, et al. High rates of quinolone-resistant strains of Shigella sonnei in HIV-infected MSM. Infection. 2013;41(5):999-1003.

108. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Rapid risk assessment: Invasive meningococcal disease among men who have sex with men (Internet). Stockholm: ECDC, 2013.

109. Cohen C, Singh E, Wu HM, Martin S, de Gouveia L, Klugman KP, et al. Increased incidence of meningococcal disease in HIV-infected individuals associated with higher case-fatality ratios in South Africa. Aids. 2010;24(9):1351-60.

110. Cohn AC, MacNeil JR, Clark TA, Ortega-Sanchez IR, Briere EZ, Meissner HC, et al. Prevention and control of meningococcal disease: recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMWR Recomm Rep. 2013;62(Rr-2):1-28.

111. Tsang RS, Kiefer L, Law DK, Stoltz J, Shahin R, Brown S, et al. Outbreak of serogroup C meningococcal disease caused by a variant of Neisseria meningitidis serotype 2a ET-15 in a community of men who have sex with men. J Clin Microbiol. 2003;41(9):4411-4.

112. Schmink S, Watson JT, Coulson GB, Jones RC, Diaz PS, Mayer LW, et al. Molecular epidemiology of Neisseria meningitidis isolates from an outbreak of meningococcal disease among men who have sex with men, Chicago, Illinois, 2003. J Clin Microbiol. 2007;45(11):3768-70.

113. Simon MS, Weiss D, Gulick RM. Invasive meningococcal disease in men who have sex with men. Ann Intern Med. 2013;159(4):300-1.

114. Centers for Disease Prevention and Control. Notes from the field: serogroup C invasive meningococcal disease among men who have sex with men - New York City, 2010-2012. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2013;61(51-52):1048.

115. Weiss D, Varma JK. Control of recent community-based outbreaks of invasive meningococcal disease in men who have sex with men in Europe and the United States. Euro Surveill. 2013;18(28).

116. Koch J, Hellenbrand W, Schink S, Wichmann O, Carganico A, Drewes J, et al. Evaluation of a temporary vaccination recommendation in response to an outbreak of invasive meningococcal serogroup C disease in men who have sex with men in Berlin, 2013-2014. Euro Surveill. 2016;21(5):12-22.

117. Taha MK, Claus H, Lappann M, Veyrier FJ, Otto A, Becher D, et al. Evolutionary Events Associated with an Outbreak of Meningococcal Disease in Men Who Have Sex with Men. PLoS One. 2016;11(5):e0154047.

118. Bazan JA, Peterson AS, Kirkcaldy RD, Briere EC, Maierhofer C, Turner AN, et al. Notes from the Field: Increase in Neisseria meningitidis-Associated Urethritis Among Men at Two Sentinel Clinics - Columbus, Ohio, and Oakland County, Michigan, 2015. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2016;65(21):550-2.

119. Nickmans S, De Beenhouwer H, Vernelen K, Ide L. Is Neisseria meningitidis a new cause of sexually transmitted disease? Clin Microbiol Newsl. 2014;36(1):6-7.

120. Beyrer C. Global prevention of HIV infection for neglected populations: men who have sex with men. Clin Infect Dis. 2010;50 Suppl 3:S108-13.

121. Grulich AE, Zablotska I. Commentary: probability of HIV transmission through anal intercourse. Int J Epidemiol. 2010;39(4):1064-5.

122. Marcus U, Ort J, Grenz M, Eckstein K, Wirtz K, Wille A. Risk factors for HIV and STI diagnosis in a community-based HIV/STI testing and counselling site for men having sex with men (MSM) in a large german city in 2011-2012. BMC Infectious Diseases. 2015;15 (1) (no pagination)(738).

123. Op de Coul ELM, Warning TD, Koedijk FDH, van Daa A, van Leeuwen AP, de Groot F, et al. Sexual behaviour and sexually transmitted infections in sexually transmitted infection clinic attendees in the Netherlands, 2007-2011. International Journal of STD and AIDS. 2014;25(1):40-51.

124. Midgard H, Weir A, Palmateer N, Lo Re V, 3rd, Pineda JA, Macias J, et al. HCV epidemiology in high-risk groups and the risk of reinfection. J Hepatol. 2016;65(1 Suppl):S33-45.

125. Rottingen JA, Cameron DW, Garnett GP. A systematic review of the epidemiologic interactions between classic sexually transmitted diseases and HIV: how much really is known? Sex Transm Dis. 2001;28(10):579-97.

126. Koblin BA, Husnik MJ, Colfax G, Huang Y, Madison M, Mayer K, et al. Risk factors for HIV infection among men who have sex with men. Aids. 2006;20(5):731-9.

127. Vanden Berghe W, Nostlinger C, Hospers H, Laga M. International mobility, sexual behaviour and HIV-related characteristics of men who have sex with men residing in Belgium. BMC public health. 2013;13:968.

128. Marcellin F, Lorente N, Demoulin B, Carrieri MP, Suzan-Monti M, Roux P, et al. Comparison of risk factors in HIV-infected men who have sex with men, coinfected or not with hepatitis C virus (ANRS VESPA2 French cross-sectional national survey). Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2015;91(1):21-3.

129. Champenois K, Cousien A, Ndiaye B, Soukouna Y, Baclet V, Alcaraz I, et al. Risk factors for syphilis infection in men who have sex with men: results of a case-control study in Lille, France. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2013;89(2):128-32.

130. Fernandez-Davila P, Folch C, Ferrer L, Soriano R, Diez M, Casabona J. Hepatitis C virus infection and its relationship to certain sexual practices in men-who-have-sex-withmen in Spain: Results from the European MSM internet survey (EMIS). Enfermedades Infecciosas y Microbiologia Clinica. 2015;33(5):303-10.

131. Diez M, Diaz A, Garriga C, Pons M, Ten A, Marcos H, et al. A low-cost, sustainable, second generation system for surveillance of people living with HIV in Spain: 10-year trends in behavioural and clinical indicators, 2002 to 2011. Eurosurveillance. 2014;19(20).

132. Elford J, Bolding G, Davis M, Sherr L, Hart G. Barebacking among HIV-positive gay men in London. Sex Transm Dis. 2007;34(2):93-8.

133. Lattimore S, Thornton A, Delpech V, Elford J. Changing patterns of sexual risk behavior among London gay men: 1998-2008. Sex Transm Dis. 2011;38(3):221-9.
134. Aghaizu A, Wayal S, Nardone A, Parsons V, Copas A, Mercey D, et al. Sexual behaviours, HIV testing, and the proportion of men at risk of transmitting and acquiring HIV in London, UK, 2000-13: a serial cross-sectional study. Lancet HIV. 2016;3(9):e431-40.

135. van der Snoek EM, de Wit JB, Mulder PG, van der Meijden WI. Incidence of sexually transmitted diseases and HIV infection related to perceived HIV/AIDS threat since highly active antiretroviral therapy availability in men who have sex with men. Sex Transm Dis. 2005;32(3):170-5.

136. Elam G, Macdonald N, Hickson FCI, Imrie J, Power R, McGarrigle CA, et al. Risky sexual behaviour in context: qualitative results from an investigation into risk factors for seroconversion among gay men who test for HIV. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2008;84(6):473-7.

137. Folch C, Munoz R, Zaragoza K, Casabona J. Sexual risk behaviour and its determinants among men who have sex with men in Catalonia, Spain. Euro Surveill. 2009;14(47).

138. Berg RC. High rates of unprotected sex and serosorting among men who have sex with men: a national online study in Norway. Scandinavian journal of public health. 2012;40(8):738-45.

139. Berg RC. Barebacking among MSM Internet users. AIDS Behav. 2008;12(5):822-33. 140. Grov C, DeBusk JA, Bimbi DS, Golub SA, Nanin JE, Parsons JT. Barebacking, the Internet, and harm reduction: an intercept survey with gay and bisexual men in Los Angeles and New York City. AIDS Behav. 2007;11(4):527-36.

141. Halkitis PN, Parsons JT. Intentional unsafe sex (barebacking) among HIV-positive gay men who seek sexual partners on the internet. AIDS Care. 2003;15(3):367-78.
142. National Statistics UK. Illicit drug use among adults by ethnicity and sexual orientation: Drug misuse 2013 to 2014. Table Sex\_Pref\_03. 2014 [1 November 2016]. Available from: <a href="http://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/tables-for-drug-misuse-findings-from-the-2013-to-2014-csew">http://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/tables-for-drug-misuse-findings-from-the-2013-to-2014-csew</a>.

143. Heiligenberg M, Wermeling PR, Rooijen MSv, Urbanus AT, Speksnijder AGCL, Heijman T, et al. Recreational drug use during sex and sexually transmitted infections among clients of a city sexually transmitted infections clinic in Amsterdam, The Netherlands. Sexually Transmitted Diseases. 2012;39(7):518-27.

144. Cochran SD, Ackerman D, Mays VM, Ross MW. Prevalence of non-medical drug use and dependence among homosexually active men and women in the US population. Addiction. 2004;99(8):989-98.

145. Lea T, Prestage G, Mao L, Zablotska I, de Wit J, Holt M. Trends in drug use among gay and bisexual men in Sydney, Melbourne and Queensland, Australia. Drug Alcohol Rev. 2013;32(1):39-46.

146. Kirby T, Thornber-Dunwell M. High-risk drug practices tighten grip on London gay scene. Lancet. 2013;381(9861):101-2.

147. Stuart D. Sexualised drug use by MSM: background, current status and response. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care. 2013;13:6-10.

148. Schmidt AJ, Bourne A, Weatherburn P, Reid D, Marcus U, Hickson F. Illicit drug use among gay and bisexual men in 44 cities: Findings from the European MSM Internet Survey (EMIS). Int J Drug Policy. 2016;38:4-12.

149. Daskalopoulou M, Rodger A, Phillips AN, Sherr L, Speakman A, Collins S, et al. Recreational drug use, polydrug use, and sexual behaviour in HIV-diagnosed men who have sex with men in the UK: Results from the cross-sectional ASTRA study. The Lancet HIV. 2014;1(1):e22-e31.

150. Bourne A, Reid D, Hickson F, Torres Rueda S, Weatherburn P. The Chemsex study: drug use in sexual settings among gay & bisexual men in Lambeth, Southwark & Lewisham. London: Sigma Research, London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, 2014.

151. Weatherburn P, Hickson F, Reid D, Torres-Rueda S, Bourne A. Motivations and values associated with combining sex and illicit drugs ('chemsex') among gay men in South London: findings from a qualitative study. Sex Transm Infect. 2016.

152. Bourne A, Reid D, Hickson F, Torres-Rueda S, Weatherburn P. Illicit drug use in sexual settings ('chemsex') and HIV/STI transmission risk behaviour among gay men in South London: Findings from a qualitative study. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2015;91(8):564-8.

153. McCall H, Adams N, Mason D, Willis J. What is chemsex and why does it matter? Bmj. 2015;351:h5790.

154. Bourne A. Drug use among men who have sex with men: implications for harm reduction. In: Stoicescu C, editor. Global state of harm reduction. London: Harm Reduction International; 2012. p. 147-55.

155. Hickson F, Reid D, Hammond G, Weatherburn P. State of Play: findings from the England Gay Men's Sex Survey 2014. London: Sigma Research: London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, 2016.

156. Melendez-Torres GJ, Bonell C, Hickson F, Bourne A, Reid D, Weatherburn P. Predictors of crystal methamphetamine use in a community-based sample of UK men who have sex with men. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2016;36:43-6.

157. Kurka T, Soni S, Richardson D. High rates of recreational drug use in men who have sex with men. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2015;91(6).

158. Health Protection Surveillance Centre. MISI 2015: findings from the men who have sex with men internet survey. Dublin, Ireland: 2016.

159. Petersson FJM, Tikkanen R, Schmidt AJ. Party and play in the closet? Exploring club drug use among Swedish men who have sex with men. Substance Use and Misuse. 2016;51(9):1093-103.

160. Leigh BC, Stall R. Substance use and risky sexual behavior for exposure to HIV.
Issues in methodology, interpretation, and prevention. Am Psychol. 1993;48(10):1035-45.
161. Melendez-Torres G, Hickson F, Reid D, Weatherburn P, Bonell C. Event-level case-crossover analysis of drug use and sexual risk in men who have sex with men in England. Third Joint Conference BHIVA/BASHH Conference; April 2014; Liverpool: HIV Medicine; 2014. p. 80-1.

162. Melendez-Torres GJ, Hickson F, Reid D, Weatherburn P, Bonell C. Drug use moderates associations between location of sex and unprotected anal intercourse in men who have sex with men: nested cross-sectional study of dyadic encounters with new partners. Sex Transm Infect. 2016;92(1):39-43.

163. Melendez-Torres GJ, Hickson F, Reid D, Weatherburn P, Bonell C. Nested Event-Level Case-Control Study of Drug Use and Sexual Outcomes in Multipartner Encounters Reported by Men Who Have Sex with Men. AIDS Behav. 2016;20(3):646-54.

164. Daskalopoulou M, Rodger A, Thornton A, Phillips A, Sherr L, Gilson R, et al. Sexual behaviour, recreational drug use and hepatitis C co-infection in HIV-diagnosed men who have sex with men in the United Kingdom: Results from the ASTRA study. Journal of the International AIDS Society. 2014;3):93-4.

165. Vosburgh HW, Mansergh G, Sullivan PS, Purcell DW. A review of the literature on event-level substance use and sexual risk behavior among men who have sex with men. AIDS Behav. 2012;16(6):1394-410.

166. Steele CM, Josephs RA. Alcohol myopia. Its prized and dangerous effects. Am Psychol. 1990;45(8):921-33.

167. McKirnan DJ, Ostrow DG, Hope B. Sex, drugs and escape: a psychological model of HIV-risk sexual behaviours. AIDS Care. 1996;8(6):655-69.

168. McKirnan DJ, Vanable PA, Ostrow DG, Hope B. Expectancies of sexual "escape" and sexual risk among drug and alcohol-involved gay and bisexual men. J Subst Abuse. 2001;13(1-2):137-54.

169. Kalichman SC, Rompa D. Sexual sensation seeking and Sexual Compulsivity Scales: reliability, validity, and predicting HIV risk behavior. J Pers Assess. 1995;65(3):586-601.

170. Thiede H, Valleroy LA, MacKellar DA, Celentano DD, Ford WL, Hagan H, et al. Regional patterns and correlates of substance use among young men who have sex with men in 7 US urban areas. Am J Public Health. 2003;93(11):1915-21.

171. Prestage G, Fogarty AS, Rawstorne P, Grierson J, Zablotska I, Grulich A, et al. Use of illicit drugs among gay men living with HIV in Sydney. Aids. 2007;21 Suppl 1:S49-55.

172. Fernandez MI, Bowen GS, Varga LM, Collazo JB, Hernandez N, Perrino T, et al. High rates of club drug use and risky sexual practices among Hispanic men who have sex with men in Miami, Florida. Subst Use Misuse. 2005;40(9-10):1347-62.

173. Grov C, Bimbi DS, Nanin JE, Parsons JT. Exploring racial and ethnic differences in recreational drug use among gay and bisexual men in New York city and Los Angeles. J Drug Educ. 2006;36(2):105-23.

174. Bourne A, Reid D, Hickson F, Torres-Rueda S, Steinberg P, Weatherburn P. "Chemsex" and harm reduction need among gay men in South London. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2015;26(12):1171-6.

175. Garin N, Velasco C, De Pourcq JT, Lopez B, Gutierrez Mdel M, Haro JM, et al. Recreational drug use among individuals living with HIV in Europe: review of the prevalence, comparison with the general population and HIV guidelines recommendations. Frontiers in microbiology. 2015;6:690.

176. Lewnard JA, Berrang-Ford L. Internet-based partner selection and risk for unprotected anal intercourse in sexual encounters among men who have sex with men: a meta-analysis of observational studies. Sex Transm Infect. 2014;90(4):290-6.

177. Marcus U, Schmidt AJ. Modification of sexual networks and sexual risk for men having sex with men (MSM) by the internet. Sexually Transmitted Infections Conference: STI and AIDS World Congress. 2013;89(no pagination).

178. Franssens D, Hospers HJ, Kok G. First Same-Sex Partner and the Internet. AIDS and Behavior. 2010:1-3.

179. Davis M, Hart G, Bolding G, Sherr L, Elford J. Sex and the Internet: gay men, risk reduction and serostatus. Culture, Health & Sexuality. 2006;8(2):161-74.

180. Liau A, Millett G, Marks G. Meta-analytic examination of online sex-seeking and sexual risk behavior among men who have sex with men. Sex Transm Dis. 2006;33(9):576-84.

181. Mustanski BS. Are sexual partners met online associated with HIV/STI risk behaviours? Retrospective and daily diary data in conflict. AIDS Care. 2007;19(6):822-7. 182. Bolding G, Davis M, Hart G, Sherr L, Elford J. Gay men who look for sex on the Internet: is there more HIV/STI risk with online partners? Aids. 2005;19(9):961-8.

183. Lehmiller JJ, loerger M. Social networking smartphone applications and sexual health outcomes among men who have sex with men. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e86603.
184. Grov C, Hirshfield S, Remien RH, Humberstone M, Chiasson MA. Exploring the venue's role in risky sexual behavior among gay and bisexual men: an event-level analysis from a national online survey in the U.S. Arch Sex Behav. 2013;42(2):291-302.
185. Grov C, Crow T. Attitudes about and HIV risk related to the "most common place" MSM meet their sex partners: comparing men from bathhouses, bars/clubs, and Craigslist.org. AIDS Educ Prev. 2012;24(2):102-16.

186. Heijman T, Stolte I, Geskus R, Matser A, Davidovich U, Xiridou M, et al. Does online dating lead to higher sexual risk behaviour? A cross-sectional study among MSM in Amsterdam, the Netherlands. BMC Infectious Diseases. 2016;16(288).

187. Truong HM, Kellogg T, Klausner JD, Katz MH, Dilley J, Knapper K, et al. Increases in sexually transmitted infections and sexual risk behaviour without a concurrent increase in HIV incidence among men who have sex with men in San Francisco: a suggestion of HIV serosorting? Sex Transm Infect. 2006;82(6):461-6.

188. Vallabhaneni S, McConnell JJ, Loeb L, Hartogensis W, Hecht FM, Grant RM, et al. Changes in seroadaptive practices from before to after diagnosis of recent HIV infection among men who have sex with men. PLoS One. 2013;8(2):e55397.

189. Almeida M, Gibbs J, Estcourt C. Are geosocial networking (GSN) apps associated with increased risk of STIs & HIV: A systematic review. Sexually Transmitted Infections2016. p. A19.

190. Goedel WC, Halkitis PN, Duncan DT. Behavior- and Partner-Based HIV Risk Perception and Sexual Risk Behaviors in Men Who Have Sex with Men (MSM) Who Use Geosocial-Networking Smartphone Applications in New York City. J Urban Health. 2016;93(2):400-6.

191. Grosskopf NA, LeVasseur MT, Glaser DB. Use of the Internet and mobile-based "apps" for sex-seeking among men who have sex with men in New York City. Am J Mens Health. 2014;8(6):510-20.

192. Eaton LA, Maksut JL, Gamarel KE, Siembida EJ, Driffin DD, Baldwin R. Online Sex Partner Meeting Venues as a Risk Factor for Testing HIV Positive Among a Community-Based Sample of Black Men Who Have Sex With Men. Sex Transm Dis. 2016;43(6):360-4.

193. Marcus U, Heiden Mad, Gassowski M, Kruspe M, Drewes J. The impact of meeting locations for men having sex with men on the risk for bacterial sexually transmitted infections: analyses from a cross-sectional online survey. BMJ Open. 2015;5(11).

194. Owen S, Kurka T, Richardson D. Grindr© use by men who have sex with men (MSM) is associated with high rates of bacterial sexually transmitted infections. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2016;92:A18-A9.

195. Davids J. Grindr, Largest Gay Hookup App, Adds Fields for HIV Status, Undetectable, and PrEP Use [17 November 2016]. Available from:

http://www.thebody.com/content/78739/grindr-largest-gay-hookup-app-adds-fields-for-hiv-.html.

196. Lorimer K, Flowers P, Davis M, Frankis J. Young men who have sex with men's use of social and sexual media and sex-risk associations: cross-sectional, online survey across four countries. (Special issue on STI outbreaks.). Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2016;92(5):371-6.

197. Bolding G, Davis M, Hart G, Sherr L, Elford J. Where young MSM meet their first sexual partner: The role of the internet. AIDS and Behavior. 2007;11(4):522-6.

198. Rhodes SD, McCoy TP, Tanner AE, Stowers J, Bachmann LH, Nguyen AL, et al. Using Social Media to Increase HIV Testing Among Gay and Bisexual Men, Other Men Who Have Sex With Men, and Transgender Persons: Outcomes From a Randomized Community Trial. Clin Infect Dis. 2016;62(11):1450-3.

199. Pebody R. Health interventions in online cruising environments more acceptable when they take a 'passive' approach [17 November 2016]. Available from:

http://www.aidsmap.com/Health-interventions-in-online-cruising-environments-moreacceptable-when-they-take-a-passive-approach/page/2861474/.

200. James C, Harbottle J, Paparini S, Spiteri G, Amato-Gauci AJ, Noori T. Understanding the impact of men who have sex with men smartphone applications on HIV prevention in Europe. International Journal of STD and AIDS. 2015;1):8.

201. Mercer CH, Prah P, Field N, Tanton C, Macdowall W, Clifton S, et al. The health and well-being of men who have sex with men (MSM) in Britain: evidence from the third National Survey of Sexual Attitudes and Lifestyles (Natsal-3). BMC Public Health. 2016;16(525).

202. Feuillet P, Lert F, Tron L, Aubriere C, Spire B, Dray-Spira R. Prevalence of and factors associated with depression among people living with HIV in France. HIV Medicine. 2016.

203. Moore CL, Grulich AE, Prestage G, Gidding HF, Jin F, Petoumenos K, et al. Hospitalization for Anxiety and Mood Disorders in HIV-Infected and -Uninfected Gay and Bisexual Men. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2016;73(5):589-97.

204. Pakianathan M, Daley N, Hegazi A. Gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men: Time to end the fixation with HIV. BMJ (Online). 2016;354 (no pagination)(i4739).

205. Meyer IH. Prejudice, social stress, and mental health in lesbian, gay, and bisexual populations: conceptual issues and research evidence. Psychol Bull. 2003;129(5):674-97. 206. Pachankis JE, Hatzenbuehler ML, Mirandola M, Weatherburn P, Berg RC, Marcus U, et al. The Geography of Sexual Orientation: Structural Stigma and Sexual Attraction, Behavior, and Identity Among Men Who Have Sex with Men Across 38 European Countries. Arch Sex Behav. 2016.

207. Meyer IH. Minority stress and mental health in gay men. J Health Soc Behav. 1995;36(1):38-56.

208. Berg RC, Weatherburn P, Ross MW, Schmidt AJ. The Relationship of Internalized Homonegativity to Sexual Health and Well-Being Among Men in 38 European Countries Who Have Sex With Men. J Gay Lesbian Ment Health. 2015;19(3):285-302.

209. Ross MW, Berg RC, Schmidt AJ, Hospers HJ, Breveglieri M, Furegato M, et al. Internalised homonegativity predicts HIV-associated risk behavior in European men who have sex with men in a 38-country cross-sectional study: some public health implications of homophobia. BMJ Open. 2013;3(2).

210. Berg RC, Ross MW, Weatherburn P, Schmidt AJ. Structural and environmental factors are associated with internalised homonegativity in men who have sex with men: findings from the European MSM Internet Survey (EMIS) in 38 countries. Soc Sci Med. 2013;78:61-9.

211. Bingham TA, Harawa NT, Williams JK. Gender role conflict among African American men who have sex with men and women: associations with mental health and sexual risk and disclosure behaviors. American Journal of Public Health. 2013;103(1):127-33.

212. Shoptaw S, Weiss RE, Munjas B, Hucks-Ortiz C, Young SD, Larkins S, et al. Homonegativity, substance use, sexual risk behaviors, and HIV status in poor and ethnic men who have sex with men in Los Angeles. (Special Issue: Sexual Acquisition and Transmission of HIV Cooperative Agreement Program (SATHCAP).). Journal of Urban Health: Bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine. 2009;86(Suppl. 1):77-92.

213. Quinn K, Dickson-Gomez J, DiFranceisco W, Kelly JA, St. Lawrence JS, Amirkhanian YA, et al. Correlates of internalized homonegativity among Black men who have sex with men. AIDS Education and Prevention. 2015;27(3):212-26.

214. Ross MW, Rosser BRS, Neumaier ER. The relationship of internalized homonegativity to unsafe sexual behavior in HIV-seropositive men who have sex with men. AIDS Education and Prevention. 2008;20(6):547-57.

215. Parker RD, Lohmus L, Mangine C, Ruutel K. Homonegativity and associated factors among men who have sex with men in Estonia. Journal of Community Health. 2016;41(4):717-23.

216. Ratti R, Bakeman R, Peterson JL. Correlates of high-risk sexual behaviour among Canadian men of South Asian and European origin who have sex with men. AIDS Care. 2000;12(2):193-202.

217. Beidas RS, Birkett M, Newcomb ME, Mustanski B. Do psychiatric disorders moderate the relationship between psychological distress and sexual risk-taking behaviors in young men who have sex with men? A longitudinal perspective. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2012;26(6):366-74.

218. Rosario M, Schrimshaw EW, Hunter J. A model of sexual risk behaviors among young gay and bisexual men: longitudinal associations of mental health, substance abuse, sexual abuse, and the coming-out process. AIDS Education and Prevention. 2006;18(5):444-60.

219. Amola O, Grimmett MA. Sexual identity, mental health, HIV risk behaviors, and internalized homophobia among Black men who have sex with men. Journal of Counseling & Development. 2015;93(2):236-46.

220. Santos GM, Do T, Beck J, Makofane K, Arreola S, Pyun T, et al. Syndemic conditions associated with increased HIV risk in a global sample of men who have sex with men. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 2014;90(3):250-3.

221. Wim VB, Christiana N, Marie L. Syndemic and other risk factors for unprotected anal intercourse among an online sample of Belgian HIV negative men who have sex with men. AIDS and behavior. 2014;18(1):50-8.

222. Halkitis PN, Siconolfi D, Fumerton M, Barlup K. Facilitators of barebacking among emergent adult gay and bisexual men: implications for HIV prevention. J LGBT Health Res. 2008;4(1):11-26.

223. Hickson F, Davey C, Reid D, Weatherburn P, Bourne A. Mental health inequalities among gay and bisexual men in England, Scotland and Wales: a large community-based cross-sectional survey. J Public Health (Oxf). 2016.

224. Li MJ, Distefano A, Mouttapa M, Gill JK. Bias-motivated bullying and psychosocial problems: implications for HIV risk behaviors among young men who have sex with men. AIDS Care. 2014;26(2):246-56.

225. Kohout FJ, Berkman LF, Evans DA, Cornoni-Huntley J. Two shorter forms of the CES-D (Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression) depression symptoms index. J Aging Health. 1993;5(2):179-93.

226. Newcomb ME, Mustanski B. Internalized homophobia and internalizing mental health problems: a meta-analytic review. Clin Psychol Rev. 2010;30(8):1019-29.

227. Global Network of People Living with HIV. Barring the way to health: Legal and regulatory barriers which impede the HIV care continuum in Europe. Available from: <u>http://legalbarriers.peoplewithhiveurope.org/en/about-legal-barriers-website</u>.

228. Hamers FF, Phillips AN. Diagnosed and undiagnosed HIV-infected populations in Europe. HIV Med. 2008;9 Suppl 2:6-12.

229. Camoni L, Dal Conte I, Regine V, Colucci A, Chiriotto M, Vullo V, et al. Sexual behaviour reported by a sample of Italian MSM before and after HIV diagnosis. Ann Ist Super Sanita. 2011;47(2):214-9.

230. Gorbach PM, Drumright LN, Daar ES, Little SJ. Transmission behaviors of recently HIV-infected men who have sex with men. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2006;42(1):80-5.
231. Ferrer L, Furegato M, Foschia JP, Folch C, Gonzalez V, Ramarli D, et al.

Undiagnosed HIV infection in a population of MSM from six European cities: results from the Sialon project. European journal of public health. 2015;25(3):494-500.

232. Marcus U, Gassowski M, Drewes J. HIV risk perception and testing behaviours among men having sex with men (MSM) reporting potential transmission risks in the previous 12 months from a large online sample of MSM living in Germany. BMC Public Health. 2016;16(1):1111.

233. Prati G, Breveglieri M, Lelleri R, Furegato M, Gios L, Pietrantoni L. Psychosocial correlates of HIV testing among men who have sex with men in Italy: a cross-sectional study. Int J STD AIDS. 2014;25(7):496-503.

234. Fernandez-Davila P, Folch C, Ferrer L, Soriano R, Diez M, Casabona J. Who are the men who have sex with men in Spain that have never been tested for HIV? HIV Med. 2013;14 Suppl 3:44-8.

235. Berg RC. Predictors of never testing for HIV among a national online sample of men who have sex with men in Norway. Scand J Public Health. 2013;41(4):398-404.

236. Suthar AB, Ford N, Bachanas PJ, Wong VJ, Rajan JS, Saltzman AK, et al. Towards universal voluntary HIV testing and counselling: a systematic review and metaanalysis of community-based approaches. PLoS Med. 2013;10(8):e1001496.

237. World Health Organisation. Guidelines on HIV self-testing and partner notification.
Supplement to Consolidated Guidelines on HIV Testing Services. Geneva: 2016.
238. Cuilleron S. Autotests de dépistage VIH - politique et prise en charge financière: comparaison France, Allemagne, Royaume Uni, Etats-Unis, Belgique, Espagne, Pays

Bas, Chine, Hong Kong, Brésil, Afrique du Sud. 2017. 239. Witzel TC, Rodger AJ, Burns FM, Rhodes T, Weatherburn P. HIV Self-Testing among Men Who Have Sex with Men (MSM) in the UK: A Qualitative Study of Barriers and Facilitators, Intervention Preferences and Perceived Impacts. PLoS One. 2016;11(9):e0162713.

240. Rojas Castro D, Quatremère G, Le Gall J-M, HIV-COBATEST Project Steering Committee. Implementation of Community-Based Voluntary Counseling and Testing (CBVCT) Programs and Services: Qualitative Study Report. 241. The HIV-COBATEST Project Steering Committee. HIV-COBATEST Project Cross-National Survey on the Implementation of CBVCT Programmes: Quantitative Report. 2012.

242. Fisher M, Wayal S, Smith H, Llewellyn C, Alexander S, Ison C, et al. Home sampling for sexually transmitted infections and HIV in men who have sex with men: a prospective observational study. PLoS One. 2015;10(4):e0120810.

243. Wood M, Ellks R, Grobicki M. Outreach sexual infection screening and postal tests in men who have sex with men: are they comparable to clinic screening? Int J STD AIDS. 2015;26(6):428-31.

244. Dooley S, Delamere S, Caroline H, O'Dea S, Mulcahy F. Self-taking sexually transmitted infection screening in asymptomatic men who have sex with men in an HIV clinic in Dublin - Outcomes and acceptability. International Journal of STD and AIDS. 2015;1):55.

245. Beyrer C, Wirtz AL, Walker D, Johns B, Sifakis F, Baral SD. The Global HIV Epidemics among Men Who Have Sex With Men. Washington, D. C.: The World Bank, 2011.

246. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. HIV and STI prevention among men who have sex with men. Stockholm: 2015.

247. Woods WJ, Euren J, Pollack LM, Binson D. HIV prevention in gay bathhouses and sex clubs across the United States. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2010;55 Suppl 2:S88-90.

248. Mullens AB, Staunton S, Debattista J, Hamernik E, Gill D. Sex on premises venue (SOPV) health promotion project in response to sustained increases in HIV notifications. Sex Health. 2009;6(1):41-4.

249. Ayala G, Santos GM. Will the global HIV response fail gay and bisexual men and other men who have sex with men? J Int AIDS Soc. 2016;19(1):21098.

250. Pool E, Youssef E, Fisher M. Oral PrEP for HIV prevention. It works. J Virus Erad. 2015;1(3):168-72.

251. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis in the EU/EEA: Challenges and Opportunities. Stockholm: 2016.

252. Hornet Gay Social Network, European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Evidence Brief on European PrEP Usage. 2016.

253. Flash! PrEP in Europe Online Survey: Erste Ergebnisse. 2016.

254. World Health Organisation. Guideline on when to start antiretroviral therapy and on pre-exposure prophylaxis for HIV. Geneva: 2015.

255. Marcus U, Hickson F, Weatherburn P, Furegato M, Breveglieri M, Berg RC, et al. Antiretroviral therapy and reasons for not taking it among men having sex with men (MSM)--results from the European MSM Internet Survey (EMIS). PLoS One. 2015;10(3):e0121047.

256. Drew RS, Rice B, Ruutel K, Delpech V, Attawell KA, Hales DK, et al. HIV continuum of care in Europe and Central Asia. HIV Med. 2017.

# 6 Appendix - Countries included in EMIS 2010 subregions

## Western European sub-regions:

West - Belgium, France, Republic of Ireland, Netherlands, United Kingdom

North-West - Denmark, Finland, Norway, Sweden

Central-West - Austria, Switzerland, Germany, Luxembourg

South-West - Spain, Italy, Portugal, Greece

## Eastern European sub-regions:

North-East - Estonia, Lithuania, Latvia

Central-East - The Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland, Slovenia, Slovakia

South-East (EU) - Bulgaria, Cyprus, Romania, Malta

South-East (non-EU) – Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Serbia, Turkey

East – Belarus, Moldova, Russia, Ukraine

# HOW TO OBTAIN EU PUBLICATIONS

# Free publications:

- one copy: via EU Bookshop (<u>http://bookshop.europa.eu</u>);
- more than one copy or posters/maps: from the European Union's representations: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/represent\_en.htm;</u> from the delegations in non-EU countries: <u>http://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/index\_en.htm;</u> by contacting the Europe Direct service: (<u>http://europa.eu/europedirect/index\_en.htm</u>) or calling 00 800 6 7 8 9 10 11 (freephone number from anywhere in the EU) (\*).

(\*) The information given is free, as are most calls (though some operators, phone boxes or hotels may charge you).

# **Priced publications:**

• via EU Bookshop (http://bookshop.europa.eu).

